DIRECT GENERAL CORP Form 424B4 March 24, 2004

#### **Table of Contents**

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(4)

Registration No. 333-113289

#### **PROSPECTUS**

## 3,314,015 Shares

## **Direct General Corporation**

## **Common Stock**

The selling shareholders are selling all of the shares of common stock in this offering other than the shares subject to the over-allotment option described below. We will not receive any of the proceeds for shares sold by the selling shareholders.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol DRCT. On March 22, 2004, the last quoted price of our common stock as reported by the Nasdaq National Market was \$34.55 per share.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. See Risk Factors beginning on page 8.

	Pe	er Share	 Total
Public offering price of common stock	\$	34.250	\$ 113,505,014
Underwriting discount	\$	1.627	\$ 5,391,903
Proceeds (before expenses) to the selling shareholders	\$	32.623	\$ 108,113,111

The underwriters may also purchase up to an additional 497,102 shares of common stock from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus to cover over-allotments. If the underwriters exercise that option in full, the total public offering price for the over-allotment shares, the underwriting discount related to these shares and proceeds to us would be \$17,025,744, \$808,785 and \$16,216,959, respectively. The total public offering price and underwriting discount for the total offering, including the 3,314,015 shares offered by selling shareholders and the 497,102 over-allotment shares, would be \$130,530,758 and \$6,200,688, respectively.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission or regulatory authority has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares of common stock to purchasers on or about March 29, 2004.

## Keefe, Bruyette & Woods

Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc.

**SunTrust Robinson Humphrey** 

The date of this prospectus is March 23, 2004.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

**RISK FACTORS** 

**FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS** 

SOURCES OF CERTAIN STATISTICAL AND OTHER INFORMATION

**USE OF PROCEEDS** 

DIVIDEND POLICY

PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS

**OF OPERATIONS** 

PRINCIPAL AND SELLING SHAREHOLDERS

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

COMMON STOCK ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

<u>UNDERWRITING</u>

**LEGAL MATTERS** 

**EXPERTS** 

**AVAILABLE INFORMATION** 

## **Table of Contents**

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	8
Forward-Looking Statements	20
Sources of Certain Statistical and Other Information	20
Use of Proceeds	21
Dividend Policy	21
Price Range of Common Stock	21
Capitalization	22
Selected Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data	23
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results	
of Operations	25
Business	47
Management	73
Principal and Selling Shareholders	82
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	84
Description of Capital Stock	85
Common Stock Eligible for Future Sale	89
Material U.S. Federal Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Shareholders	90
Underwriting	92
Legal Matters	94
Experts	94
Available Information	94
Index to Consolidated Financial	
Statements	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this document or to which we have referred you. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different. This document may only be used where it is legal to sell these securities. The information in this document may only be accurate on the date of this document.

**Expanding Market Presence** 

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights information about Direct General Corporation and its subsidiaries and the common stock offering contained elsewhere in this prospectus. Because this is a summary, it may not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our common stock. To understand this offering fully, you should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the Risk Factors section and our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes included in this prospectus. We reference non-GAAP financial measures in this summary and elsewhere in this prospectus. An explanation of our reasons for using these measures and a reconciliation to the most directly comparable GAAP measures can be found under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Measurement of Results Overview of Operating Results . Except as otherwise indicated, references in this prospectus to Direct General , the company , we , our , and us are to Direct General Corporation (including its subsidiaries) and references to Direct General Corporation are solely to Direct General Corporation, and, in each case, do not include the underwriters or selling shareholders. Except as otherwise indicated, all share figures in this prospectus assume that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional shares in this offering.

#### **Direct General Corporation**

#### Who We Are

We are a rapidly growing provider of non-standard personal automobile insurance, premium finance and other insurance and non-insurance products and services. Our operations are concentrated in the southeastern part of the United States. From 1999 to 2003, our total revenues grew from \$139.4 million to \$317.1 million and our gross revenues grew from \$204.3 million to \$523.8 million, representing a compounded annual growth rate of 22.8% and 26.5%, respectively. Net income over this same period increased from \$7.6 million in 1999 to \$43.1 million in 2003.

#### **Our Business Model**

We believe that our success is due primarily to the strength of our business model, which integrates the operations of our insurance, premium finance and agency subsidiaries. Our model also emphasizes the distribution of our products and services through neighborhood sales offices staffed by employee-agents as opposed to commissioned agents. Our business model allows us to generate significant revenues from sources other than premiums from the sale of our core product, non-standard personal automobile insurance policies, compared to the independent agency distribution model relied upon by many of our insurance competitors. These additional revenues include premium finance revenues, commissions from the sale of non-core insurance products and other revenues. Currently, none of these revenues entails insurance underwriting risk, and we believe most, if not all, of these revenues typically would be paid, in the independent agency distribution model, to an unaffiliated premium finance company, independent agent or other third party. These additional revenues totaled \$49.4 million in 2001, \$62.9 million in 2002 and \$78.5 million in 2003, which represented 31.9%, 29.5% and 24.8% of our total revenues and equaled 80.3%, 95.4% and 97.0% of our total operating expenses for 2001, 2002 and 2003, respectively. We believe that our ability to produce these additional revenues from sources other than sales of our core product is a substantial competitive advantage.

As of December 31, 2003, we distributed our products and services through more than 325 neighborhood sales offices that are staffed by our employee-agents, including 42 offices in Florida that we acquired on November 1, 2003 by exercising our option to purchase the assets of an independent insurance agency network that had been producing business for us since 1999. In the first ten months of 2003 preceding the acquisition, this independent agency produced gross premiums written for us of approximately \$86.7 million. Since our inception, we have grown our business through the acquisition of independent insurance agencies and the opening of new sales offices, and we intend to continue to employ these strategies for growth.

In January 2003, we began our expansion into Texas through an independent insurance agency network that we have an option to purchase in December 2004. If we exercise this option, the purchase price will be

1

#### **Table of Contents**

equal to the sum of a percentage of the premiums produced for our insurance subsidiaries and a reduced percentage for premiums produced for other insurers. Our option grants us the right to acquire the rights to service the customers of the agency and to acquire other assets used in the agency s operations. For the year ended December 31, 2003, our independent agencies produced \$112.5 million of gross premiums for us, including \$86.7 million through the acquired Florida agency before we purchased its offices and \$15.6 million through the Texas agency network.

Our neighborhood sales offices serve as a channel for both product delivery and payment collection. Our widespread and convenient local presence appeals to our customers, most of whom prefer to conduct business face to face rather than by telephone or on the Internet. All policy applications are completed in the neighborhood sales offices, and most of our customers revisit these offices at least monthly to make their periodic payments.

We seek to attract customers by developing strong brand name recognition in our markets through our low-cost television advertising campaigns that emphasize our low down payments, flexible payment plans, convenient neighborhood locations and customer service. Our television advertising campaigns are designed to generate telephone inquiries to our neighborhood sales offices or to our centralized call center where indications of estimated premiums are given and prospective customers are directed to the nearest neighborhood sales office.

#### **Our Products and Services**

Our core business involves issuing non-standard personal automobile insurance policies. These policies, which generally are issued for the minimum limits of coverage required by state laws, provide coverage to drivers who cannot obtain insurance from standard carriers due to a variety of factors, including the lack of flexible payment plans, the failure to maintain continuous coverage, age, prior accidents, driving violations, occupation and type of vehicle. In general, customers in the non-standard market pay higher average premiums than customers who qualify for the standard market for a comparable amount of coverage. The higher average premiums compared to the standard market generally result from an increased frequency of losses, which is partially offset by the lower severity of losses resulting from lower limits of coverage.

Through our premium finance subsidiary, we finance almost all of the insurance policies that we sell. For the year ended December 31, 2003, we financed the premiums on 94% of the insurance policies produced through our distribution system. Premium finance involves making a loan to the customer that is backed by the unearned portion of the insurance premiums being financed. We structure our payment plans and integrate our systems in an attempt to minimize the risk of principal losses on our premium finance loans. We offer our customers a variety of flexible payment plans that allow for low down payments, which we believe is a significant factor our customers consider when purchasing insurance.

We offer a variety of other insurance products designed to appeal to purchasers of our non-standard personal automobile insurance policies, including term life insurance currently offered through one of our wholly-owned life insurance subsidiaries, as well as vehicle protection insurance, travel protection insurance and hospital indemnity insurance underwritten by unaffiliated insurers for which we receive a commission but do not bear insurance underwriting risk. We are exploring the possibility of offering additional insurance products, such as renters , homeowners (including mobile homeowners ), motorcycle, boat and personal watercraft policies. These additional insurance products may either be underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, from which we would receive a commission, or underwritten by us, with the majority of the underwriting risk expected to be ceded to unaffiliated reinsurers from which we would receive a ceding commission.

2

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Our Strategy**

Our goal is to generate a superior return to our shareholders. To achieve this goal, we have developed a strategy that seeks to capitalize on our strengths. Key aspects of our strategy include:

Maintaining a local market presence and strong brand awareness in the markets we serve;

Distributing our products and services through a broad network of neighborhood sales offices that emphasize the use of salaried employees and a largely fixed cost of distribution;

Leveraging our integrated business model to capture significant additional revenues from premium financing, term life insurance premiums and commissions, and defraying a large portion of our operating expenses with these additional revenues;

Using our distribution system to increase sales of our non-core insurance and non-insurance products and services, including expanded offerings of these products and services;

Expanding our distribution network through acquisitions of local agencies and the opening of new sales offices; and

Controlling costs through our in-house claims management and disciplined policy underwriting and pricing.

#### Certain Risks We Face

Our efforts to capitalize on our strengths and successfully implement our strategy entail risks. For example:

Because our core product is non-standard personal automobile insurance, negative developments in this industry could adversely affect us to a greater extent than more diversified insurers that also sell other types of automobile insurance products;

Adverse developments and cyclical changes in the personal automobile insurance market could cause our results to suffer;

The concentration of our business in Florida and Tennessee make us more susceptible to any negative developments in the prevailing regulatory, economic, competitive, or other conditions in these states, and could make it more costly or difficult for us to conduct our business;

The success of our growth plan, which includes expanding into new states by acquiring the business and assets of local agencies, depends upon our ability to identify agency acquisition candidates and, when acquired, integrating their operations;

Because of our largely fixed cost structure, a decline in sales volume could, among other things, decrease our profitability;

Implementation of our growth plan requires that we continue to strengthen our capitalization or continue to use reinsurance to meet our regulatory capital and surplus requirements, which could leave us vulnerable to a failure by our reinsurers to pay amounts due to us;

Our status as a holding company makes us dependent upon the ability of our operating subsidiaries to pay dividends to us, and state insurance laws limit such payments and require our insurance subsidiaries to maintain specified minimum levels of statutory capital and surplus; and

The current ratings of our insurance subsidiaries or any failure of our insurance subsidiaries to maintain their current ratings could result in increased interest rates or reinsurance costs to us. Three of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries are currently assigned a rating of B (Fair) and the remaining property and casualty insurance subsidiary is currently assigned a rating of B- (Fair) by A.M. Best Company, Inc. B (Fair) and B- (Fair) are the seventh and eighth highest ratings, respectively, out of 15 available ratings.

## **Table of Contents**

For further discussion of these and other risks we face, see Risk Factors.

## **Recent Development**

On January 30, 2004, we acquired an inactive life insurance company for a purchase price of \$7.3 million. The assets of this life insurance company consist primarily of: (i) licenses to conduct life and accident and health insurance business in 43 states and the District of Columbia and (ii) cash and debt securities with an aggregate market value of approximately \$6 million. We acquired licenses to sell our life insurance product in North Carolina, and in Texas, where we are currently expanding, and in Missouri and Virginia where we intend to expand in the future. We plan to start offering our term life insurance policies in North Carolina through this newly-acquired life insurance company during 2004.

#### **How to Contact Us**

Our headquarters are located at 1281 Murfreesboro Road, Nashville, Tennessee 37217. Our telephone number is (615) 399-0600.

4

#### **Table of Contents**

## The Offering

Common Stock Offered by Selling

Shareholders 3,314,015 shares

Common Stock Outstanding After This

Offering(1) 21,657,655 shares

Use of Proceeds We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock offered by the

selling shareholders. Proceeds from the sale of shares, if any, upon the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option are expected to be used to contribute additional capital to our insurance

subsidiaries and for general corporate purposes.

Nasdaq National Market Symbol DRCT

Dividend Policy We declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.04 per common share on November 7, 2003 for shareholders

of record on December 1, 2003, and the dividend was paid on December 15, 2003. We declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.04 per common share on February 25, 2004 for shareholders of record on March 1, 2004, and the dividend was paid on March 15, 2004. We presently anticipate continuing the payment of quarterly cash dividends. The declaration and payment of dividends is subject to the discretion of our board of directors and will be subject to significant restrictions, which are described under Dividend Policy , Business Regulatory Environment and elsewhere in this prospectus.

<sup>(1)</sup> Based on the number of shares of common stock outstanding on March 23, 2004 and excludes 366,989 shares subject to outstanding options under our 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan, 986,000 shares subject to outstanding options under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan and 694,000 shares available for future grants under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan. See Management 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan and Management 2003 Equity Incentive Plan .

#### **Table of Contents**

## **Summary Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data**

The following tables provide a summary of historical consolidated financial and operating data of Direct General as of the dates and for the periods indicated. In conjunction with this summary and in order to more fully understand our historical consolidated financial and operating data, you should also read Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes included in this prospectus. We derived our summary historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001 from our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. We derived our summary historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999 and for the years ended December 31, 2000 and 1999 from our audited consolidated financial statements not included in this prospectus. The results for past accounting periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any future accounting period.

#### Year Ended December 31,

Finance income         44.9         35.7         27.3           Commission and service fee income         33.6         27.2         22.1           Net investment income         6.7         5.3         5.1           Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9	00 1999
Statement of Operations Data:           Premiums earned         \$ 228.5         \$ 145.0         \$ 98.0         \$           Finance income         44.9         35.7         27.3           Commission and service fee income         33.6         27.2         22.1           Net investment income         6.7         5.3         5.1           Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses Selling, general and administrative costs         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	<u> </u>
Premiums earned         \$ 228.5         \$ 145.0         \$ 98.0         \$           Finance income         44.9         35.7         27.3           Commission and service fee income         33.6         27.2         22.1           Net investment income         6.7         5.3         5.1           Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	
Finance income       44.9       35.7       27.3         Commission and service fee income       33.6       27.2       22.1         Net investment income       6.7       5.3       5.1         Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other       3.4       (0.1)       2.2         Total revenues       317.1       213.1       154.7       1         Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses       168.2       100.7       93.9         Selling, general and administrative costs       74.5       59.7       53.9	
Commission and service fee income         33.6         27.2         22.1           Net investment income         6.7         5.3         5.1           Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	73.9 \$ 91.6
Net investment income         6.7         5.3         5.1           Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	24.6 21.6
Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	21.9 21.1
other         3.4         (0.1)         2.2           Total revenues         317.1         213.1         154.7         1           Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses         168.2         100.7         93.9           Selling, general and administrative costs         74.5         59.7         53.9	5.0 5.2
Total revenues 317.1 213.1 154.7 1  Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses 168.2 100.7 93.9  Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	
Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses 168.2 100.7 93.9 Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	0.0 (0.1
Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses 168.2 100.7 93.9 Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	
Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses 168.2 100.7 93.9 Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	125.4 139.4
Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	
Selling, general and administrative costs 74.5 59.7 53.9	72.5 69.1
	47.5 53.2
0.7 0.2 7.0	8.8 6.7
	0.0
	120.0
Total expenses 249.1 166.6 155.4 1	128.8 129.0
Income (loss) before income taxes 68.0 46.5 (0.7)	(3.4) 10.4
Income tax expense (benefit) 24.9 15.5 (1.1)	(1.7) 2.8
Net income (loss) \$ 43.1 \$ 31.0 \$ 0.4 \$	(1.7) \$ 7.6
Net income (loss) available to common	
shareholders \$ 42.7 \$ 30.5 \$ (0.1) \$	(2.2) \$ 7.0
Operating Data:	
• 9	179.4 \$ 156.5
•	72.5 77.3
•	230.9 204.3
Net income (loss) adjusted for write-off of	2011.2
reinsurance recoverables from Reliance	
Insurance Company(4) 43.1 31.0 7.8	(1.7) 7.6
Balance Sheet Data:	
Cash, cash equivalents and total investments \$ 353.6 \$ 213.3 \$ 145.2 \$	91.4 \$ 100.8
	335.2 291.9
	303.5 259.6
	31.7 32.3
•	
6	

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Year Ended December 31,

	20	003	 2002		2001		2000		1999
			(\$ in m	illions, e	lions, except per share data)				
Per Share Data(5):									
Earnings per common share:									
Basic	\$	2.74	\$ 2.30	\$	(0.01)	\$	(0.17)	\$	0.53
Diluted(6)		2.20	1.68		(0.01)		(0.17)		0.43
Book value per common share		8.31	4.12		1.62		1.69		1.73
Weighted average shares									
outstanding:									
Basic	15	,609,411	13,264,452	1	13,366,404		13,307,868		13,307,868
Diluted(6)	19	,679,610	18,733,056	1	18,918,096		18,928,056		18,928,080
Common shares outstanding	21.	,350,640	12,119,148	1	13,447,512		13,307,868		13,307,868

- (1) Gross premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written. Direct premiums written is the sum of the total policy premiums, net of cancellations, associated with policies underwritten and issued by our insurance subsidiaries. Assumed premiums written is the sum of total premiums associated with the insurance risk transferred to us by other insurance companies pursuant to reinsurance contracts. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.
- (2) Net premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written less ceded premiums written. Ceded premiums written is the portion of our direct and assumed premiums written that we transfer to our reinsurers in accordance with the terms of our reinsurance contracts based upon the risks they accept. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.
- (3) Gross revenues is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written (which we refer to in this prospectus as gross premiums written) plus all other revenues (finance income, commission and service fee income, net investment income and net realized gains (losses) on securities). We consider gross revenues to be a non-GAAP financial measure and have provided, in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Measurement of Results , an explanation of why we believe gross revenues is a financial measure that is useful to management and investors and a reconciliation of gross revenues to total revenues, which is the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure included in our financial statements.
- (4) Net income for the year ended December 31, 2001 reflects a \$7.4 million after-tax loss attributable to a write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company. We consider net income (loss) adjusted for write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company to be a non-GAAP financial measure. Because we have not had any other material write-offs of reinsurance recoverables in our history, we believe that the \$7.8 million adjusted net income (\$0.4 million reported net income plus the \$7.4 million after-tax impact of the write-off) is useful to management and investors in understanding our improvement in operating results from 2000 to 2003. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Results of Operations Overview of Operating Results .
- (5) Adjusted to reflect a 12 for 1 stock split that became effective prior to the closing of our initial public offering in August 2003.
- (6) Includes the weighted average common shares outstanding and assumes conversion of our Series A redeemable preferred stock and Series B preferred stock because both series of preferred stock were convertible at the option of the holders and were dilutive. Also includes the dilutive effect of the common stock warrant which was exercised upon the closing of our initial public offering; however, for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001, 2000 and 1999, the warrant was anti-dilutive and was not included in those periods.

7

#### **Table of Contents**

#### RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common stock involves a number of risks. You should carefully consider the following information about these risks, together with the other information contained in this prospectus, before investing in shares of our common stock. Any of the risks described below could result in a significant or material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition and a corresponding decline in the market price of our common stock. These are not the only risks we face, but are the ones we believe may be material. Additional risks not known to us or currently deemed immaterial could also materially and adversely affect our business or results of operations.

#### **Risks Related to Our Business**

## Because our core product is non-standard personal automobile insurance, our business may be adversely affected by negative developments in the conditions in this industry.

Approximately 97% of our gross premiums written for 2003 were generated from sales of non-standard personal automobile insurance policies. As a result of our concentration in this line of business, negative developments in the economic, competitive or regulatory conditions affecting the non-standard personal automobile insurance industry could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. In addition, these developments could have a greater effect on us, compared to more diversified insurers that also sell other types of automobile insurance products.

For example, in the late 1990s, the automobile insurance industry experienced severe price competition, rapidly rising medical costs and high levels of fraudulent claims which resulted in a significant deterioration in underwriting profitability. According to the Insurance Information Institute, an insurance industry research organization, the cost of automobile insurance declined in 1998 and 1999. During this same period and in 2000, as indicated in this report, the amount of claims paid by automobile insurers rose sharply, particularly with respect to personal injury claims. The combination of these events adversely impacted our underwriting results and the underwriting results of most of our competitors.

Because of the currently favorable pricing conditions in our industry, it is likely that new competitors will enter the market and existing insurers will attempt to increase market share by lowering rates. These conditions could cause us to lose market share or have a material adverse effect on our underwriting results due to a reduction in our underwriting margin.

# Because we write a substantial number of insurance policies in Florida and Tennessee, our business may be adversely affected by conditions in these states.

In 2003, approximately 51% and 14% of our gross premiums written were generated from non-standard personal automobile and life insurance policies written in Florida and Tennessee, respectively. Our revenues and profitability are affected by the prevailing regulatory, economic, demographic, competitive and other conditions in these states. For example, from 1998 through 2001, our underwriting results in Florida were adversely affected by high levels of fraudulent claims and increased price competition. Changes in any of these conditions could make it more costly or difficult for us to conduct our business. Adverse regulatory developments in Florida or Tennessee, which could include reductions in the maximum rates permitted to be charged, restrictions on rate increases or fundamental changes to the design or implementation of the automobile insurance regulatory framework, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

### Severe weather conditions and other catastrophes may result in an increase in the number and amount of claims filed against us.

Our business is exposed to the risk of severe weather conditions and other catastrophes. Catastrophes can be caused by various events, including natural events such as severe winter weather, hurricanes, tornadoes, windstorms, earthquakes, hailstorms, severe thunderstorms and fires, and other events such as explosions, terrorist attacks and riots. The incidence and severity of catastrophes and severe weather conditions are

8

#### **Table of Contents**

inherently unpredictable. Severe weather conditions generally result in higher incidence of automobile accidents and an increase in the number of claims filed as well as the amount of compensation sought by claimants.

Because some of our insureds live near the coastlines of the Atlantic Ocean and the Gulf of Mexico, we have potential exposure to catastrophic losses related to hurricanes and major coastal storms. We currently maintain property catastrophe excess of loss reinsurance, excluding terrorism and acts of war, that provides coverage for losses up to \$15 million, less our retention of both 100% of the first \$2.0 million of losses and 2.5% of losses covered under this reinsurance arrangement. In the event a major catastrophe were to occur resulting in property losses to us in excess of our coverage, our losses could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

#### Our business is highly competitive, which may make it difficult for us to market our core products effectively and profitably.

The non-standard personal automobile insurance business is highly competitive. We compete with other insurers that, in most cases, sell through independent agencies. We also compete with insurers that sell insurance policies directly to their customers. We believe that our primary insurance company competition comes not only from national companies or their subsidiaries, such as the Progressive insurance group, the Allstate insurance group, the Infinity insurance group, the State Farm insurance group, the Berkshire Hathaway insurance group (including GEICO) and the Bristol West insurance group, but also from non-standard insurers and independent agents that operate in a specific region or single state in which we operate.

Based upon written premium data compiled from A.M. Best, we believe that, as of December 31, 2002, ten insurance groups accounted for approximately 70% of the approximately \$30 billion non-standard market segment. Further, based upon our direct written premiums for 2002, we believe that, as of December 31, 2002, we would be ranked 17th nationally and sixth in the nine states in which we operated among non-standard automobile insurers, using the 2002 market data compiled from A.M. Best.

Some of our competitors have substantially greater financial and other resources than we have, and they may offer a broader range of products or offer competing products at lower prices. Our results of operations and financial condition could be materially and adversely affected by a loss of business to competitors offering similar insurance products at lower prices or having other competitive advantages.

#### Our results may fluctuate as a result of cyclical changes in the personal automobile insurance industry.

The personal automobile insurance industry is cyclical in nature. In the past, the industry has been characterized by periods of price competition and excess capacity followed by periods of high premium rates and shortages of underwriting capacity. We believe that during 2001, 2002 and 2003, the underwriting results in the personal automobile insurance industry improved as a result of favorable pricing and competitive conditions that allowed for broad increases in rate levels by insurers. However, new competitors may enter this market and existing competitors may attempt to increase market share by lowering rates. Such conditions would cause a downturn in the current cycle and could negatively impact our revenues and profitability.

# Current ratings of our insurance subsidiaries or any failure of our insurance subsidiaries to maintain current financial strength ratings could materially and adversely affect our business and our ability to obtain financing or reinsurance at favorable rates.

A.M. Best provides a variety of products and services to the insurance industry and is generally considered to be a leading authority on insurance company ratings and information. Three of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries have been assigned a B (Fair) rating and our other property and casualty insurance subsidiary has been assigned a B- (Fair) rating. A.M. Best assigns 15 ratings to insurance companies, which currently range from A++ (Superior) to F (In Liquidation).

B (Fair) and B- (Fair) are the seventh and eighth highest ratings, respectively, issued by A.M. Best. Publications of A.M. Best indicate that the B (Fair) and B- (Fair) rating is assigned to those

9

#### **Table of Contents**

companies that in A.M. Best s opinion have a fair ability to meet their current obligations to policyholders, but are financially vulnerable to adverse changes in underwriting and economic conditions. In evaluating a company s financial and operating performance, A.M. Best reviews the company s profitability, leverage and liquidity, as well as its book of business, the adequacy and soundness of its reinsurance, the quality and estimated market value of its assets, the adequacy of its loss reserves, the adequacy of its surplus, its capital structure, the experience and competence of its management and its market presence. A.M. Best s ratings reflect its opinion of an insurance company s financial strength, operating performance, and ability to meet its obligations to policyholders and are not evaluations directed to potential or current investors in our common stock and are not recommendations to buy, sell, or hold our common stock.

Financial institutions and reinsurance companies use the A.M. Best insurance ratings to help assess the financial strength and quality of insurance companies. The current ratings of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries or their failure to maintain such ratings may dissuade a financial institution or reinsurance company from conducting business with us or increase our interest or reinsurance costs. See Business Ratings.

#### Our principal shareholder has the ability to control our operations, including the election of our directors.

The William C. Adair, Jr. Trust, over which Ms. Tammy Adair, our Executive Vice President, has sole voting control, beneficially owns approximately 28.96% of our common stock and after this offering will own approximately 21.44% of our common stock. Ms. Adair, as trustee, has the ability to affect significantly the composition of our board of directors and the approval of any action requiring a shareholder vote, including amendments to our charter or bylaws and approvals of mergers or sales of substantially all of our assets. The interests of the trustee and the beneficiaries of the trust may differ from the interests of our other shareholders. See Principal and Selling Shareholders .

## As a holding company, we are dependent on the results of operations of our operating subsidiaries and the regulatory and contractual capacity of our operating subsidiaries to pay dividends to us.

We are a holding company and a legal entity separate and distinct from our operating subsidiaries. As a holding company without significant operations of our own, the principal sources of our funds are dividends and other payments from our operating subsidiaries. State insurance laws limit the ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends and require our insurance subsidiaries to maintain specified minimum levels of statutory capital and surplus. These restrictions affect the ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends to us without prior notice to, or approval of, regulatory authorities and the timing of such payments. During 2004, our insurance subsidiaries will be able to pay maximum dividends of \$10.5 million to Direct General Corporation without seeking regulatory approval. Dividends from our premium finance subsidiary are limited by the minimum capital requirements in applicable state regulations and by covenants in our loan agreements that require approval of our lenders. There are no other restrictions on payments of dividends from our subsidiaries except for typical state corporation law requirements. Consequently, our ability to repay debts, pay expenses and pay cash dividends to our shareholders may be limited. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Financial Condition Liquidity and Capital Resources Sources and Uses of Funds and Business Regulatory Environment Restrictions on Paying Dividends .

#### We are subject to comprehensive regulation that may restrict our ability to earn profits.

Our insurance, agency and premium finance subsidiaries are subject to comprehensive regulation and supervision by the insurance and financial institution departments in the states where our subsidiaries are domiciled and where our subsidiaries sell insurance products, issue policies, finance premiums and handle claims. Certain regulatory restrictions and prior approval requirements may affect our subsidiaries ability to operate, innovate, obtain necessary rate adjustments in a timely manner or may increase our cost and reduce profitability.

10

#### **Table of Contents**

Supervision and regulation by insurance and financial institution departments extend, among other things, to:

Required Licensing. We operate under licenses issued by various state insurance, consumer credit and banking authorities. These licenses govern, among other things, the types of insurance coverages, agency and claims services, and premium finance products that we may offer consumers in these states. Such licenses typically are issued only after we file an appropriate application and satisfy prescribed criteria. We must apply for and obtain the appropriate new licenses before we can implement any plan to expand into a new state or offer a new line of insurance or other new product that requires separate licensing. If a regulatory authority denies or delays granting such new license, our ability to enter new markets quickly or offer new products we believe will be profitable can be substantially impaired. See Business Regulatory Environment Required Licensing.

Transactions Between Insurance Companies and Their Affiliates. We operate as an insurance holding company system and are subject to regulation in the jurisdictions in which our insurance subsidiaries conduct business. Our insurance subsidiaries are organized and domiciled or commercially domiciled under the insurance statutes of Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee. The insurance laws in these states provide that all transactions among members of an insurance holding company system must be fair and reasonable. Transactions between our insurance subsidiaries and other members of our holding company system generally must be disclosed to the state regulators, and prior approval of the applicable regulator generally is required before any material or extraordinary transaction may be consummated. State regulators may refuse to approve or delay approval of such a transaction, which may impact our ability to innovate or operate efficiently. See Business Regulatory Environment Insurance Holding Company Regulation.

Regulation of Premium Rates and Approval of Policy Forms. The insurance laws of most states in which our insurance subsidiaries operate require insurance companies to file premium rate schedules and insurance policy forms for review and approval. State insurance regulators have broad discretion in judging whether our rates are adequate, not excessive and not unfairly discriminatory. The speed at which we can change our rates in response to competition or to increasing costs depends, in part, on the method by which the applicable state s rating laws are administered. Generally, state insurance regulators have the authority to disapprove our requested rates. Thus, if as permitted in some states, we begin using new rates before they are approved, we may be required to issue premium refunds or credits to our policyholders if the new rates are ultimately deemed excessive or unfair and disapproved by the applicable state regulator. In addition, in some states, there has been some pressure in past years to reduce premium rates for automobile and other personal insurance or to limit how often an insurer may request increases for such rates. In states where such pressure is applied, our ability to respond to market developments or increased costs in that state can be adversely affected. See Business Regulatory Environment Regulation of Rates and Policy Forms.

Investment Restrictions. Our insurance subsidiaries are subject to state laws and regulations that require diversification of their investment portfolios and that limit the amount of investments in certain categories. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations would cause non-conforming investments to be treated as non-admitted assets for purposes of measuring statutory surplus and, in some instances, would require divestiture. See Business Regulatory Environment Investment Regulation.

Restrictions on Cancellation, Non-Renewal or Withdrawal. Many states have laws and regulations that limit an insurer s ability to exit a market. For example, certain states limit an automobile insurer s ability to cancel or not renew policies. Some states prohibit an insurer from withdrawing from one or more lines of business in the state, except pursuant to a plan approved by the state insurance department. The state insurance department may disapprove a plan that may lead to market disruption. To date, none of these restrictions has had an impact on our operations or strategic planning in the states in which we operate. However, these laws and regulations that limit cancellations and non-renewals and that subject business withdrawals to prior approval restrictions could limit our ability to exit unprofitable markets or discontinue unprofitable products in the future. See Business Regulatory Environment Restrictions on Cancellation, Non-Renewal or Withdrawal.

11

#### **Table of Contents**

Other Regulations. We must also comply with regulations involving, among other things:

the use of non-public consumer information and related privacy issues;

investment restrictions;

the use of credit history in underwriting and rating;

the payment of dividends;

the acquisition or disposition of an insurance company or of any company controlling an insurance company;

the involuntary assignments of high-risk policies, participation in reinsurance facilities and underwriting associations, assessments and other governmental charges;

reporting to state regulators with respect to financial condition;

periodic reporting, corporate governance and other compliance requirements imposed by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and other federal laws and regulations applicable to publicly traded companies; and

rules and regulations of the Nasdaq National Market, on which our common stock is listed for trading.

In addition, our premium finance business is subject to the federal Truth-in-Lending Act and similar state statutes, and in states where premium finance statutes have not been enacted, we generally are subject to state usury laws that are applicable to consumer loans. See Business Regulatory Environment .

### Regulation may become more extensive in the future, which may adversely affect our business.

We cannot assure you that states will not make existing insurance laws and regulations more restrictive in the future or enact new restrictive laws. In such events, we may seek to reduce our writings in, or to withdraw entirely from, these states. In addition, from time to time, the United States Congress and certain federal agencies investigate the current condition of the insurance industry to determine whether federal regulation is necessary. We are unable to predict whether and to what extent new laws and regulations that would affect our business will be adopted in the future, the timing of any such adoption and what effects, if any, they may have on our operations, profitability and financial condition.

# Our insurance and premium finance subsidiaries are subject to capital requirements, and our failure to meet these standards could subject us to regulatory actions.

Our insurance subsidiaries are subject to risk-based capital standards (which we refer to in this prospectus as RBC standards) and other minimum capital and surplus requirements imposed under the laws of their states of domicile. The RBC standards, based upon the RBC Model Act adopted by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (which we refer to in this prospectus as the NAIC) require our insurance subsidiaries to report their results of risk-based capital calculations to the state departments of insurance and the NAIC. Our premium finance subsidiary is subject to minimum capital requirements imposed under the laws of some of the states in which it conducts business.

Failure to meet applicable risk-based capital requirements or minimum statutory capital requirements could subject our insurance subsidiaries or our premium finance subsidiary to further examination or corrective action imposed by state regulators, including limitations on our writing of additional business or engaging in finance activities, state supervision or even liquidation. Any changes in existing RBC requirements or minimum statutory capital requirements may require us to increase our statutory capital levels, which we may be unable to do. As of December 31, 2003, each of our insurance subsidiaries maintained an RBC level that is in excess of an amount that would require any corrective actions on our part and our premium finance subsidiary was in compliance with the minimum capital requirements of the applicable state regulations. See Business Regulatory Environment .

12

#### **Table of Contents**

New pricing, claim, coverage and financing issues and class action litigation are continually emerging in the automobile insurance industry, and these new issues could adversely impact our revenues or our methods of doing business.

As automobile insurance industry practices and regulatory, judicial and consumer conditions change, unexpected and unintended issues related to claims, coverages, business practices and premium financing plans may emerge. These issues can have an adverse effect on our business by changing the way we price our products, by extending coverage beyond our underwriting intent, or by increasing the size of claims. Recent examples of some emerging issues include:

concerns over the use of an applicant s credit score and zip code as a factor in making risk selections and pricing decisions;

a growing trend of plaintiffs targeting automobile insurers, including us, in purported class action litigation relating to claims-handling practices, such as the permitted use of aftermarket (non-original equipment manufacturer) parts, total loss evaluation methodology and the alleged diminution in value to insureds—vehicles involved in accidents;

a relatively new trend of plaintiffs targeting insurers, including automobile insurers, in purported class action litigation which seek to recharacterize installment fees and other allowed charges related to insurers installment billing programs (which we currently do not employ, but could implement in the future) as interest that violates state usury laws or other interest rate restrictions; and

attempts by plaintiffs to initiate purported class action litigation targeting premium finance operations relating to unearned interest rebates and the collection of service and finance charges.

The effects of these and other unforeseen emerging issues could negatively affect our revenues or our methods of doing business.

#### Our assumed reinsurance arrangements may be deemed to be the unauthorized business of insurance.

Our agency subsidiaries have sold non-standard automobile insurance for State National Specialty Insurance Company in North Carolina and currently sell non-standard automobile insurance in North Carolina for that company s affiliate, State National Insurance Company. We also service, finance and administer claims related to this business. One of our insurance subsidiaries reinsures a 100% quota share percentage of State National s physical damage business in North Carolina. In January 2003, we began assuming a 100% quota share percentage of the non-standard personal automobile liability and physical damage business in Texas underwritten by Old American County Mutual Fire Insurance Company, an unaffiliated insurance company, for which we are responsible for the sales, service, and claims administration related to such business.

We believe that these arrangements comply with applicable law and we are not aware of any pending regulatory or legislative action that could affect these arrangements. However, we can provide no assurance that the state legislatures or insurance regulators of North Carolina and Texas will continue to permit these types of assumed reinsurance arrangements whereby all or substantially all of the insurance risk is transferred to a single assuming reinsurer that is not a licensed insurer in that state. If not, then insurance regulators in these states could construe our assumed reinsurance arrangements as the conduct of the unauthorized business of insurance by us, or the aiding and abetting by the policy issuing companies of the unauthorized business of insurance. Any such adverse regulatory decision may have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

#### Our largely fixed cost structure would work to our disadvantage if our sales volume were to decline significantly.

Because of our emphasis on the use of employee-agents, our cost of acquiring business is largely fixed. In times of increasing sales volume, our acquisition cost per policy decreases, improving our expense and combined ratios, which we believe is one of the significant advantages of our business model. However, in

13

#### **Table of Contents**

times of declining sales volume, the opposite would occur. A decline in sales volume could decrease our profitability, cause us to close some of our neighborhood sales offices or lay-off employee-agents to manage our expenses.

## Our inability to refinance our current lines of credit or obtain additional financing could have an adverse effect on our premium finance revenue.

Through our premium finance subsidiary, we finance almost all of the insurance policies we sell. Our working capital needs are substantially dependent on bank lines of credit that include covenants requiring us to pass specified financial tests and to refrain from certain kinds of actions. Such actions include incurring or guaranteeing additional indebtedness; granting mortgages or liens on our and certain of our subsidiaries assets; selling our premium finance subsidiary receivables; merging into, consolidating with, or acquiring the assets of another business corporation outside defined limitations; disposing of all or a substantial portion of our assets; making loans or investments other than to our subsidiaries; or entering into a new line of business not related to insurance, financial and related services. In the event we fail to meet our covenants or are unable to refinance, replace or increase our bank line of credit on economically feasible terms, our income and the marketability of our insurance products could be adversely affected. An alternative to financing our policies through our premium finance subsidiary would be to finance or installment bill the policies through our insurance subsidiaries, which would eliminate the requirement for outside working capital. However, certain regulatory restrictions may make it more difficult to finance other insurance products which could adversely affect our results of operations.

## Our losses and loss adjustment expenses may exceed our reserves, which would adversely impact our results of operations and financial condition.

We record reserve liabilities for the estimated payment of losses and loss adjustment expenses for both reported and unreported claims. The amount of reserves is based on historical claims information, industry statistics and other factors. The establishment of appropriate reserves is an inherently uncertain process. This uncertainty arises from a number of factors, including the difficulty in predicting the rate of inflation and the rate and direction of changes in trends, ongoing interpretation of insurance policy provisions by courts, inconsistent decisions in lawsuits regarding coverage and expanded theories of liability. In addition, ongoing changes in claims settlement practices can lead to changes in loss payment patterns, which are used to estimate reserve levels. If our reserves prove to be inadequate, we would be required to increase them and would charge the amount of such increase to our earnings in the period in which the deficiency is recognized. Due to the inherent uncertainty of estimating reserves, it has been necessary, and will over time continue to be necessary, to revise estimated future liabilities as reflected in our reserves for claims and policy expenses, and these revisions can cause our results to fluctuate. For the year ended December 31, 2003, we experienced adverse reserve development that increased our losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred by \$0.1 million. During the year ended December 31, 2002, our reserves for prior years developed favorably, which resulted in reductions in losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred of \$5.5 million. For the year ended December 31, 2001, we experienced adverse reserve development that increased our losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred by \$7.8 million. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Results of Operations Expenses Insurance Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses for a discussion of the reasons for these changes. The historic development of reserves for losses and loss adjustment expenses may not necessarily reflect future trends in the development of these amounts. Consequently, ultimate losses could materially exceed loss reserves and have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. See Business Regulatory Environment .

14

#### **Table of Contents**

#### We are party to litigation, which, if decided adversely to us, could affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

We are named as a defendant in various legal actions arising out of claims made in connection with our insurance policies, our premium finance agreements, other contracts we have entered into, our relationships with our employees and other matters. These legal actions include nine purported class action lawsuits:

one alleges we wrongfully calculated unearned interest rebates owed to customers on prepaid premium finance accounts;

six allege we violated Florida law regarding payments to medical magnetic resonance imaging providers;

one alleges we improperly cancelled insurance policies; and

one alleges we charged and collected unlawful service and finance charges with respect to the financing of purported automobile club memberships in violation of Florida law.

In addition, during 2003 we settled a class action lawsuit in Tennessee in which approximately 130 persons purported to give notice that they elected not to participate in the settlement. Some or all of these persons could file individual actions or join together and file an additional purported class action lawsuit. A majority of these persons are represented by a single law firm; this increases the risk that an additional class action lawsuit may be filed.

We intend to vigorously defend each of these lawsuits. However, all litigation is unpredictable and the ultimate outcome of these cases is uncertain. These matters are in their early procedural stages, and thus we are unable to predict the likelihood or range of our potential liability or the potential financial impact on our future operations, if we are not able to successfully defend or settle these cases. Also, we are unable to predict the effect that these pending lawsuits, or similar lawsuits filed against us in the future, may have on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, our Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President has been named as a defendant in a lawsuit that alleges misrepresentation and breach of contract that resulted in a loss of commissions to the plaintiff. We are not named as a defendant in this lawsuit; however, the plaintiff s counsel has recently stated an intention to add us as a defendant. If we are named as a defendant in this lawsuit, we will vigorously defend against any claims. See Business Legal Proceedings.

## If we lose key personnel or are unable to recruit qualified personnel, our ability to implement our business strategies could be delayed or hindered.

Our future success will depend, in part, upon the efforts of our executive officers. The loss of any of these officers or other key personnel could prevent us from fully implementing our business strategies and could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. We have employment agreements with William C. Adair, Jr., Jacqueline C. Adair, Tammy R. Adair, Barry D. Elkins and William J. Harter. See Management Employment Agreements . We do not have key person insurance on the lives of any of our key management personnel. As we continue to grow, we will need to recruit and retain additional qualified management personnel, but we may not be able to do so. Our ability to recruit and retain such personnel will depend upon a number of factors, such as our results of operations and prospects and the level of competition then prevailing in the market for qualified personnel. See Management Directors and Executive Officers .

#### Our investment portfolio may suffer reduced returns or losses which could reduce our profitability.

Our results of operations depend, in part, on the performance of our invested assets. As of December 31, 2003, 99.5% of the fair value of our investment portfolio was invested in debt securities, primarily in liquid state, municipal, corporate and federal government bonds and 0.5% in other short-term investments. Fluctuations in interest rates affect our returns on, and the fair value of, fixed income securities. Unrealized gains and losses on debt securities are recognized in other comprehensive income and increase or decrease our

15

#### **Table of Contents**

shareholders equity. As of December 31, 2003 and 2002, pretax net unrealized gains in our investment portfolio amounted to \$1.1 million and \$4.3 million, respectively. Interest rates in the United States are currently low relative to recent historical levels. Based on data compiled from Bloomberg L.P., the pretax yield on U.S. Treasury securities with a five-year maturity has steadily declined over the past few years from approximately 6.3% at December 31, 1999 to approximately 3.2% at December 31, 2003. An increase in interest rates could reduce the fair value of our investments in debt securities. As of December 31, 2003, the impact of an immediate 100 basis point increase in market interest rates on our debt securities portfolio would have resulted in an estimated decrease in fair value of 4.1% or approximately \$10.8 million. In addition, defaults by third parties who fail to pay or perform obligations could reduce our investment income and realized investment gains and could result in investment losses to our portfolio. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Investments .

# We may not be successful in reducing our risk and increasing our underwriting capacity through reinsurance arrangements, which could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

In order to reduce our underwriting risk and increase our underwriting capacity, we transfer portions of our insurance risk to other insurers through reinsurance contracts. Historically, we have ceded a portion of our non-standard automobile insurance premiums and losses to unaffiliated reinsurers in accordance with these contracts. However, we have not ceded any portion of our life insurance premiums and losses to reinsurers since the life premium volume is relatively low. Ceded premiums written were equal to 32.2%, 46.0% and 52.7% of our gross premiums written for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. The availability, cost and structure of reinsurance protection is subject to changing market conditions, which are outside of our control. In order for these contracts to qualify for reinsurance accounting and thereby provide the additional underwriting capacity that we desire, the reinsurer generally must assume significant risk and have a reasonable possibility of a significant loss.

Although the reinsurer is liable to us to the extent we transfer, or cede, risk to the reinsurer, we remain ultimately liable to the policyholder on all risks reinsured. As a result, ceded reinsurance arrangements do not limit our ultimate obligations to policyholders to pay claims. We are subject to credit risks with respect to the financial strength of our reinsurers. We are also subject to the risk that our reinsurers may dispute their obligations to pay our claims. As a result, we may not recover claims made to our reinsurers in a timely manner, if at all. As of December 31, 2003, we had a total of \$32.7 million of unsecured reinsurance recoverables, which represented 18.4% of our total shareholders equity, and our largest unsecured recoverable from a single reinsurer was \$9.2 million, which represented 5.2% of our total shareholders equity. In addition, if insurance departments deem that under our existing or future reinsurance contracts the reinsurer does not assume significant risk and has a reasonable possibility of significant loss, we may not be able to increase our ability to write business based on this reinsurance. Any of these events could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### Because we have reduced our use of quota share reinsurance, we will retain more risk, which could result in losses.

We currently use quota share reinsurance primarily to increase our underwriting capacity and to reduce our exposure to losses. Quota share reinsurance refers to a form of pro rata reinsurance arrangement pursuant to which the reinsurer participates in a specified percentage of the premiums and losses on every risk that comes within the scope of the reinsurance agreement. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Reinsurance and Business Reinsurance. During 2003, we reduced, but did not eliminate, our use of quota share reinsurance. Thus, we will retain and earn more of the premiums we write, but also retain more of the related losses. Reducing our use of quota share reinsurance has increased our risk and exposure to such losses, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

16

#### **Table of Contents**

We rely on our information technology and telecommunication systems, and the failure of these systems could materially and adversely affect our business.

Our business is highly dependent upon the successful and uninterrupted functioning of our information technology and telecommunications systems. We rely on these systems to support our direct marketing operations, as well as to process new and renewal business, provide customer service, make claims payments, support premium financing activities, and facilitate collections and cancellations. These systems also enable us to perform actuarial and other modeling functions necessary for underwriting and rate development. We have a highly trained staff that is committed to the continual development and maintenance of these systems. However, the failure of these systems could interrupt our operations or materially impact our ability to evaluate and write new business. Because our information technology and telecommunications systems interface with and depend on third party systems, we could experience service denials if demand for such service exceeds capacity or such third party systems fail or experience interruptions. If sustained or repeated, a system failure or service denial could result in a deterioration of our ability to write and process new and renewal business and provide customer service or compromise our ability to pay claims in a timely manner. This could result in a material adverse effect on our business. See Business Technology .

We maintain insurance on our real property and other physical assets. This insurance will not compensate us for losses that may occur due to disruptions in service as a result of a computer, data processing or telecommunication systems failure that is unrelated to covered property damage, nor will such insurance necessarily compensate us for all losses resulting from covered events. We maintain redundant systems or facilities for our principal information services to help maintain functionality and reduce the risk of significant interruptions of our operations.

We may have difficulties in managing our expansion into new markets, and we may not be successful in identifying agency acquisition candidates or integrating their operations.

Our future growth plans include expanding into new states by acquiring the business and assets of local agencies, opening new sales offices, introducing additional insurance products, and retaining more of our insurance risk by reducing our use of reinsurance. Our future growth will face risks, including risks associated with obtaining necessary licenses, the proper design and pricing of our products, our ability to identify, hire and train new claims and sales employees and our ability to identify agency acquisition candidates or, if acquired, to integrate their operations. In addition, we may acquire business in states in which market and other conditions may not be favorable to us. For example, we commenced writing business in Florida in 1998 through the acquisition of the business and assets of a 64 office agency, and continued our expansion into Florida in 1999 by arranging to distribute our policies through a 42 office independent insurance agency, the assets and business of which we acquired in 2003. Our entrance into the Florida market was at the beginning of a period of significant deterioration of results due largely to increased levels of state-wide fraud in Florida's required personal injury protection coverage that was further compounded by a period of increased price competition. Accordingly, from 1998 to 2000, our overall loss ratio increased approximately 24 points due to the results of our Florida business.

Our inability to identify and acquire agency acquisition candidates could hinder our growth by slowing down our ability to expand into new states. If we do acquire additional agencies, we could suffer increased costs, disruption of our business and distraction of our management if we are unable to integrate the acquired agencies into our operations smoothly. Our expansion will also continue to place significant demands on our management, operations, systems, accounting, internal controls and financial resources. Any failure by us to manage our growth and to respond to changes in our business could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our plans to introduce new insurance and ancillary products and offer administrative services to other insurance companies may prove unsuccessful or subject us to greater liability than anticipated.

We are exploring the possibility of offering additional insurance products, such as renters , homeowners (including mobile homeowners ), motorcycle, boat and personal watercraft policies. These additional

17

#### **Table of Contents**

insurance products may either be underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, from which we would receive a commission, or underwritten by us, with the majority of the underwriting risk expected to be ceded to unaffiliated reinsurers from which we would receive a ceding commission.

We have also been studying the feasibility of providing other administrative services to third party insurers. Such administrative services could include managing general agency, underwriting and accounting services, reinsurance consulting and other management services provided for a fee to a risk retention group that would provide excess liability stop loss insurance for contractual liabilities of members of the group. These contractual liabilities are expected to initially relate to medical benefits. The fees or commissions we might generate from these services would not involve the assumption by us of any insurance underwriting risk. We are considering providing these other administrative services through our existing subsidiaries or a new subsidiary. Any new subsidiary may either be wholly owned by us or majority owned by us, in which case third party investors would own the remaining equity interests in the new subsidiary.

Since we have no experience in providing the insurance products and types of administrative services discussed above, our attempt to enter these markets and/or provide these services may prove unsuccessful. In order to succeed in these new ventures, we will need to, among other things, establish operating procedures, attract and retain qualified employees with experience in handling these products and services, install management information and other systems relevant to supporting these products and services and complete other tasks necessary to conduct our intended business activities. We cannot assure you that we will be as successful in accomplishing these necessary tasks as we have been in providing our core insurance products. We may also encounter unforeseen situations that might lead to delays in providing these products and services. In addition, we will, to some extent, bear the underwriting risk related to the new insurance products we may offer. The offering of these products and services may subject us to greater liability than we currently anticipate.

#### Risks Related to this Offering

Provisions contained in our organizational documents and in laws of the state of Tennessee and other states in which we conduct business could impede an attempt to replace or remove our management or prevent the sale of our company, which could diminish the value of our common stock.

Our charter, bylaws and the laws of the state of Tennessee and other states in which our insurance and premium finance subsidiaries conduct business contain provisions that may delay, deter or prevent a takeover attempt that shareholders might consider to be in their best interests. For example, our charter provides for a classified board of directors with staggered terms, prevents shareholders from calling a special meeting of shareholders, provides for supermajority voting requirements to amend certain provisions of our charter and bylaws and provides for the filling of vacancies on our board of directors by the vote of a majority of the directors then in office. These provisions will render the removal of the incumbent board of directors or management more difficult. In addition, these provisions may prevent shareholders from receiving the benefit of any premium over the market price of our common stock offered by a bidder in a potential takeover. Even in the absence of a takeover attempt, the existence of these provisions may adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock if they are viewed as discouraging takeover attempts in the future. In addition, we are subject to the Tennessee Business Combination Act, which hinders shareholders owning 10% or more of any class of our outstanding voting stock from engaging in business combinations with us.

The insurance laws of the states in which our insurance subsidiaries are domiciled prohibit any person from acquiring control of us, and thus indirect control of our insurance subsidiaries, without the prior approval of each such states insurance commissioners or applicable state insurance regulatory authority. Generally, these laws presume that control exists where any person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds the power to vote or holds proxies representing 10% or more of our outstanding voting stock. Even persons who do not acquire beneficial ownership of 10% or more of the outstanding shares of our voting stock may be deemed to have acquired such control, if the relevant insurance regulatory authorities determine that such control exists in fact. Therefore, any person seeking to acquire a controlling interest in us would face regulatory obstacles, which could delay, deter or prevent an acquisition that shareholders might consider to be in their best

18

#### **Table of Contents**

interests. See Description of Capital Stock Tennessee Law and Our Charter and Bylaw Provisions; Anti-Takeover Effects .

Future sales of shares of our common stock by our existing shareholders in the public market, or the possibility or perception of such future sales, could adversely affect the market price of our stock.

We are a party to separate agreements with certain shareholders whereby we are obligated to register the shares of common stock that they acquired through the conversion of preferred stock. See Description of Capital Stock Registration Rights . These agreements cover approximately 1,000,000 shares of our common stock. We cannot predict what effect, if any, future sales of shares by these persons, their affiliates or other shareholders or the availability of shares for future sale, may have on the prevailing market price of our common stock from time to time. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market by these persons, their affiliates or our other shareholders, or the possibility or perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect prevailing market prices for our common stock. See Common Stock Eligible for Future Sale . If such sales reduce the market price of our common stock, our ability to raise additional capital in the equity markets may be adversely affected. Subject to some limited exceptions, all of our directors, executive officers and the selling shareholders have entered into 90-day lock-up agreements as described in Common Stock Eligible for Future Sale .

#### The price of our stock may become volatile.

The trading price of our common stock following this offering may fluctuate substantially. The price of our common stock that will prevail in the market after this offering may be higher or lower than the price you pay, depending on many factors, some of which are beyond our control and may not be related to our operating performance. These fluctuations could cause you to lose part or all of your investment in our common stock.

19

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the statements under the captions Prospectus Summary , Risk Factors , Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations , Business and elsewhere in this prospectus constitute forward-looking statements. You can identify these statements from our use of the words may , should , could , potential , continue , plan , forecast , estimate , project , believe , intentarget , is likely , will , or the negative of these terms, and similar expressions. These statements are made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements may include, among other things:

statements and assumptions relating to future growth, earnings, earnings per share and other financial performance measures, as well as management s short-term and long-term performance goals;

statements relating to the anticipated effects on results of operations or financial condition from recent and expected developments or events;

statements relating to our business and growth strategies; and

any other statements or assumptions that are not historical facts.

We believe that our expectations are based on reasonable assumptions. However, these forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause our actual results, performance or achievements, or industry results, to differ materially from our expectations of future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. In addition, our past results of operations do not necessarily indicate our future results. We discuss these and other uncertainties in the Risk Factors and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations sections of this prospectus.

You should not place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements. These statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus. Except as otherwise required by applicable laws, we undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements or the risk factors described in this prospectus, whether as a result of new information, future events, changed circumstances or any other reason after the date of this prospectus.

## SOURCES OF CERTAIN STATISTICAL AND OTHER INFORMATION

This prospectus includes certain statistical and other data with respect to us, our products and services and our industry, derived from publicly available reports and other publications of Insurance Information Institute, Bloomberg L.P. and A.M. Best referenced in this prospectus. These organizations generally use methodology and conventions that they deem appropriate to measure companies within the relevant industry segment. These organizations generally indicate that they have obtained information from sources believed to be reliable, but do not guarantee the accuracy and completeness of such information. While we believe this information to be reliable, we have not independently verified such data.

20

#### **Table of Contents**

#### USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock by the selling shareholders. The proceeds, if any, that we receive from the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option are expected to be used to contribute additional capital to our insurance subsidiaries and for general corporate purposes.

#### DIVIDEND POLICY

We declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.04 per common share on November 7, 2003 for shareholders of record on December 1, 2003, and the dividend was paid on December 15, 2003. We declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.04 per common share on February 25, 2004 for shareholders of record on March 1, 2004, and the dividend was paid on March 15, 2004. We presently anticipate continuing the payment of quarterly cash dividends.

The declaration and payment of dividends is subject to the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on our financial condition, results of operations, cash requirements, future prospects, regulatory and contractual restrictions on the payment of dividends by our subsidiaries, and other factors deemed relevant by our board of directors. Further, we may enter into new agreements or incur additional indebtedness in the future which may further prohibit or restrict the payment of dividends. There is no requirement that we must, and we cannot assure you that we will, declare and pay any dividends in the future. Our board of directors may determine to retain such capital for general corporate or other purposes. For a discussion of our cash resources and needs, see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Financial Condition Liquidity and Capital Resources .

Direct General Corporation is a holding company and a legal entity separate and distinct from our operating subsidiaries. As a holding company without significant operations of our own, our principal sources of funds are dividends and other payments from our operating subsidiaries. The ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends is subject to limits under insurance laws of the states in which we conduct business. Furthermore, while there are no restrictions on payment of dividends from our agency, administrative, and consumer products subsidiaries, other than typical state corporation law requirements, dividends from our premium finance subsidiary are limited by the minimum capital requirements in state regulations and by covenants in our loan agreements that require approval of our lenders. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Financial Condition Liquidity and Capital Resources and Business Regulatory Environment .

#### PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

Our common stock has been traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol DRCT since our initial public offering on August 11, 2003. The initial public offering price of our common stock was \$21 per share. The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low sales prices for our common stock as reported on the Nasdaq National Market:

	High	Low
2004		
First quarter (through March 22, 2004) 2003	\$ 36.20	\$ 30.64
Fourth quarter Third quarter (from August 12, 2003)	\$ 33.78 \$ 26.69	\$ 25.00 \$ 23.01

On March 22, 2004, the last quoted sale price of our common stock as reported by the Nasdaq National Market was \$34.55 per share. As of March 23, 2004, there were 43 holders of record of our common stock.

## **Table of Contents**

## **CAPITALIZATION**

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of December 31, 2003, on an actual basis. Since all of the shares to be sold in this offering (other than the shares, if any, to be sold upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option) are offered by selling shareholders, there are no adjustments to be made for this offering.

	Decer	As of December 31, 2003  (\$ in thousands)		
	(\$ in			
ebt:				
Premium finance revolving credit agreement	\$	148,000		
Capitalized lease obligations and other		5,502		
Total debt		153,502		
nareholders equity:				
Preferred stock, no par; 10,000,000 shares authorized and no shares issued				
Common stock, no par; 100,000,000 shares authorized, 21,350,640				
shares issued and outstanding		91,853		
Retained earnings		85,735		
Accumulated other comprehensive income		(193		
		`		
Total shareholders equity		177,395		
		1,570		
otal capitalization	\$	330,897		
-				

22

#### **Table of Contents**

## SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND OPERATING DATA

The following tables provide selected historical consolidated financial and operating data of Direct General as of the dates and for the periods indicated. In conjunction with the data provided in the following tables and in order to more fully understand our historical consolidated financial and operating data, you should also read Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes included in this prospectus. We derived our selected historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001 from our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. We derived our selected historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999 and for the years ended December 31, 2000 and 1999 from our audited consolidated financial statements not included in this prospectus. The results for past accounting periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any future accounting period.

#### Year Ended December 31,

	:	2003	2002		2001		2000		1999	
				(\$ in mi	illions, e	xcept per shai	re data)			
Statement of Operations Data:										
Premiums earned	\$	228.5	\$	145.0	\$	98.0	\$	73.9	\$	91.6
Finance income		44.9		35.7		27.3		24.6		21.6
Commission and service fee income		33.6		27.2		22.1		21.9		21.1
Net investment income		6.7		5.3		5.1		5.0		5.2
Net realized gains (losses) on securities										
and other		3.4		(0.1)		2.2		0.0		(0.1)
Total revenues		317.1		213.1		154.7		125.4		139.4
Insurance losses and loss adjustment										
expenses		168.2		100.7		93.9		72.5		69.1
Selling, general and administrative costs		74.5		59.7		53.9		47.5		53.2
Interest expense		6.4		6.2		7.6		8.8		6.7
Total expenses		249.1		166.6		155.4		128.8		129.0
Income (loss) before income taxes		68.0		46.5		(0.7)		(3.4)		10.4
Income tax expense (benefit)		24.9		15.5		(1.1)		(1.7)		2.8
income un empense (cenera)				10.0		(111)		(117)	_	
Net income (loss)	\$	43.1	\$	31.0	\$	0.4	\$	(1.7)	\$	7.6
Net income (loss) available to										
common shareholders	\$	42.7	\$	30.5	\$	(0.1)	\$	(2.2)	\$	7.0
Operating Data:										
Gross premiums written(1)	\$	435.2	\$	335.2	\$	238.7	\$	179.4	\$	156.5
Net premiums written(2)	Ψ	295.1	Ψ	181.0	Ψ	112.9	Ψ	72.5	Ψ	77.3
Gross revenues(3)		523.8		403.3		295.4		230.9		204.3
Net income (loss) adjusted for write-off						_,_,				
of reinsurance recoverables from										
Reliance Insurance Company(4)		43.1		31.0		7.8		(1.7)		7.6
Balance Sheet Data:								( ,		
Cash, cash equivalents and total										
investments	\$	353.6	\$	213.3	\$	145.2	\$	91.4	\$	100.8
Total assets		751.2		569.1		433.0		335.2		291.9
Total liabilities and redeemable										
preferred stock		573.8		509.9		402.0		303.5		259.6
Total shareholders equity		177.4		59.2		31.0		31.7		32.3

Per Share Data(5):						
Earnings per common share:						
Basic	\$	2.74	\$ 2.30	\$ (0.01)	\$ (0.17)	\$ 0.53
Diluted(6)		2.20	1.68	(0.01)	(0.17)	0.43
Book value per common share		8.31	4.12	1.62	1.69	1.73
Weighted average shares outstanding:						
Basic	1.	5,609,411	13,264,452	13,366,404	13,307,868	13,307,868
Diluted(6)	1	9,679,610	18,733,056	18,918,096	18,928,056	18,928,080
Common shares outstanding	2	1,350,640	12,119,148	13,447,512	13,307,868	13,307,868
			23			

**Quarter Ended** 

#### **Table of Contents**

C4	T	M	D	C4	T
•					

	Dec. 31, 2003	Sept. 30, 2003	June 30, 2003	Mar. 31, 2003	Dec. 31, 2002	Sept. 30, 2002	June 30, 2002	Mar. 31, 2002	Dec. 31, 2001	Sept. 30, 2001	June 30, 2001	Mar. 31, 2001
						(Unaud (\$ in mi						
Selected Quarterly Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data:												
Gross premiums written(1) Net premiums	\$ 103.0	\$ 103.7	\$ 87.9	\$ 140.6	\$ 84.1	\$ 77.1	\$ 68.4	\$ 105.6	\$ 58.6	\$ 55.0	\$ 50.7	\$ 74.4
written(2)	97.2	74.0	48.0	75.9	44.1	41.5	37.1	58.3	24.3	19.9	27.5	41.2
Gross revenues(3)	125.6	126.4	109.8	161.9	102.4	94.5	83.0	123.4	74.1	68.2	63.8	89.3
Net income Net income adjusted	11.4	11.7	10.1	9.8	13.6	7.0	5.8	4.6	4.4	(5.1)	0.5	0.6
for write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company(4)	11.4	11.7	10.1	9.8	13.6	7.0	5.8	4.6	4.4	2.3	0.5	0.6

- (1) Gross premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written. Direct premiums written is the sum of the total policy premiums, net of cancellations, associated with policies underwritten and issued by our insurance subsidiaries. Assumed premiums written is the sum of total premiums associated with the insurance risk transferred to us by other insurance companies pursuant to reinsurance contracts. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.
- (2) Net premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written less ceded premiums written. Ceded premiums written is the portion of our direct and assumed premiums written that we transfer to our reinsurers in accordance with the terms of our reinsurance contracts based upon the risks they accept. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.
- (3) Gross revenues is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written (which we refer to in this prospectus as gross premiums written) plus all other revenues (finance income, commission and service fee income, net investment income and net realized gains (losses) on securities). We consider gross revenues to be a non-GAAP financial measure and have provided, in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Measurement of Results , an explanation of why we believe gross revenues is a financial measure that is useful to management and investors and a reconciliation of gross revenues to total revenues, which is the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure included in our financial statements.
- (4) Net income for the year ended December 31, 2001 reflects a \$7.4 million after-tax loss attributable to a write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company. We consider net income (loss) adjusted for write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company to be a non-GAAP financial measure. Because we have not had any other material write-offs of reinsurance recoverables in our history, we believe that the \$7.8 million adjusted net income (\$0.4 million reported net income plus the \$7.4 million after-tax impact of the write-off) is useful to management and investors in understanding our improvement in operating results from 2000 to 2003. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Results of Operations Overview of Operating Results .
- (5) Adjusted to reflect a 12 for 1 stock split that became effective prior to the closing of our initial public offering in August 2003.
- (6) Includes the weighted average common shares outstanding and assumes conversion of our Series A redeemable preferred stock and Series B preferred stock because both series of preferred stock were convertible at the option of the holders and were dilutive. Also includes the dilutive effect of the common stock warrant which was exercised upon the closing of our initial public offering; however, for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001, 2000 and 1999, the warrant was anti-dilutive and was not included in those periods.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION

#### AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in this prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of various factors, including those discussed below and elsewhere in this prospectus, particularly under the caption Risk Factors.

#### Overview

We are a provider of non-standard personal automobile insurance, premium finance and other insurance and non-insurance products and services. Our operations are concentrated in the southeastern part of the United States. Our business model integrates our insurance, premium finance and agency subsidiaries. Our model also emphasizes the distribution of our products and services through neighborhood sales offices staffed by employee-agents as opposed to commissioned agents. The expansion of our neighborhood sales offices in selected states includes the use of independent insurance agencies, which we generally have options to acquire in the future.

Our core business involves issuing non-standard personal automobile insurance policies. These policies, which are generally issued for the minimum limits of coverage required by state laws, provide coverage to drivers who cannot obtain insurance from standard carriers due to a variety of factors, including the lack of flexible payment plans, the failure to maintain continuous coverage, age, prior accidents, driving violations, occupation and type of vehicle. Customers in the non-standard market generally have higher average premiums for a comparable amount of coverage than customers who qualify for the standard market. The higher average premiums typically result from an increased frequency of losses, which is partially offset by the lower severity of losses resulting from lower limits of coverage. In some states, we produce personal automobile insurance policies for unaffiliated insurance companies through our distribution system. We assume this business from unaffiliated insurers through reinsurance agreements and earn service fees for our agency, underwriting, policy administration and claims adjustment services performed for the unaffiliated insurers.

Through our premium finance subsidiary, we finance the premiums on the majority of the insurance policies that we sell by lending to customers the premium due to the insurance company. We earn fees and interest income from our premium finance operations. These loans are backed by the unearned portion of the insurance premiums being financed, which is the portion of the loan attributable to future periods of coverage. We structure our payment plans and integrate our systems in an attempt to minimize principal losses on our premium finance loans.

We seek to attract customers by developing strong brand name recognition in our markets through our low-cost television advertising campaigns that emphasize our low down payment, flexible payment plans, convenient neighborhood locations and customer service. Our neighborhood offices serve as a network for both product delivery and payment collection. All policy applications are completed in the neighborhood sales offices, and most of our customers revisit these offices at least monthly to make their periodic payments.

Our business model provides our employee-agents with customer contact at the point of sale and when the customer returns to make periodic payments. This contact allows us to offer a variety of products in addition to our core product, non-standard personal automobile insurance. We provide term life insurance policies through our wholly-owned life insurance subsidiary, as well as vehicle protection insurance, travel protection insurance and hospital indemnity insurance underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, for which we receive commission and service fee income. We also offer ancillary non-insurance products and services.

Our revenues are derived principally from:

premiums we earn from sales of direct and assumed non-standard personal automobile and term life insurance policies, which we refer to in this prospectus as gross premiums, less the portion of those

25

#### **Table of Contents**

premiums that is ceded to other insurers, which we refer to in this prospectus as ceded premiums, with the difference being what we refer to as net premiums;

ancillary income, which includes:

interest and fees earned on the financing of insurance policies; and

commission and service fee income that we earn in connection with the sales and servicing of insurance products underwritten by other insurers and other income; and

investment income that we earn on the invested assets of our subsidiaries.

Our expenses consist predominately of:

insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses (which we sometimes refer to in this prospectus as LAE) including estimates for losses incurred during the period and changes in estimates from prior periods related to direct and assumed non-standard personal automobile and term life insurance policies (which we refer to in this prospectus as gross insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses), less the portion of those insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses that are ceded to other insurers (which we refer to in this prospectus as ceded insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses); we refer to the difference as net insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses); and

operating expenses that include:

selling, general and administrative, or SGA costs, including salaries, advertising, commissions and other expenses of our employee-agent distribution channel reduced by ceding commissions received under our reinsurance agreements; and

interest expense under our premium finance revolving credit facility.

#### Measurement of Results

We evaluate our operations by monitoring key measures of growth and profitability. We measure our growth by examining our gross revenues, which are comprised of gross premiums written and revenues from all other sources produced through our distribution system. We generally measure our operating results by examining our net income, return on equity, and our loss, expense and combined ratios. In addition, we evaluate our performance by comparing the level of our ancillary income to premiums earned and to operating expenses. The following provides further explanation of the key measures that we use to evaluate our results:

Gross Premiums Written. Gross premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written. Direct premiums written is the sum of the total policy premiums, net of cancellations, associated with policies underwritten and issued by our insurance subsidiaries. Assumed premiums written is the sum of total premiums associated with the insurance risk transferred to us by other insurance companies pursuant to reinsurance contracts. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. We use gross premiums written, which excludes the impact of premiums ceded to reinsurers, as a measure of the underlying growth of our insurance business from period to period.

*Net Premiums Written*. Net premiums written is the sum of direct premiums written and assumed premiums written less ceded premiums written. Ceded premiums written is the portion of our direct and assumed premiums that we transfer to our reinsurers in accordance with the terms of our reinsurance contracts based upon the risks they accept. See Note 7 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus. We use net premiums written, primarily in relation to gross premiums written, to measure the amount of business retained after cessions to reinsurers.

*Gross Revenues (a non-GAAP financial measure)*. Gross revenues is the sum of gross premiums written plus all other revenues (finance income, commission and service fee income, net investment income and net realized gains (losses) on securities). We use gross revenues as the primary measure of the underlying growth of our revenue streams from period to period. Gross revenues are reconciled to total revenues in the

26

#### **Table of Contents**

Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Results of Operations .

Loss Ratio. Loss ratio is the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred to premiums earned and measures the underwriting profitability of a company s insurance business. Loss ratio generally is measured on both a gross (direct and assumed) and net (gross less ceded) basis. We use the gross loss ratio as a measure of the overall underwriting profitability of the insurance business we write and to assess the adequacy of our pricing. Our net loss ratio is meaningful in evaluating our financial results, which are net of ceded reinsurance, as reflected in our consolidated financial statements. Our loss ratios are generally calculated in the same way for GAAP and statutory accounting purposes.

Expense Ratio. Expense ratio is the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of net operating expenses to premiums earned and measures a company s operational efficiency in producing, underwriting and administering its insurance business. For statutory accounting purposes, operating expenses of an insurance company exclude investment expenses, and are reduced by other income. There is no such industry definition for determining an expense ratio for GAAP purposes. As a result, we apply the statutory definition to calculate our expense ratio on a GAAP basis. We reduce our operating expenses by ancillary income (excluding net investment income and realized gains (losses) on securities) to calculate our net operating expenses. Due to our historically high levels of reinsurance, we calculate our expense ratio on both a gross basis (before the effect of ceded reinsurance) and a net basis (after the effect of ceded reinsurance). Although the net basis is meaningful in evaluating our financial results that are net of ceded reinsurance, as reflected in our consolidated financial statements, we believe that the gross expense ratio better reflects the operational efficiency of the underlying business and is a better measure of future trends.

Combined Ratio. Combined ratio is the sum of the loss ratio and the expense ratio and measures a company s overall underwriting profit. If the combined ratio is at or above 100, an insurance company cannot be profitable without investment income (and may not be profitable if investment income is insufficient). We use the GAAP combined ratio in evaluating our overall underwriting profitability and as a measure for comparison of our profitability relative to the profitability of our competitors.

Ancillary Income Measures. We have developed measures of our ability to generate ancillary income that reflect the differences between our business model and those used by our competitors. We measure our ancillary income as a percentage of premiums earned and as a percentage of our operating expenses. We believe that most of our competitors only achieve point of sale contact through an independent agent and are therefore typically unable to generate significant amounts of ancillary income.

## **Critical Accounting Policies**

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect amounts reported in the financial statements. As more information becomes known, these estimates and assumptions could change, thus having an impact on the amounts reported in the future. We view the estimates and assumptions used in establishing our reserves for losses and loss adjustment expenses and the estimates of future policy cancellations used in determining the amounts recorded as commissions and service fees and ceding commissions as our critical accounting policies.

Insurance Losses and Loss Adjustment Expense Reserves. Months and sometimes years may elapse between the occurrence of an automobile accident covered by one of our policies, reporting of the accident to us and our payment of the claim. We record a liability for estimates of losses that will be paid for accidents that have been reported to us, which we refer to in this prospectus as case reserves. In addition, since accidents are not always reported when they occur, we estimate liabilities for accidents that have occurred but have not been reported to us, which we refer to in this prospectus as incurred but not reported, or IBNR reserves.

We are directly liable for loss and loss adjustment expenses under the terms of the insurance policies our insurance subsidiaries underwrite. Each of our insurance subsidiaries establishes a reserve for all of its unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, including case and IBNR reserves, and estimates for the cost to settle the claims. We rely primarily on historical loss experience in determining reserve levels, on the assumption that

27

#### **Table of Contents**

historical loss experience provides a good indication of future loss experience. Our internal actuarial staff reviews our insurance subsidiaries reserves quarterly for each year on a state and coverage level. Quarterly reviews allow for timely adjustments to reserves based on additional information. As part of these quarterly reviews, our actuarial staff performs various tests to estimate ultimate average severity and frequency of claims. Severity represents the average cost per claim and frequency represents the number of claims per policy. As part of the overall review, the staff then evaluates loss and LAE ratios by accident year by state and by coverage for reasonableness. Estimation of LAE reserves is subject to variation as a result of factors such as inflation, claims settlement patterns, legislative activity and litigation trends. Also, we make key assumptions regarding future claims emergence, the number of claims to be closed in the future, the future impact of inflation, amounts that may be collected from subrogation or salvage and amount of claims that can be closed with or without payment. Changes in the assumptions we employ or our estimates associated with such assumptions could result in materially different amounts being reported as reserves. If necessary, we will increase or decrease the level of our reserves as experience develops or new information becomes known, in the period in which changes to the estimates are determined. Accordingly, the actual losses and loss adjustment expenses may differ materially from the estimates we have recorded. See Business Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Reserves for additional information.

Effect of Future Cancellations. The insurance policies that we write, through our insurance subsidiaries and on behalf of other insurers for which we receive a commission, are subject to being cancelled by the policyholder prior to the policy expiration date. As a result, we estimate the effect of future cancellations in determining the amount of commission and service fee income and ceding commissions that are recorded in our consolidated financial statements. We use historical cancellation rates that are updated quarterly to estimate future cancellations with the effect of any changes in our estimates being recorded in the period in which the change in the estimate is determined to be necessary. However, actual cancellations may differ materially from the cancellation estimates that we used. As of December 31, 2003, the reserve for return of commission and service fee income and return of ceding commissions was \$4.9 million and \$3.1 million, respectively.

Allowance for Finance Receivable Losses. Losses on finance receivables include an estimate of future credit losses on premium finance accounts. Credit losses on premium finance accounts occur when the unearned premiums received from the insurer upon cancellation of a financed policy are inadequate to pay the balance of the premium finance account. The majority of these shortfalls result in the write-off of unrealized interest and premium finance acquisition fees. We review historical trends of such losses relative to finance receivable balances to develop estimates of future losses. However, actual write-offs may differ materially from the write-off estimates that we used. As of December 31, 2003, the allowance for finance receivable losses was \$5.9 million.

See Note 1 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus for a discussion of our other significant accounting polices.

28

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Results of Operations**

The table below summarizes certain operating results and key measures we use in monitoring and evaluating our operations. The information provided is intended to summarize and supplement information contained in our consolidated financial statements and to assist the reader in gaining a better understanding of our results of operations.

	Year Ended December 31,
	2003 2002 2001
	(\$ in millions)
Selected Financial Data	
Gross premiums written	\$ 435.2   \$ 335.2   \$ 238.7
Ancillary income	78.5 62.9 49.4
Net investment income	10.1 5.2 7.3
Gross revenues	\$ 523.8 \$ 403.3 \$ 295.4
Ceded premiums written	(140.1) (154.2) (125.8)
Change in net unearned premiums	(66.6) (36.0) (14.9)
Total revenues	\$ 317.1 \$ 213.1 \$ 154.7
Net income	\$ 43.1 \$ 31.0 \$ 0.4
Net income adjusted for write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company(1)	\$ 43.1 \$ 31.0 \$ 7.8
Key Financial Ratios	
Loss ratio net	73.6% 69.4% 95.8%
Expense ratio net	1.1 2.1 12.3
Combined ratio net	74.7 71.5 108.1
Ancillary income to gross premiums earned	19.9 22.1 23.8
Ancillary income to net operating expenses	97.0 95.4 80.3

<sup>(1)</sup> Amounts adjusted for the \$7.4 million after-tax effect of the write-off in 2001 of reinsurance balances recoverable from Reliance Insurance Company. If we exclude the impact of the write-off, the 2001 net loss ratio, net expense ratio and net combined ratio would have been 84.3%, 12.6% and 96.9%, respectively. We consider net income adjusted for the write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company and the adjusted net loss, net expense and net combined ratios to be non-GAAP financial measures. Because we have not had any other material write-offs of reinsurance recoverables in our history, we believe that the adjusted net income and the corresponding adjusted net loss, net expense and net combined ratios are useful to management and investors in understanding our improvement in operating results from 2001 to 2003. Reconciliations of the adjusted net income and the adjusted ratios are provided in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Overview of Operating Results .

### Overview of Operating Results

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Net income increased to \$43.1 million in 2003 from \$31.0 million in 2002. The increase in net income was primarily attributable to an increase in premium volume that provided additional underwriting income and growth in ancillary income, both of which were partially offset by an increase in operating expenses. Our loss ratio in 2003 was 73.6% compared to a 69.4% loss ratio in 2002. The impact of loss reserve development was insignificant to our 2003 loss ratio; however, our 2002 loss ratio was decreased by approximately 4.4 points due to the combined impact of favorable development on prior year reserves and a gain on the commutation of obligations of one of our reinsurers. Ancillary income increased to \$78.5 million in 2003 from \$62.9 million in 2002, which was

29

## **Table of Contents**

sufficient to offset all but \$2.4 million and \$3.0 million of operating expenses in 2003 and 2002, respectively. During 2003, we realized net gains on securities and other of \$3.4 million as compared to a net realized loss of \$0.1 million in 2002.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Net income was \$31.0 million in 2002, compared to net income of \$0.4 million in 2001. The increase in net income from 2001 was primarily attributable to improved underwriting results from decreasing loss ratios, an increase in premium volume that provided additional underwriting margins and related ancillary income, and the impact of the write-off of reinsurance recoverable from Reliance in 2001. Our loss ratio in 2002 improved by 26.4 points to 69.4% compared to a 95.8% loss ratio in 2001. The 2002 loss ratio was favorably impacted by 2.6 points due to favorable development of prior year reserves and by 1.8 points attributable to a gain on the commutation of prior year obligations of one of our reinsurers. Our 2001 loss ratio was adversely impacted by 11.5 points as a result of the write-off of recoverables from Reliance and an additional 1.3 points of adverse development of prior year reserves.

Our results improved during 2002 in virtually every state in which we operate, with the most significant improvement occurring in Florida, where our net loss ratio improved from approximately 98% in 2001 to 68% in 2002. On a direct basis, which excludes the impact of reinsurance including the commutation in 2002 and the Reliance Insurance Company write-off in 2001, the Florida loss ratio improved from approximately 92% in 2001 to 71% in 2002. This improvement resulted from the impact of rate increases, strengthened claims procedures and fraud detection practices, and improved underwriting standards. In addition, in response to the September 2000 grand jury report on the level of fraud in Florida s mandatory PIP coverage, the Florida legislature enacted new laws in July and October 2001 designed to deter insurance fraud by delaying the availability of accident reports, requiring the registration of medical clinics, and improving companies rights to investigate suspicious claims.

We believe that the discussion about the write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company provided below is useful to management and investors in understanding the comparability of results between 2003, 2002 and 2001 because we have not had any other material write-offs of reinsurance recoverables in our history. In 2001, our results were adversely impacted by a write-off of \$11.1 million, \$7.4 million after taxes, in reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company. Reliance Insurance Company was one of the reinsurers in our quota share reinsurance program from October 1996 to December 2000. Due to a rapid and significant deterioration in Reliance Insurance Company s underwriting results, adverse development on its loss reserves, and liquidity issues that arose after the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001, Reliance Insurance

30

## **Table of Contents**

Company was placed into liquidation by the Pennsylvania Department of Insurance in October 2001. The table provided below reconciles net income to net income adjusted for the write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company (which is a non-GAAP financial measure). The table below reflects the impact of the write-off on each line item affected on our Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2001 and certain key financial ratios (all of which are non-GAAP financial measures).

	December 31, 2001	December 31, Reliance Dec		December 31, Reliance Dec		December 31, Reliance De		December 31, Reliance	
		(\$ in millions)							
Premiums earned	\$ 98.0	\$ 1.4	\$ 99.4						
Total revenues	154.7	1.4	156.1						
Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses	93.9	(10.1)	83.8						
Selling, general and administrative costs	53.9	0.4	54.3						
Total expenses	155.4	(9.7)	145.7						
Income (loss) before income taxes	(0.7)	11.1	10.4						
Income tax expense (benefit)	(1.1)	3.7	2.6						
Net income	\$ 0.4	\$ 7.4	\$ 7.8						
Loss ratio net	95.8%	(11.5)%	84.3%						
Expense ratio net	12.3	0.3	12.6						
Combined ratio net	108.1	(11.2)	96.9						

## Revenues

#### Premiums

Premiums include non-standard personal automobile insurance premiums and term life insurance premiums underwritten by our insurance subsidiaries (which we refer to in this prospectus as direct premiums) and a percentage of non-standard personal automobile insurance premiums assumed from other insurers generally in states where we do not currently have a licensed insurance subsidiary (which we refer to in this prospectus as assumed premiums). We refer to direct and assumed premiums together as gross premiums. We manage virtually every aspect of the assumed business, including pricing and underwriting, claims settlement and customer service. We currently assume a significant portion of non-standard personal automobile insurance premiums for business produced in North Carolina and Texas.

Premiums written refers to the total amount of premiums billed to the policyholder less the amount of premiums returned, generally as a result of cancellations, during a given period. Premiums written become premiums earned as the policy ages. Barring premium rate changes, if an insurance company writes the same mix of business each year, premiums written and premiums earned will be equal, and the unearned premium reserve will remain constant. During periods of growth, the unearned premium reserve will increase, causing premiums earned to be less than premiums written. Conversely, during periods of decline, the unearned premium reserve will decrease, causing premiums earned to be greater than premiums written.

We have historically relied on quota share, excess of loss, and catastrophe reinsurance primarily to manage our regulatory capital requirements and also to limit our exposure to loss. Generally, we have ceded a significant portion of our non-standard automobile insurance premiums to unaffiliated reinsurers in order to maintain a net premiums written to statutory surplus ratio of approximately 3 to 1. We retain 100% of our term life insurance premiums.

31

## **Table of Contents**

The following table presents our gross premiums written in our major markets and provides a summary of gross, ceded and net premiums written and earned for the periods indicated.

	Year Ended December 31,					
		2003		2002		2001
			(\$ in	millions)		
Gross premiums written						
Florida	\$	223.5	\$	174.3	\$	110.2
Tennessee		63.0		58.6		42.6
Georgia		32.2		30.4		31.0
Louisiana		31.3		23.8		18.4
Mississippi		22.3		18.8		17.8
Texas		15.6				
All other states		47.3		29.3		18.7
					_	
Gross premiums written	\$	435.2	\$	335.2	\$	238.7
Ceded premiums written		(140.1)	_	(154.2)		(125.8)
Net premiums written	\$	295.1	\$	181.0	\$	112.9
	_					
Gross premiums earned	\$	394.9	\$	284.3	\$	207.2
Ceded premiums earned		(166.4)		(139.3)		(109.2)
Net premiums earned	\$	228.5	\$	145.0	\$	98.0
Net premiums written to gross premiums written		67.8%		54.0%		47.3%
Gross premiums earned to gross premiums written		90.7		84.8		86.8
Net premiums earned to net premiums written		77.4		80.1		86.8

## Gross Premiums

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Gross premiums written increased \$100.0 million or 29.8% to \$435.2 million in 2003 from \$335.2 million in 2002. The majority of our growth occurred in our largest state, Florida, which represented 51.4% of our business and accounted for \$49.2 million of the increase. Approximately 80% of the growth in Florida was attributable to an increase in average policies inforce, including an increase in the number of renewal policies, with the remaining 20% coming from an increase in the average premiums per policy. In January 2003, we began our expansion into the state of Texas and are assuming non-standard personal automobile insurance policies underwritten by a Texas county mutual insurer. We assumed \$15.6 million of gross premiums written in Texas during 2003. The majority of the increases in gross premiums written in our other states were due primarily to increased market penetration. Gross premiums earned, a function of gross premiums written over the current and prior periods, increased to \$394.9 million in 2003 from \$284.3 million in 2002.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Gross premiums written increased \$96.5 million or 40.4% in 2002 compared to 2001, while gross premiums earned increased \$77.1 million or 37.2%. These increases were primarily due to increased market penetration and an increase in average policy premiums. During 2002, average inforce policies increased 19.3%, while the average premium per policy inforce increased 11.4% compared to 2001. The majority of this growth occurred in the states of Florida and Tennessee, which accounted for \$80.1 million or 83.0% of the growth in gross premium written in 2002.

Net Premiums

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Net premiums written increased 63.0% to \$295.1 million in 2003 from \$181.0 million in 2002. The ratio of net premiums written to gross premiums written increased to 67.8% in 2003 from 54.0% in 2002 as the increased capitalization of our

32

## **Table of Contents**

insurance subsidiaries enabled us to reduce our ceding percentage and retain more business. Net premiums earned, a function of net premiums written over the current and prior periods, amounted to \$228.5 million and equaled 77.4% of net premiums written. This percentage is lower than the relationship of gross premiums earned to gross premiums written of 90.7% since the majority of the increase in business retained did not occur until the third and fourth quarters of 2003.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Net premiums written for 2002 were \$181.0 million, an increase of 60.3%. Net premiums written were 54.0% of gross premiums written, compared to 47.3% for 2001, reflecting a change in reinsurance agreements that resulted in a decrease in the percentage of business ceded during 2002. Net premiums earned, a function of net premiums written for 2002, amounted to \$145.0 million and constituted 80.1% of net premiums written, which is comparable to the relationship of gross premiums earned to gross premiums written of 84.8%.

## Ancillary Income

Table of Contents

Ancillary income includes finance income, commission and service fee income and other income. Finance income primarily consists of interest, acquisition and service fees, and delinquency fees on the premium finance agreements related to the insurance policies we finance. Our agency and administrative subsidiaries produce and service non-standard personal automobile insurance business for other insurers from which we assume a portion of this business, and in some cases the entire premium, through reinsurance treaties. We receive service fees for agency, underwriting, policy administration, and claims adjusting services performed on behalf of these unaffiliated insurers. We also receive commission and service fee income on other insurance products produced for unaffiliated insurance companies on which we do not bear underwriting risk, including travel protection, vehicle protection and hospital indemnity insurance policies. Our business model allows us to generate a significant amount of ancillary income, which we measure as a percentage of gross earned premiums and as a percentage of our operating expenses. Our goal is to generate ancillary income in amounts that will exceed all of our operating expenses. The following table summarizes the components of our ancillary income for the periods indicated.

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2001			
		(\$ in millions)				
Finance income	\$ 44.9	\$ 35.7	\$ 27.3			
Commission and service fee income	33.6	27.2	22.1			
Total ancillary income	\$ 78.5	\$ 62.9	\$ 49.4			

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Ancillary income in 2003 increased 24.8% to \$78.5 million from \$62.9 million in 2002. This increase was primarily due to increased premium finance income as a result of higher premium volumes, increased sales of ancillary insurance products including business produced by the 42 Florida neighborhood sales offices acquired in November 2003 and increased service fee income related to the administration of our assumed business in Texas. The increase in premium finance income is net of an increase in the provision for finance receivable losses to \$7.0 million in 2003 from \$5.3 million in 2002. The majority of the increase in premium finance income is attributable to the increase in average gross premium finance receivables outstanding during the year. The allowance for credit losses remained at 2.9% of gross finance receivables in both 2003 and 2002. For the year ended December 31, 2003 and 2002, the ratio of ancillary income to gross premiums earned was 19.9% and 22.1%, respectively, and the ratio of ancillary income to operating expenses was 97.0% and 95.4%, respectively.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Ancillary income was \$62.9 million in 2002, an increase of \$13.5 million or 27.3% compared to 2001. This increase was primarily due to an increase in premium finance income as a result of increased premium volumes and increased penetration in the sales of ancillary insurance products. The increase in premium finance income also reflected a reduction in the allowance for credit losses as a percentage of finance receivables that resulted largely from the growth in the percentage of our business in Florida. This business experienced actual write-offs that were approximately

43

## **Table of Contents**

38% and 50% better than the combined average of the other states in which we operated in 2002 and 2001, respectively. Additionally, the provision for finance receivable losses decreased slightly in 2002 because we experienced an overall reduction in the percentage of accounts canceling within the first two months from inception, which generally accounts for the majority of our write-offs. Ancillary income constituted 22.1% of gross premiums earned and 95.4% of our operating expenses for 2002 compared to 23.8% and 80.3% for 2001, respectively.

Net Investment Income

Our investment portfolio is generally highly liquid and consists substantially of readily marketable, investment-grade debt securities. Net investment income is primarily comprised of interest earned on these securities, net of related investment expenses.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Net investment income increased to \$6.7 million in 2003 from \$5.3 million in 2002 as a result of an increase in average invested assets that was partially offset by a decrease in the average yield on investments. Average invested assets increased 55.8% to \$180.9 million in 2003 from \$116.1 million in 2002 primarily as a result of the proceeds from our initial public offering, the majority of which were invested in the fourth quarter of 2003. The average investment yield decreased to 3.7% in 2003 from 4.4% in 2002 since a large portion of our portfolio was invested during the lower interest rate environment prevailing in 2003.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Net investment income increased to \$5.3 million from \$5.1 million in 2002 and 2001, respectively, due primarily to an increase in invested assets largely offset by a decrease in investment yields. Average invested assets grew 23.0% to \$116.1 million in 2002 from \$94.4 million in 2001. Our average investment yield for in 2002 was 4.4% compared to 4.5% for 2001.

Realized Gains (Losses) on Securities

Realized gains and losses on securities are principally affected by changes in interest rates, the timing of sales of investments and changes in credit quality of the securities we hold as investments.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Gross gains on debt securities for the year ended December 31, 2003 were \$2.6 million, which were partially offset by gross losses of \$0.6 million. Gross gains were primarily attributable to the sale of certain securities as we repositioned our bond portfolio based on our investment guidelines for changes in market conditions and other factors. Comparatively, in 2002, we realized gross gains on debt securities of \$0.9 million that largely offset our gross losses of \$1.0 million resulting from our investment in WorldCom, Inc. bonds. There was no impact on realized losses attributable to adjustments for other than temporary impairment of securities held in our portfolio as of the end of either period.

In 2003, we also realized gross gains of \$2.7 million and gross losses of \$0.9 million on closed contracts in our trading portfolio. The trading portfolio primarily consists of futures contracts, swaps, and other derivative instruments. This represents a speculative investment and does not represent a hedge; accordingly, all open contracts are marked to market with the change in market values included in net realized gains (losses) on securities and other in our consolidated statement of operations. For the year ended December 31, 2003, net realized gains (losses) on securities and other included a net loss of \$0.4 million related to open contracts which included gross increases of \$0.3 million and gross decreases of \$0.7 million.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. We realized gross gains of \$0.9 million and \$2.4 million and gross losses of \$1.0 million and \$0.2 million on the sale of available for sale securities during 2002 and 2001, respectively. The gross losses in 2002 were primarily attributable to a loss on the sale of our investment in WorldCom bonds. In 2001, we took advantage of the declining interest rate environment and sold certain securities in our portfolio that generated \$2.4 million in gains. There was no impact on realized losses attributable to adjustment for other than temporary impairment of securities still held during these periods. Based on our analysis, the securities that were determined to be impaired were sold

34

## **Table of Contents**

in the same period of the determination and the resulting loss was included in net realized gains or losses on securities.

## Expenses

Insurance Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses represent our largest expense item and include payments made to settle claims, estimates for future claim payments and changes in those estimates for current and prior periods, as well as adjusting costs incurred in connection with settling claims. Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses are influenced by claim frequency and severity trends, the impact of changes in estimates for prior accident years, and increases in the cost of medical treatment and automobile repairs. The anticipated impact of inflation is considered when we establish our premium rates and set loss reserves. We perform an actuarial analysis each quarter and establish or adjust (for prior accident quarters), our best estimate of the ultimate incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses to reflect loss development information and trends that have been updated for the most recent quarter s activity. Our estimate of ultimate loss and loss adjustment expenses is evaluated and re-evaluated by accident quarter, by state and by major coverage grouping (e.g., bodily injury, physical damage) and changes in estimates are reflected in the period the additional information becomes known.

Our reinsurance program significantly influences our net retained losses. In exchange for premiums ceded to reinsurers under quota share and excess of loss reinsurance agreements, our reinsurers assume a portion of the losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred. See Business Reinsurance . We remain obligated for amounts ceded in the event that the reinsurers do not meet their obligations under the agreements (due to, for example, disputes with the reinsurer or the reinsurer s insolvency). Since 2001, in an effort to manage the cost of quota share reinsurance during a period of rising cost and limited availability, we have added provisions for loss ratio corridors and loss ratio caps to our quota share reinsurance agreements that reduces the cost of reinsurance to us. These provisions have been structured to provide the reinsurers with some limit on the amount of potential loss being assumed, while maintaining the transfer of significant insurance risk with the possibility of a significant loss to the reinsurer, and therefore reduce the cost of reinsurance to us. Loss ratio corridors provide for layers of losses in which the reinsurer does not participate in the losses while loss ratio caps cut off the reinsurer s liability for losses above a specified loss ratio. We believe our reinsurance arrangements qualify for reinsurance accounting in accordance with SFAS 113 Accounting for Reinsurance Contracts .

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. For the year ended December 31, 2003, insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses increased to \$168.2 million from \$100.7 million in 2002, and the net loss ratio was 73.6% in 2003 compared to 69.4% in 2002. The 2003 insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses included \$0.1 million in adverse development. Our 2002 results included \$5.5 million in favorable development on prior years reserves that included \$1.8 million related to a gain on the commutation of a reinsurer s obligations related to prior year reserves. The commutation also resulted in a \$0.9 million gain related to current year obligations. Our loss ratios, excluding the impact of the commutation gains and adjustments to prior year s reserves, were 73.5% in 2003 and 73.8% in 2002. Catastrophic losses increased our annual loss ratios by approximately 0.6 points in 2003 and 0.3 points in 2002.

In 2003, the frequency and severity trends in the majority of our coverages remained relatively flat on a country-wide basis. We did note an increase in claims frequency in the Florida personal injury protection coverage, which we believe is generally attributable to increased fraud activity in the Miami market. We increased rates for personal injury protection coverages in October 2003 and noted a substantial reduction in new business in this market in November and December. Our special investigations unit is actively challenging those claims believed to be fraudulent. Overall, the gross accident year loss ratio for the Florida automobile book of business increased 1.7 points during 2003. The increase in the Florida gross accident year loss ratio was offset by lower accident year loss ratios in the majority of the states in which we operate, including Texas where our loss experience was below our countrywide average. Accident year loss ratios, as compared to the loss ratios included in our financial statements, include the impact of losses occurring within

35

## **Table of Contents**

the current accident year and exclude the current year impact of any increase or decrease in losses and loss adjustment expenses related to losses that occurred in prior years.

Our reserve for loss and loss adjustment expenses as of December 31, 2003 was \$112.6 million as estimated through our actuarial analysis. During the year, our actuarial analysis concluded that the December 31, 2002 reserve for loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$86.9 million was generally adequate as the adverse reserve development for prior years reflected in the 2003 results was only \$0.1 million.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses increased to \$100.7 million in 2002 from \$93.9 million in 2001. Net loss ratios for 2002 and 2001 were 69.4% and 95.8%, respectively. Net loss ratios in 2002 improved in virtually every state in which we operate, reflecting the impact of increased rate levels, stabilized loss trends and favorable loss reserve development. We experienced favorable loss reserve development of \$5.5 million in 2002, as compared to unfavorable development of \$7.8 million in 2001. Included in the favorable reserve development in 2002 was \$1.8 million attributable to the gain on the commutation of prior year obligations of one of our reinsurers. The commutation also resulted in a \$0.9 million gain related to current year obligations. The favorable loss reserve development and the commutation gains resulted in an overall 4.4 point reduction in the 2002 net loss ratio. The \$7.8 million unfavorable development in 2001 included \$6.5 million of the \$11.1 million write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance that related to prior years. The unfavorable loss reserve development and write-off of reinsurance recoverables increased the 2001 net loss ratio by 12.9 points. Catastrophic losses increased our annual loss ratios by approximately 0.3 points in 2002 and 0.1 points in 2001.

Our reserve for loss and loss adjustment expenses as of December 31, 2002 was \$86.9 million as estimated through our actuarial analysis. During the year, our actuarial analysis concluded that the December 31, 2001 reserve for loss and loss adjustment expenses of \$77.5 million was redundant by approximately \$5.5 million. Several factors contributed to this redundancy. We recognized a gain on the commutation of obligations of one of our reinsurers that resulted in \$1.8 million of favorable development on prior years—reserves. We also determined we had overestimated the frequency of bodily injury claims in Florida for the 2001 accident year based on trends that occurred in 1999 and 2000. During 2001, we implemented numerous changes to our claims processes and increased our claims staffing, which resulted in a quicker settlement process. We initially attributed the increase in claims paid in 2001 to a new frequency trend rather than the quicker settlement, which resulted in favorable reserve development of approximately \$2.5 million. This overestimation of frequency also resulted in approximately \$0.8 million of favorable development on our reserves for Florida personal injury protection claims. Finally, in 2001 we overestimated the severity of bodily injury losses in Georgia related to a regulatory change resulting in an increase in the minimum limits of coverage required by that state. As a result, our reserve for bodily injury losses in Georgia decreased by approximately \$0.4 million.

## Operating Expenses

Operating expenses include SGA costs, advertising and interest expense. These expenses include the amortization of policy acquisition and maintenance costs that are net of ceding commissions, costs associated with generating ancillary income and other revenues and corporate overhead. Our business model emphasizes the use of our largely fixed cost neighborhood sales offices staffed by company employees, which results in only marginal increases in operating expenses as we increase our premiums and other revenues.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002. Operating expenses increased 22.8% to \$80.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2003 from \$65.9 million in 2002. Excluding the effect of reinsurance commissions, operating expenses increased \$9.7 million. The \$9.7 million increase was primarily attributable to \$3.6 million related to our expansion into Texas, \$1.3 million in commission paid to our employee agents on the sale of ancillary insurance products and term life insurance, and other increases in operating costs primarily associated with increased premium volumes.

Year Ended December 31, 2002 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001. Operating expenses increased \$4.4 million or 7.2%, to \$65.9 million in 2002, compared to \$61.5 million in 2001. The increase was primarily attributable to a \$5.5 million increase in commissions paid to an independent agency associated with

36

## **Table of Contents**

the increase in the volume of insurance produced for us, a \$1.0 million increase related to our office expansion in the state of South Carolina and increases in other costs associated with increased premium volumes. These increases were partially offset by a \$10.0 million increase in ceding commissions attributable to the increase in ceded premiums and a \$1.4 million reduction in interest expense due to a the declining interest rate environment.

#### Income Taxes

We file a consolidated federal income tax return that includes all of our subsidiaries other than our life insurance subsidiary, which files a separate federal income tax return. The statutory rate used in calculating our tax provision was 35% in 2003 and 2002 compared to 34% in 2001. Our effective tax rates for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002 were 36.6% and 33.3%, respectively. Our effective tax rate has been increasing due to an increase in state income taxes, the elimination of the small life insurance company deduction, and a reduction in tax-exempt interest resulting from a decreased allocation of our investment portfolio to municipal securities. As our ancillary income has increased in our non-insurance subsidiaries, more of our income becomes subject to state income taxes. The provision for state income taxes increased our overall effective tax rate by 2.9 points in 2003, as compared to 1.0 point in 2002. In certain states, we are able to offset the state income taxes paid by our insurance subsidiaries against their provision for premium taxes.

Income tax expense (benefit) differed from the amounts computed at the statutory rate as demonstrated in the following table:

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2001		
		(\$ in millions)			
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 68.0	\$ 46.5	\$ (0.7)		
Provision for taxes at the statutory rate	\$ 23.8	\$ 16.3	\$ (0.2)		
Increase (reduction) in taxes for:					
Tax-exempt interest income	(0.6)	(0.7)	(0.6)		
Small life insurance company deduction		(0.5)	(0.6)		
State income taxes	2.0	0.5	0.1		
Other, net	(0.3)	(0.1)	0.2		
Income tax expense (benefit)	\$ 24.9	\$ 15.5	\$ (1.1)		

## **Financial Condition**

## Liquidity and Capital Resources

## Sources and Uses of Funds

We are organized as a holding company system with all of our operations being conducted by our wholly-owned insurance, premium finance, agency, administrative and consumer product subsidiaries. Accordingly, Direct General Corporation receives cash through loans from banks, issuance of equity securities, subsidiary dividends and other transactions. We may use the proceeds from these sources to contribute to the capital of our insurance subsidiaries and premium finance company in order to support premium growth, to repurchase our common stock, to retire our outstanding indebtedness, to pay interest, dividends, and taxes, and for other business purposes. We operate under an Intercompany Tax Allocation Agreement whereby our eligible subsidiaries compute tax provisions as if filing separate returns based on taxable income. Each subsidiary s resulting provision (or credit) will be currently payable to (or receivable from) Direct General Corporation.

Under state insurance laws, dividends, which must be paid from earned surplus, and capital distributions from our insurance companies are subject to restrictions relating to statutory surplus and earnings. Our insurance companies collectively paid dividends of \$1.0 million, \$1.3 million, and \$2.1 million in 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. These dividends were generally reinvested in the capital of other insurance subsidiaries. Prior approval from state insurance regulatory authorities is generally required in order for our insurance

37

## **Table of Contents**

companies to declare and pay extraordinary dividends to us. The maximum amount of dividend capacity available for payment to Direct General Corporation during the remainder of 2004 by our insurance subsidiaries without seeking regulatory approval is \$10.5 million. Dividends from our premium finance subsidiary are limited by the minimum capital requirements in applicable state regulations and by covenants in our bank loan agreements, which require approval of our lenders. There are no restrictions on the payment of dividends from our agency, administrative and other non-insurance subsidiaries, other than typical state corporation law requirements to avoid insolvency. In addition, the NAIC Model Act for RBC provides formulas to determine the amount of capital that an insurance company needs to ensure that it has an acceptable expectation of not becoming financially impaired; a low RBC ratio would prevent an insurance company from paying dividends. At December 31, 2003, each of our insurance subsidiaries maintained an RBC level that is in excess of an amount that would require any corrective actions on our part.

Our operating subsidiaries primary sources of funds are premiums received, finance income, commission and service fee income, investment income, borrowings under credit facilities and proceeds from the sale and redemption of investments. Funds are used to pay claims and operating expenses, to pay interest and principal repayments under the terms of our indebtedness for borrowed money, to purchase investments and to pay dividends to Direct General Corporation. We had positive cash flow from operations of approximately \$67.1 million in 2003, \$52.4 million in 2002, and \$45.5 million in 2001. We expect our cash flows to be positive in both the short-term and reasonably foreseeable future.

#### Financing and Capital

Initial Public Offering. In August 2003, we completed our initial public offering of 7,972,276 shares of common stock. We sold 3,750,000 shares and selling shareholders sold 4,222,276 shares resulting in net proceeds to us (after deducting issuance costs) of approximately \$71.6 million. In conjunction with the offering of common stock, all outstanding shares of preferred stock were converted into common stock and we received an additional \$0.8 million from the exercise of a common stock warrant. We used \$51.9 million of the proceeds to increase our investment in our insurance subsidiaries and \$0.6 million to increase the capitalization of our non-insurance subsidiaries. In addition, we used \$7.7 million of the proceeds to pay off a term loan with two banks. The remaining proceeds have not been permanently deployed to date and generally have been used to reduce the amount outstanding under the premium finance revolving credit facility described below. During 2004, we anticipate using the remainder of these proceeds to further increase the capital in our insurance subsidiaries and for general corporate purposes.

*Premium Finance Revolving Credit Facility*. Our premium finance operations are supported by a revolving credit agreement with a group of banks. The size of the facility was \$190.0 million at December 31, 2003, and is periodically increased to support the growth in premiums we finance. We would expect to continue this practice with our group of banks. There is the risk that our attempt to increase this revolving credit line facility would not be successful, in which case we would be forced to seek alternative methods of financing premiums.

Our premium finance subsidiary utilizes the revolving credit facility by drawing on the facility at the end of every month to settle amounts due to the insurance companies. As payments from our customers are received, the revolving credit facility is reduced over the course of the month. This cycle repeats itself monthly, with historically, some seasonal fluctuation on total amounts drawn at the end of each month.

Amounts outstanding under this facility were \$148.0 million and \$115.0 million as of December 31, 2003 and 2002, respectively. Interest on the facility is payable quarterly and all outstanding advances and accrued interest are due on or before June 30, 2004. Based upon communications with our lenders, we expect our premium finance revolving credit facility to be renewed for an additional two year period. The amount and terms of the credit facility have not been negotiated, but we do not anticipate that the terms will change materially. The weighted average interest rate in effect was 3.4% in 2003 and 4.6% in 2002. The loan is principally secured by our finance receivables of the premium finance subsidiary and is guaranteed by Direct General Corporation. See Note 6 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus for further discussion regarding our current outstanding debt.

38

## **Table of Contents**

In an effort to manage our interest rate risk related to our premium finance revolving credit agreement, effective November 1, 2001, we purchased a derivative instrument known as a zero-cost collar from Bank One, NA. This derivative instrument requires monthly settlements whereby we pay the difference to the extent the then current 30-day LIBOR rate is below the floor of 5.05% on \$25 million and receive the excess of the 30-day LIBOR rate over the cap of 5.05% on \$50 million. This derivative instrument was designed to reduce our exposure to changes in LIBOR under our bank loan facilities. Since interest rates are below 5.05% (30-day LIBOR was 1.17% at December 31, 2003), the fair market value of this derivative instrument is unfavorable to us and, accordingly, we recorded a liability of \$1.4 million at December 31, 2003. This unrealized loss is reported as a separate component of shareholders—equity on an after-tax basis. Payments associated with the floor were \$1.0 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively, and were reported in the income statement as interest expense. This derivative instrument is scheduled to terminate on November 1, 2005. See Note 12 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus for further discussion on this derivative instrument.

For the year ended December 31, 2003, we received net proceeds from the issuance of common stock of \$72.5 million and increased our borrowings on the premium finance revolving credit facility by \$33.0 million. During the year, we repaid all outstanding principal under our term loans totaling \$10.2 million, paid interest on outstanding indebtedness of \$5.3 million, interest on the Series A redeemable preferred stock of \$0.3 million, dividends on the Series B preferred stock of \$0.3 million, and dividends on common stock of \$0.9 million. The Series A redeemable preferred stock and Series B preferred stock were converted to common stock in connection with our initial public offering in August 2003.

For the year ended December 31, 2002, we received net proceeds from borrowings on capital loans of \$1.2 million and borrowings on the premium finance revolving credit facility of \$18.9 million, repurchased 1,328,364 shares of our Treasury stock at a total cost of \$4.5 million (average of \$3.42 per share), paid interest on outstanding indebtedness of \$6.2 million, interest on the Series A redeemable preferred stock of \$0.5 million, and dividends on the Series B preferred stock of \$0.6 million.

For the year ended December 31, 2001, we repaid \$6.0 million of principal on our capital loan, received \$18.4 million in net proceeds from borrowings under the premium finance revolving credit facility, paid interest on outstanding indebtedness of \$7.7 million, dividends on the Series A redeemable preferred stock totaling \$0.5 million and dividends on the Series B preferred stock of \$0.6 million.

Contractual Obligations. The following table summarizes our contractual obligations as of December 31, 2003.

	rayments due by Period						
	Total	Less than Total 1 Year		3-5 Years	More than 5 Years		
			(\$ in millions)				
Premium finance revolving credit facility	\$ 150.5	\$ 150.5	\$	\$	\$		
Capital leases obligations	5.2	1.4	3.6	0.2			
Operating leases obligations	16.2	7.2	8.1	0.9			
Other long-term debt	1.0	0.6	0.4				
		-					
Total	\$ 172.9	\$ 159.7	\$ 12.1	\$ 1.1	\$		

Payments due by Pariod

#### Reinsurance

We have historically operated with a limited amount of capital and, as a result, have extensively used the reinsurance market to maintain our net exposures within our capital resources. We cede premiums and losses to unaffiliated insurance companies under quota share, excess of loss and catastrophe reinsurance agreements. We evaluate the financial condition of our reinsurers and monitor various credit risks to minimize our exposure to losses from reinsurer insolvencies. However, we remain obligated for amounts ceded in the event that the reinsurers do not meet their obligations. Because we cede a high percentage of our premiums and the associated losses, a failure of one of our reinsurers to pay could have a significant adverse effect on our capital

## **Table of Contents**

and our financial condition and results of operations. In 2001, one of our reinsurers, Reliance, was declared insolvent and, as a result, we wrote off reinsurance recoverables of \$11.1 million. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Overview of Operating Results .

Over the past few years, we have implemented several changes to our reinsurance program designed to reduce our exposures to unsecured reinsurance recoverables, including changing the settlement of reinsurance premiums to an earned basis versus a written basis, requiring reinsurers to fund a trust account in the event of a rating downgrade by A.M. Best, and limiting the maximum participation by any one reinsurer. As a result, the amount of unsecured reinsurance recoverables at December 31, 2003 was reduced to 18.4% of shareholders equity or \$32.7 million from 53.0% of shareholders equity or \$31.4 million at December 31, 2002. In addition, the largest unsecured recoverable from a single reinsurer was \$9.2 million at December 31, 2003. This same amount was due from both National Union Fire Insurance Company of Pittsburgh, PA, a subsidiary of American International Group, Inc., and Swiss Re America, which are rated A++ (Superior) and A+ (Superior), respectively, by A.M. Best.

#### Investments

We had total cash, cash equivalents and invested assets of \$353.6 million as of December 31, 2003. The following table summarizes our cash, cash equivalents and invested assets as of the dates indicated.

	An	nortized	Fair Value		% of Total at Fair Value
		Cost	rai	ıı valuc	value
			(\$ in m	illions)	
December 31, 2003					
Debt securities, available for sale	\$	263.9	\$	265.0	74.9%
Cash and cash equivalents		87.3		87.3	24.7%
Short-term investments		1.3		1.3	0.4%
Total	\$	352.5	\$	353.6	100.0%
			_		
December 31, 2002					
Debt securities, available for sale	\$	119.3	\$	123.6	57.9%
Cash and cash equivalents		87.0		87.0	40.8%
Short-term investments		2.7		2.7	1.3%
Total	\$	209.0	\$	213.3	100.0%

Investment Strategy. We believe that our investment portfolio is highly liquid and consists substantially of readily marketable, investment-grade debt securities. We currently do not invest in equity securities or securities with exposure to foreign currency risk. Effective April 1, 2003, Bank One Investment Advisors and U.S. Bancorp Asset Management provide our investment portfolio management advisory services. Prior to March 31, 2003, our investment advisors were Deutsche Asset Management. These advisors operate under investment guidelines approved by our investment committee. These guidelines emphasize:

preservation of capital with a focus on total return,

achieving the highest risk adjusted after tax return and

diversification in order to reduce risk.

Our investment strategy recognizes our need to maintain capital adequate to support our insurance operations. Our investment objectives also include maximizing the benefit from premium tax credits. Certain of the states in which we do business provide relief from premium taxes to the extent we maintain qualifying investments in those states and their municipalities. As a result, historically a significant amount of debt

securities in our portfolio were comprised of tax-exempt obligations of the states of Louisiana, Mississippi and

40

## **Table of Contents**

Tennessee, in order to maximize these premium tax credits. Additionally, we invested in tax-exempt obligations of Georgia prior to 2003.

Our investment guidelines also permit us to invest up to 2% of the fair value of our investment portfolio in alternative investments, including commodities. Within those guidelines, we invested \$1.0 million in September 2002 in a managed trading account with a commodities trading company. Net realized gains from the trading activities were reinvested and the fair value of this account was \$2.6 million as of December 31, 2003. This investment represents less than 1% of our entire investment portfolio. Generally, only 15% of the account balance is invested in commodities and related investments and the remaining portion of the account balance is held in cash, cash equivalents and U.S. Treasury obligations. Because this is a margin account, the ultimate losses generated by this investment may greatly exceed the portion of the account balance so invested. However, we reduce the risk of margin call by limiting our investment to 15% of the account balance. In addition, we closely monitor the performance of the account in an effort to reduce the risk of losses. During 2003, we realized gross gains of \$2.7 million and gross losses of \$0.9 million on closed contracts in our trading portfolio. Since the trading portfolio, which primarily consists of futures contracts, swaps, and other derivative instruments, represents a speculative investment and does not represent a hedge, all open contracts are marked to market with the change in market values included in net realized gains (losses) on securities and other in our consolidated statement of operations. For the year ended December 31, 2003, net realized gains (losses) on securities and other included a net loss of \$0.4 million related to open contracts which included gross increases of \$0.3 million and gross decreases of \$0.7 million.

Debt Securities. Our investment portfolio consists primarily of debt securities, all of which are classified as available for sale and are carried at fair value with unrealized gains and losses reported in our financial statements as a separate component of shareholders equity on an after-tax basis. As of December 31, 2003, the fair value of our investment portfolio of \$265.0 million included \$1.1 million in pretax net unrealized gains. As of December 31, 2002, the fair value of our investment portfolio of \$123.6 million included \$4.3 million in pretax net unrealized gains. The increase in net unrealized gains during 2002 was attributable to the declining interest rate environment.

We realized pretax net gains on the sale of securities of \$2.0 million in 2003. Comparatively, we realized pretax net losses of \$0.1 million in 2002, which was comprised of a \$1.0 million loss on our investment in WorldCom bonds that was almost entirely offset by gains on the sale of other debt securities. Net realized gains on securities available for sale were \$2.2 million in 2001. The weighted average book yield of the portfolio was 3.7% for the year ended December 31, 2003, 4.4% for 2002 and 4.5% for 2001. The effective duration of our investment portfolio was 3.3 years at December 31, 2003, compared to 3.8 years at December 31, 2002.

We monitor our investment results by comparing the total return on our portfolio of debt securities to the total return for a customized benchmark based on a blend of Lehman indices. Total return is comprised of interest income and the change in the fair value of the securities. Prior to 2003, we did not manage our investment returns by individual asset class because one of our primary investment objectives was to maximize the premium tax credits available to us by investing a significant portion of our portfolio in the municipal obligations of Tennessee, Louisiana, Mississippi and Georgia. In 2003, we changed investment advisors, divided the portfolio management between two firms, and, in an effort to increase the overall yield of the portfolio, liquidated our investment in tax-exempt obligations of Georgia. In conjunction with these changes, we now separately evaluate the total return of our taxable and tax-exempt securities by comparing them to customized benchmarks for each investment class. The total return on our portfolio of debt securities was 3.7% for the year ended December 31, 2003, 8.5% in 2002 and 6.5% in 2001.

41

# **Table of Contents**

The following table presents the composition by our internal industry classification of the amortized cost, gross unrealized gains, gross unrealized losses and fair value of debt securities in our investment portfolio as of the dates indicated.

		nortized Cost	Unre	ross ealized ains	Unr	ross ealized osses		Fair Value
				(\$ in mi	illions)			
December 31, 2003								
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government								
corporations and agencies	\$	94.8	\$	0.3	\$	1.1	\$	94.0
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		49.9		1.8				51.7
Corporate debt securities								
Banks and financial institutions		41.7		0.4		0.4		41.7
Credit cards and auto loans		37.7		0.3		0.2		37.8
Industrial		23.8		0.3		0.3		23.8
Telecommunications		9.6		0.1		0.1		9.6
Utilities		6.4		0.1		0.1		6.4
							_	
Total corporate debt securities		119.2		1.2		1.1	_	119.3
Total	\$	263.9	\$	3.3	\$	2.2	\$	265.0
7000	Ψ	200.5	Ψ	0.0	Ψ		Ψ	200.0
December 31, 2002								
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government								
corporations and agencies	\$	16.4	\$	0.6			\$	17.0
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		69.6		2.5				72.1
Corporate debt securities								
Banks and financial institutions		10.4		0.4				10.8
Credit cards and auto loans		9.8		0.3				10.1
Industrial		9.0		0.4				9.4
Telecommunications		2.1		0.1				2.2
Utilities		2.0					_	2.0
Total corporate debt securities		33.3		1.2				34.5
-								
Total	\$	119.3	\$	4.3			\$	123.6

The amortized cost and fair value of debt securities in our investment portfolio as of December 31, 2003, by contractual maturity, is shown below.

	Amortized Cost		Fair Value			
		(\$ in millions)				
Years to maturity:						
One or less	\$	9.9	\$	9.9		
After one through five		136.8		137.5		
After five through ten		91.4		91.8		
After ten		25.8		25.8		
Total	\$	263.9	\$	265.0		

The Securities Valuation Office of the NAIC evaluates the bond investments of insurers for regulatory reporting purposes and assigns securities to one of six investment categories called NAIC designations . The NAIC designations generally parallel the credit ratings of the nationally recognized statistical rating organizations for marketable bonds. NAIC designations 1 and 2 include bonds considered to be investment

42

## **Table of Contents**

grade, which are those rated BBB or higher by Standard & Poor s, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. NAIC designations 3 through 6 include bonds considered to be below investment grade, rated BB+ or lower by S&P. All of the debt securities in our portfolio were rated investment grade by the NAIC and S&P as of December 31, 2003. Investment grade securities generally bear lower yields and lower degrees of risk than those that are unrated or are rated non-investment grade. The quality distribution of our investment portfolio as of December 31, 2003 was as follows:

			mortized	% of Total	
S&P Rating	NAIC Rating		Cost Fair Value		e at Fair Value
			_	(\$ in millio	ns)
AAA	1	\$	140.7	\$ 140	.9 53.2%
AA	1		29.9	30	.6 11.5%
A	1		45.1	45	.3 17.1%
BBB	2		24.1	24	.1 9.1%
Agency	1		24.1	24	.1 9.1%
		_			<del></del>
		\$	263.9	\$ 265	.0 100.0%

We evaluate the risk versus reward tradeoffs of investment opportunities, measuring their effects on the stability, diversity, overall quality and liquidity of our investment portfolio. The primary market risk exposure to our debt securities portfolio is interest rate risk, which we strive to limit by managing duration to a defined range of three to four years. Interest rate risk includes the risk from movements in the underlying market rate and in credit spreads of the respective sectors of debt securities held in our portfolio. The fair value of our fixed maturity portfolio is directly impacted by changes in market interest rates.

As of December 31, 2003, the impact of an immediate 100 basis point increase in market interest rates on our debt securities portfolio would have resulted in an estimated decrease in fair value of 4.1%, or approximately \$10.9 million. As of the same date, the impact of an immediate 100 basis point decrease in market interest rates on our debt securities portfolio would have resulted in an estimated increase in fair value of 4.1%, or approximately \$10.8 million.

An additional exposure to our debt securities portfolio is credit risk. Our ability to manage credit risk is essential to our business and our profitability. We attempt to manage our credit risk through issuer and industry diversification. Our investment committee establishes our investment guidelines and supervises our investment activity. It regularly monitors our overall investment results, reviews compliance with our investment objectives and guidelines, and ultimately reports our overall investment results to our board of directors. Our investment guidelines include limitations on the minimum rating of debt securities in our investment portfolio as well as restrictions on investments in debt securities of a single issuer.

On a quarterly basis, we examine our investment portfolio for evidence of impairment. The assessment of whether such impairment has occurred is based on management sevaluation, on an individual security basis, of the underlying reasons for the decline in fair value. In such cases, changes in fair value are discussed with our investment advisors and evaluated to determine the extent to which such changes are attributable to interest rates, market-related factors other than interest rates, as well as financial conditions, business prospects and other fundamental factors specific to the issuer. Declines attributable to issuer fundamentals are reviewed in further detail. When one of our securities has a decline in fair value that is determined to be other than temporary, we reduce the carrying value of such security to its current fair value as required by GAAP.

Based upon our analysis, we believe that we will recover all contractual principal and interest payments related to those securities that currently reflect unrealized losses and that we have the ability to hold these securities until they mature or recover in value. Should either of these beliefs change with regard to a particular security, a charge for impairment would likely be required. While it is not possible to accurately predict if or when a specific security will become impaired, charges for other than temporary impairment could be material to our results of operations in a future period. Management believes it is not likely that future impairment charges will have a significant effect on our liquidity.

43

## **Table of Contents**

As of December 31, 2003, investments carried at fair value of \$8.2 million and approximately \$0.1 million of cash were on deposit with state insurance regulatory authorities. Additionally, investments carried at fair value of \$3.8 million and cash of \$4.0 million had been pledged to secure letters of credit in connection with our reinsurance obligations.

Cash and Cash Equivalents. Our balance in cash and cash equivalents was \$87.3 million and \$87.0 million as of December 31, 2003 and 2002, respectively.

Short-Term Investments. Our short-term investments primarily consist of investments in commercial paper, other interest-bearing time deposits with original maturities from three months to one year and our managed commodities trading account.

## 2004 Outlook

Growth. We expect our gross revenues to increase between 15% and 20% annually over the next 5 years through additional market penetration in many of our existing states and the opportunities that we believe we have to expand into other markets. However, during 2004 we expect that gross revenues will grow in excess of 20%. We anticipate continued overall growth in our existing markets as a result of increasing renewal of policies, modest additional market penetration and an increase in ancillary products and term life premiums that we expect to be produced by the 42 Florida neighborhood sales offices that we acquired in November 2003. In addition, we are continuing our expansion into the state of Texas through a relationship with an independent agency network. We have obtained an option to acquire the assets of this Texas network at the end of 2004. We also expect to begin developing up to 20 of our own neighborhood sales offices in areas of Texas where we believe additional market presence is needed to supplement the independent agency network. Based upon existing market conditions, we currently estimate gross premiums written in Texas will be approximately \$40 million in 2004 and could be as much as \$80 to \$90 million in 2005, assuming that we exercise our option to acquire the Texas agency network and successfully integrate its operations. We also plan to commence our initial expansion into Missouri during the second half of 2004 with the development of up to 20 of our own neighborhood sales offices. We continue to evaluate our expansion opportunities into other states and currently expect to begin expansion into Virginia in 2005 through the opening of neighborhood sales offices. We are continually looking for expansion opportunities through organic growth and through the acquisition of independent agency networks. As a result, future expansion states may change from time to time depending on the opportunities that are presented and possible changes in market conditions.

Cash Register Agency Acquisition. Effective November 1, 2003, we purchased the assets of Cash Register, a 42-office independent agency network, for \$13.8 million. The assets acquired primarily consisted of intangible assets recorded as goodwill. Cash Register had been producing business for us as an agent in Florida since 1999 and produced approximately \$87 million of non-standard personal automobile insurance premiums for us in the first ten months of 2003. Prior to our acquisition, this agency did not produce term life insurance business for us, and the commission income generated from the sale of ancillary products remained with the agency. As a result of the acquisition, the majority of the agency s employees became our salaried employees and we assumed the operating leases of most the neighborhood sales offices. We believe that we will benefit from this acquisition by receiving the commission income generated on the sale of ancillary products, increasing the distribution of our term life insurance product, and converting the cost structure from a variable structure with commissioned independent agents to a largely fixed cost structure provided by our business model.

During November and December 2003, after the completion of the acquisition, the 42 sales offices acquired from the Cash Register agency network generated commission and administrative fee income of \$0.8 million and term life insurance premiums of \$0.3 million for us. Based upon historical trends of our neighborhood sales offices and the trends of the sales offices acquired from Cash Register, we estimate that the former Cash Register sales offices could contribute between \$6 million and \$10 million of additional gross revenues from term life insurance premiums, and commission and service fee income on the sales of ancillary products in 2004.

44

## **Table of Contents**

During 2003, the cost of operating our neighborhood sales offices in Florida was approximately \$17,000 per office per month or \$14,000 per office per month excluding advertising costs, which operating costs represented 11% and 9% of gross premiums written, respectively. In comparison, prior to the acquisition, our commission expense incurred less service fees earned related to the Cash Register offices was \$16.9 million or 19.5% of gross premiums written by the agency. Since the acquisition, the average monthly operating costs per office (excluding advertising costs) for the former Cash Register offices was approximately \$14,000 or 9% of the gross premiums written produced by those offices. Assuming that the average monthly operating costs per office of the former Cash Register offices remain at levels that are consistent with the historical operating costs per office of our Florida neighborhood sales offices, we estimate that operating expense savings could range from \$6 million to \$9 million, excluding the effects of the capitalization and amortization of policy acquisition costs. These estimated savings assume that gross written premiums produced by the former Cash Register offices remain consistent with their historical levels of production.

Reduction in Quota Share Reinsurance. In 2003, we used \$51.9 million of the proceeds from our initial public offering to increase our investment in our insurance subsidiaries. In addition, we intend to use a portion of the proceeds from this offering, if any, to contribute additional capital to our insurance subsidiaries. As a result, we have been able to significantly reduce the amount of quota share reinsurance necessary for us to manage our gross and net premiums written to surplus ratios within the guidelines of the states in which we operate. During 2003, we retained 67.8% of gross premiums written as compared to 54.0% in 2002. For 2004, we expect to retain 80% to 90% of our gross premiums written. The reduction in quota share reinsurance should increase our invested assets and allow us to earn investment income on those assets. In addition, we expect to benefit from a proportionate decrease in the effective margin paid to our reinsurers.

Life Company Acquisition. On January 30, 2004, we acquired an inactive life insurance company for a total purchase price of \$7.3 million, including approximately \$1.3 million of goodwill. The assets of this life insurance company consist primarily of (i) licenses to conduct life and/or accident and health insurance business in 43 states and the District of Columbia and (ii) cash and debt securities with an aggregate market value of approximately \$6 million. This acquisition provided us with a license to sell our life insurance product in North Carolina and includes licenses in Texas where we are currently expanding and Missouri and Virginia where we intend to expand in the future. We plan to start offering our term life insurance policies in North Carolina through this newly-acquired life insurance company during 2004.

Forward-Looking Statements. Statements made in this section, including those concerning our anticipated growth in gross revenues, our estimated gross premiums to be written in Texas in 2004 and 2005, our estimated revenue to be generated by the offices acquired in 2003 and the estimated operating expense savings with respect to those offices are forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements involve certain known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from our expectations. In addition to the uncertainties described in the Risk Factors and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations sections of this prospectus, some important factors that must occur in order for us to achieve these results include:

increase in	the renewal	of insurance	policies and	sales of	f new policies;

increase in sales of ancillary products;

increase in sales of term life insurance policies;

the exercise of the option to acquire the Texas independent agency network and the successful integration of its operations into ours;

the timely and successful development and opening of up to 20 neighborhood sales offices in Texas;

increase in sales of insurance policies in Texas through the independent agency network and our future neighborhood sales offices;

favorable trends in inflation and other matters that could affect operating expenses;

45

# **Table of Contents**

our ability to effectively compete against other insurance companies and independent agencies selling similar products in our markets;

our ability to obtain timely approval of requested rate changes; and

the absence of unfavorable judicial and regulatory developments relative to the automobile insurance industry.

46

## **Table of Contents**

#### BUSINESS

## Who We Are

We are a rapidly growing provider of non-standard personal automobile insurance, premium finance and other insurance and non-insurance products and services. Our operations are concentrated in the southeastern part of the United States. From 1999 to 2003, our total revenues grew from \$139.4 million to \$317.1 million and our gross revenues grew from \$204.3 million to \$523.8 million, representing a compounded annual growth rate of 22.8% and 26.5%, respectively. Net income over this same period increased from \$7.6 million in 1999 to \$43.1 million in 2003.

## **Our Business Model**

We believe that our success is due, in large part, to the strength of our business model, which integrates the operations of our insurance, premium finance and agency subsidiaries. Our model emphasizes the distribution of our products and services through neighborhood sales offices staffed by employee-agents as opposed to commissioned agents. Relative to the independent agency distribution model relied upon by many of our insurance competitors, our business model allows us to generate significant revenue from sources other than premiums from our core product, non-standard personal automobile insurance. These additional revenues include premium finance revenues, commissions from the sale of non-core insurance products and other revenues, none of which entails insurance underwriting risk. In the independent agency distribution model, these additional revenues would typically be paid to an unaffiliated premium finance company, independent agent, or other third party. These additional revenues totaled \$49.4 million in 2001, \$62.9 million in 2002 and \$78.5 million in 2003, which represented 31.9%, 29.5% and 24.8% of total revenues and equaled 80.3%, 95.4% and 97.0% of our total operating expenses for 2001, 2002 and 2003, respectively. We believe that our ability to produce these revenues from sources other than our core product is a substantial competitive advantage. The diagrams below summarize the differences between our business model and the independent agency distribution model.

### **Our Products and Services**

Our core business involves issuing non-standard personal automobile insurance policies. These policies, which generally are issued for the minimum limits of coverage required by state laws, provide coverage to drivers who cannot obtain insurance from standard carriers due to a variety of factors, including the lack of

47

## **Table of Contents**

flexible payment plans, the failure to maintain continuous coverage, age, prior accidents, driving violations, occupation and type of vehicle.

Through our premium finance subsidiary, we finance the majority of the insurance policies that we sell. Premium finance involves making a loan to the customer backed by the unearned portion of the insurance premiums being financed, which is the portion of the loan attributable to future periods of coverage. We offer our customers a variety of flexible payment plans that allow for low down payments, which we believe is a significant factor our customers consider when purchasing insurance.

We offer a variety of other insurance products designed to appeal to purchasers of our non-standard personal automobile insurance policies, including term life insurance currently offered through one of our wholly-owned life insurance subsidiaries, as well as vehicle protection insurance, travel protection insurance and hospital indemnity insurance underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, for which we receive a commission but do not bear insurance underwriting risk. We are exploring the possibility of offering additional insurance products, such as renters , homeowners (including mobile homeowners), motorcycle, boat and personal watercraft policies. These additional insurance products may either be underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, from which we would receive a commission, or underwritten by us, with the majority of the underwriting risk expected to be ceded to unaffiliated reinsurers from which we would receive a ceding commission.

The following table summarizes the components of our gross revenues for the periods indicated.

	Year Ended December 31,						
	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999		
			(\$ in millions)				
Gross premiums:							
Gross premiums written automobile	\$ 421.7	\$ 327.6	\$ 234.8	\$ 178.3	\$ 156.4		
Gross premiums written life	13.5	7.6	3.9	1.1	0.1		
Total gross premiums	\$ 435.2	\$ 335.2	\$ 238.7	\$ 179.4	\$ 156.5		
2.1111 8-111 k-1111							
Ancillary income(1):							
Finance income	44.9	35.7	27.3	24.6	21.6		
Commission and service fee income	33.6	27.2	22.1	21.9	21.1		
Total ancillary income	78.5	62.9	49.4	46.5	42.7		
Total anemary meome							
NT 4.1 4 4.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1							
Net investment income including realized gains	10.1	5.0	7.2	5.0	£ 1		
(losses) on securities	10.1	5.2	7.3	5.0	5.1		
Gross revenues(2)	\$ 523.8	\$ 403.3	\$ 295.4	\$ 230.9	\$ 204.3		

<sup>(1)</sup> Ancillary income includes income derived from revenue sources that do not entail insurance underwriting risk.

## **Our Favorable Cost Structure**

We emphasize the use of neighborhood sales offices staffed by employee-agents as opposed to commissioned agents, thereby replacing a variable operating cost structure with a largely fixed operating cost structure. Our sales offices staffed by company employees enable us to capture a significant source of ancillary income that does not entail insurance underwriting risk. Compared to companies operating under the traditional non-standard automobile insurance business model, where revenues from underwriting operations

<sup>(2)</sup> Gross revenues, which we consider to be a non-GAAP financial measure, is defined as gross premiums written, including direct premiums written and assumed premiums written, finance income, commission and service fee income, net investment income and net realized gains (losses) on securities. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Measurement of Results .

## **Table of Contents**

must cover the operating costs, our ancillary income provides us with a significant source of additional revenues.

We also rely on distribution relationships with independent agencies, generally as a transitional step in the acquisition of those agencies. We currently have a distribution relationship with an independent agency in Texas, which commenced in January 2003. We have an option to acquire that Texas agency in December 2004. In pursuing our strategy of expansion in selected states, since 1991 we have acquired and integrated 11 independent insurance agencies with over 170 sales offices in five states.

We seek to attract customers by developing strong brand name recognition in our markets through our low-cost television advertising campaigns that emphasize our low down payments, flexible payment plans, convenient neighborhood locations and customer service. Our television advertising campaign is designed to generate telephone inquiries to our neighborhood sales offices or our centralized call center where indications of estimated premiums are given to prospective customers, who are then directed to the nearest neighborhood sales office.

Our neighborhood offices serve as a channel for both product delivery and payment collection. Our widespread and convenient local presence appeals to our customers, most of whom would prefer to conduct business face to face rather than by telephone or the Internet. All policy applications are completed in the neighborhood sales offices, and most of our customers revisit these offices at least monthly to make their periodic payments.

The following table summarizes our operating costs and the percentage of such costs covered by ancillary income for the periods indicated.

	Year Ended December 31,						
	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999		
			\$ in millions)	·			
Ancillary income	\$ 78.5	\$ 62.9	\$ 49.4	\$ 46.5	\$ 42.7		
Operating expenses:							
Selling, general and administrative costs	\$ 74.5	\$ 59.7	\$ 53.9	\$ 47.5	\$ 53.2		
Interest expense	6.4	6.2	7.6	8.8	6.7		
Total operating expenses	\$ 80.9	\$ 65.9	\$ 61.5	\$ 56.3	\$ 59.9		
Ratio of ancillary income to total operating expenses	97.0%	95.4%	80.3%	82.6%	71.3%		

## **Our Strengths**

We believe that our strengths provide a foundation for profitable growth.

*Our integrated business model* enables us to better manage our business and capture a significant amount of premium finance revenues, term life insurance premiums, commissions from the sale of non-core insurance products and other revenues that would typically be paid, in an independent agency distribution model, to an unaffiliated premium finance company, independent agent or other third party.

*Our broad sales office network*, which emphasizes the use of employee-agents, is the cornerstone of our relationship with our customers, who typically would prefer to conduct business face to face than by telephone or on the Internet.

Our premium finance operations, which support almost all of the policies that we sell, provide attractive payment plans for our policyholders and allow us to adjust payment plan structures to meet changes in market demands more quickly than most of our competitors.

Our favorable cost structure enables us to leverage our largely fixed cost neighborhood sales offices staffed by company employees and reduce our marginal operating cost as we increase revenues.

49

## **Table of Contents**

Our ancillary revenues, including premium finance revenues, commissions from the sale of non-core insurance products and other revenues, none of which currently entails insurance underwriting risk, defray a significant amount of our operating expenses.

Our claims settlement philosophy and procedures have been designed with a clear emphasis on controlling costs through the use of our employee-staffed claims operations.

Our controlled policy underwriting and pricing are supported by an integrated point of sale agency system and back office control system.

Strong name branding in our markets results from our extensive use of television advertising and the presence of our neighborhood sales offices throughout the states in which we operate.

#### **Our Future Growth**

We intend to continue our growth primarily through:

Increasing Revenues in Existing Markets. We are focused on increasing revenues in our existing markets by:

generating new customers through our advertising campaigns; and

increasing the sales of our non-core insurance and non-insurance products and services.

Expanding Our Product and Service Offerings. We intend to expand the range of non-core insurance and non-insurance products and services we offer.

Expanding Our Distribution Network. We intend to expand into new states through acquisitions of local agencies and the opening of new sales offices. In January 2003, we began our expansion into Texas through an independent agency relationship that includes an option to acquire the agency s business in December 2004. We also intend to begin our expansion into Missouri during 2004 and Virginia during 2005 through the opening of new sales offices.

#### Our Market

The personal automobile insurance market is comprised of preferred, standard and non-standard insurance segments. The coverages offered by these segments generally include liability (coverage for losses suffered by third parties), physical damage, personal injury protection (no-fault) and uninsured/ underinsured motorist coverages. The non-standard automobile insurance coverages, which are generally issued for the minimum limits of coverage required by state laws, provide coverage to drivers who cannot obtain insurance from standard carriers due to a variety of factors, including lack of flexible payment plans, the failure to maintain continuous coverage, age, prior accidents, driving violations, occupation and type of vehicle. In general, customers in the non-standard market have higher average premiums for a comparable amount of coverage than customers who qualify for the standard market. The higher average premiums compared to the standard market generally result from an increased frequency of losses, which is partially offset by the lower severity of losses resulting from lower limits of coverage. While there is no established industry-recognized demarcation between non-standard and other personal automobile insurance markets, based upon data compiled from A.M. Best, we believe that, as of December 31, 2002, the size of the non-standard automobile market segment in the United States was approximately \$30 billion representing approximately 20% of the total personal automobile insurance market.

	In our experience, customers of the non-standar	d segment generally cor	onsider four primary fact	tors when purchasing a per	sonal automobile
ins	insurance policy:				

down payment;

payment frequency and amount;

50

## **Table of Contents**

total policy premium; and

customer service.

Our products, premium financing capabilities, neighborhood accessibility, policyholder service, and claims service are designed to meet the needs of our customers, in a manner that recognizes and accommodates our customers lifestyles and financial capabilities.

## **Our Competition**

The non-standard automobile insurance business is highly competitive. Since we emphasize sales of insurance policies through neighborhood sales offices staffed by employee-agents, we primarily compete against independent agencies that market insurance on behalf of a number of insurers. We compete with these other insurers based on factors such as price, availability of flexible payment plans, customer service, and claims service. Competition is also based on the availability and quality of products, financial strength, distribution systems and technical expertise.

Based upon data compiled from A.M. Best, we believe that, as of December 31, 2002, ten insurance groups accounted for approximately 70% of the approximately \$30 billion non-standard market segment. We believe that our primary insurance company competition comes not only from national companies or their subsidiaries, such as the Progressive insurance group, the Allstate insurance group, the Infinity insurance group, the State Farm insurance group, the Berkshire Hathaway insurance group (including GEICO) and the Bristol West insurance group, but also from non-standard insurers and independent agents that operate in a specific region or single state in which we operate. Based upon our direct written premiums for 2002, we believe that, as of December 31, 2002, we would be ranked 17th nationally and sixth in the nine states in which we operated among non-standard automobile insurers, using the 2002 market data compiled from A.M. Best.

### Marketing and Distribution

Television advertising is our most heavily used and, we believe, our most effective advertising medium for reaching our customers. We believe that our local sales office presence, along with our extensive television advertising, allows us to generate strong brand name recognition in our markets.

Television Advertising. Our commercials are frequently aired over all of our markets on network-affiliated stations. As a result of our bulk purchase advertising, the average 30-second television commercial is relatively inexpensive. Additionally, we advertise in The Real Yellow Pages® in selected markets. We believe that we have achieved meaningful brand recognition in our markets, particularly compared to other non-standard personal automobile insurers and independent agencies.

Our advertisements present potential customers with a local phone number, as well as a toll free number for our customer service center in Baton Rouge, Louisiana, and encourage the potential customer to call us for information. Indications of estimated premiums are provided by our employee-agents in our neighborhood sales offices or our representatives located in our customer service center in Baton Rouge. Once the preliminary estimates have been provided, prospective customers are directed to the nearest neighborhood sales office where our employee-agents assist in the completion of the policy application, provide an explanation of coverages and policy options, perform an inspection of the insured vehicle and finalize the quote for the coverages selected. Employee-agents then complete the premium finance agreement and collect all amounts due under the policy or premium finance agreement.

Neighborhood Sales Offices. Our neighborhood sales office distribution system comprises offices that we have developed, offices that we have obtained through strategic acquisitions of agency operations, offices of an independent agency that we have an option to purchase and a small number of offices of other independent agents. Beginning in January 2003, we began distributing the insurance product of an unaffiliated insurer in Texas through an independent agency. We have an option to acquire this agency in December 2004. Our strategy is to place our sales offices in a strip mall on a major thoroughfare in well-populated areas of cities and

51

## **Table of Contents**

towns with a population of at least 12,000. We currently lease almost all of our offices subject to operating leases with terms ranging from one month to three years.

We have grown, and we intend to continue to grow, our business by expanding our neighborhood sales office network through the acquisition of independent insurance agencies and the opening of new neighborhood sales offices. The acquisition of independent insurance agencies generally involves the purchase of only the assets of the agency (including customer lists, rights to the agency name and the exclusive right to solicit the customer), and the assumption of certain agreed upon liabilities (generally, office space and equipment leases). We typically hire the employee-agents of the acquired agency and in many cases hire key managers, as well. The acquisition purchase price, which is based on an arm s-length negotiation, generally varies with the volume of non-standard personal automobile insurance premiums produced by the agency over the twelve months preceding the acquisition.

Since our inception, we have acquired the assets of 11 independent insurance agencies using this model that included over 170 neighborhood offices in five states. In March 1998, we were presented with an opportunity to acquire the assets of a Florida agency and its 64 neighborhood sales offices in Florida for an aggregate purchase price of \$7.5 million which was our initial entry into the Florida market. The primary purpose of our other acquisitions was to increase our sales office network in both new and existing states. In our initial expansion into Tennessee, we completed five acquisitions in 1992 and one acquisition in 1993 of relatively small agencies that contributed a total of 16 offices for a total cost of approximately \$2.2 million. Our initial entrance into Louisiana in 1994 and 1995 was aided by two acquisitions of Louisiana agencies that included a total of 30 offices for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$1.5 million. In January 1999, we paid \$1.9 million for the assets of an independent agency that included 23 offices in Tennessee, Kentucky and Georgia. Additionally, in November 2003, we paid \$13.8 million for the assets of an independent agency that included 42 offices in Florida. Because only a minimal amount of tangible assets was acquired in these transactions, the majority of the purchase price in all of these acquisitions was attributable to goodwill. The portion of goodwill associated with these acquisitions was \$20.1 million at December 31, 2003.

We currently have an agreement with an independent insurance agency network to produce business for us in Texas. The agency network includes sales office locations operated by employee-agents and under franchise agreements. We have an option to acquire the assets of the Texas agency in December 2004, including the option to acquire the rights as franchisor in accordance with the franchise agreement.

We believe that our convenient neighborhood sales office concept is an essential component of our business model. Our licensed employee-agents have frequent direct contact with our customers. This direct contact gives us an opportunity to establish a personal relationship with the customer, who in our experience generally prefers face-to-face interaction, and helps us provide quality and efficient service. Our customers use neighborhood sales offices not only to purchase automobile insurance, but also as a convenient location to make their periodic payments and purchase other insurance and non-insurance products and services.

*Employee-Agents*. We believe that our emphasis on the use of employee-agents has made a significant contribution to the overall success of our business model. At our neighborhood sales offices, our employee-agents provide quotes on insurance premiums and payment plan options, sell non-standard personal automobile insurance policies and other insurance and ancillary products, process the relevant forms, inspect the customer s vehicle and collect and process payments. Additionally, our agents provide other customer support functions, such as contacting customers when they are late on their payments or advising customers when their policies are up for renewal. This level of personal interaction with our customers helps us identify opportunities to provide additional products and services.

*Internet Sales*. Through an independent agency, we have recently entered into an arrangement that permits our personal automobile insurance polices to be sold and premiums financed over the Internet. This pilot program is limited to one state and will allow us to analyze whether this method of distribution appeals to our customer base.

52

## **Table of Contents**

#### **Our Products and Services**

#### Non-Standard Personal Automobile Insurance

Non-standard personal automobile insurance policies constitute our core product. These policies, which generally are issued for the minimum limits of coverage required by state laws, provide coverage to drivers who cannot obtain insurance from standard carriers due to a variety of factors, including the lack of flexible payment plans, the failure to maintain continuous coverage, age, prior accidents, driving violations, occupation and type of vehicle. In general, customers in the non-standard market have higher average premiums for a comparable amount of coverage than customers who qualify for the standard market. The higher average premiums compared to the standard market generally result from an increased frequency of losses, which is partially offset by the lower severity of losses resulting from lower limits of coverage.

We believe that the majority of our customers do not qualify for insurance from standard carriers because of financial reasons, including the failure to maintain continuous coverage. In 2003, over 75% of the drivers included under our insurance policies had no points associated with moving violations on their driving record at the time they purchased their policy.

The following table provides a summary of gross personal automobile insurance premiums written for the periods indicated.

		Year Ended December 31,						
		2003		2002	2001	2000	_	1999
					(\$ in millions)			
Gross premiums written	Automobile	\$ 421.7	\$	327.6	\$ 234.8	\$ 178.3	\$	156.4

#### Individual Term Life Insurance

In 1999, we began offering our customers individual term life insurance policies with \$10,000 of coverage through our life insurance subsidiary. These are basic, one-year term policies that are guaranteed to be renewable for two additional one-year periods. Underwriting for this product generally consists of applicants answering certain health related questions. This product is sold in our neighborhood sales offices by our licensed employee-agents in each of the states in which we operate with the exception of North Carolina, where our life insurance company is not currently licensed, and Texas. Our employee-agents presently receive a small commission on the sale of this term life product.

On January 30, 2004, we acquired an inactive life insurance company for a purchase price of \$7.3 million. The assets of this life insurance company consist primarily of (i) licenses to conduct life and accident and health insurance business in 43 states and the District of Columbia and (ii) cash and debt securities with an aggregate market value of approximately \$6 million. We acquired licenses to sell our life insurance product in North Carolina, and in Texas, where we are currently expanding, and in Missouri and Virginia where we intend to expand in the future. We plan to start offering our term life insurance policies in North Carolina through this newly-acquired life insurance company during 2004 and will begin transferring our current life insurance business in other states from our existing life insurance company to the newly-acquired company. We may also use this newly-acquired company to offer life insurance products in other states where we may expand in the future.

The following table provides a summary of gross term life insurance premiums written for the periods indicated.

			Year Ended December 31,					
		2003	2002	2001	2000	1999		
			(\$	in millions)				
Gross premiums written	Life	\$ 13.5	\$ 7.6	\$ 3.9	\$ 1.1	\$ 0.1		

## **Table of Contents**

#### Premium Finance

In 2003, our premium finance subsidiary financed the premiums on 94% of the insurance policies that we sold and approximately 96% excluding the policies produced through the Texas agency network which are one month term polices and are not financed. Premium finance involves making a loan to the customer that is backed by the unearned portion of the insurance premiums being financed. We offer our customers a variety of payment plans that allow for low down payments.

We believe that the amount of down payment and the availability of flexible payment plans are two of the primary factors that our customers consider when purchasing non-standard personal automobile insurance. Down payment and payment plans typically are offered by insurers and agents in the form of either installment billing or premium financing arrangements. Insurers typically use installment billing arrangements to bill for the premium of a single policy. Independent agents, who may offer policies from multiple insurers, use premium financing to finance multiple policies through one premium finance agreement. We have chosen to use premium financing versus installment billing because we believe it offers several advantages, including:

the ability to finance multiple policies through a single premium finance agreement,

returns comparable to or exceeding those of installment billing,

a greater flexibility of payment plan structure and down payment,

the ability to generate revenues in our non-insurance subsidiaries, and

a more defined regulatory framework for financing premiums.

In a typical premium finance arrangement, the premium finance company lends the amount of the premium (minus the insured s down payment) to the insured and pays it to the insurance company on behalf of the insured. The insured makes periodic payments to the premium finance company over the term of the finance agreement. Our payment plans and down payments are developed giving consideration to expected default rates and their timing and the amount of the unearned portion of the insurance premiums being financed, which backs the loan.

If the policy is cancelled before its term expires, the policyholder has a right to receive a return of the unearned premium. Under a premium finance agreement, the policyholder assigns this right to the premium finance company to secure his or her obligations under the loan. If the policyholder fails to make a payment, the premium finance company has the right to request the insurance company to cancel the policy and pay to the premium finance company the amount of any unearned premium on the policy. If the amount of unearned premium exceeds the balance due on the loan plus any interest and applicable fees owed by the policyholder to the premium finance company, then the premium finance company returns the excess amount to the policyholder in accordance with applicable law.

The regulatory framework under which our premium finance procedures are established is generally set forth in the premium finance statutes of the states in which we operate. Among other restrictions, the interest rate we may charge our customers for financing their premiums is limited by these state statutes. In Arkansas, which has not enacted legislation or established premium finance regulations, we are generally subject to the usury laws of that state that are applicable to consumer loans. See Regulatory Environment Premium Finance Regulation for additional information about state usury and other regulatory restrictions applicable to our premium finance operations.

We strive to mitigate the risk of the insured s default under the premium finance agreement by designing payment plans that give consideration to the principal amount of the loan that is outstanding and the unearned premium backing the loan (as noted above) and by acting on a timely basis to request cancellation of the policy if the policyholder defaults on his or her obligation to repay the premium finance loan. Our premium finance operations are integrated with our sales office and insurance policy administration systems. Because of the efficiencies derived from the integration of these systems and the attractiveness of our payment plans, our overall profitability is enhanced by our premium finance operations.

## **Table of Contents**

The following table provides a summary of our finance income for the periods indicated.

	Year Ended December 31,						
2003	2002	2001	2000	1999			
	(	\$ in millions	)				
\$ 44.9	\$ 35.7	\$ 27.3	\$ 24.6	\$ 21.6			

#### Ancillary Insurance Products and Administrative Services

We also offer ancillary insurance products and services designed to meet the needs of our customers. In doing so, we take advantage of our largely fixed cost neighborhood sales offices staffed by company employees to generate commission income for us with minimal incremental cost. The unaffiliated insurance companies that underwrite these products bear the insurance risk associated with these policies. The commission income generated from sales of these policies is a revenue source that is not typically available to non-standard personal automobile insurance companies that utilize the independent agency business model.

The ancillary insurance products we currently offer include vehicle protection, travel protection, and hospital indemnity. These insurance policies generally provide coverage and options that include reimbursement for medical expenses and hospital room coverage as a result of injuries sustained in automobile accidents, reimbursement for premiums for bail bonds, ambulance assistance in the event of automobile accidents, automobile rental reimbursement if the insured vehicle is involved in an accident or is stolen and reimbursement for personal effects losses caused by damage to rented automobiles.

Our agency and administrative subsidiaries produce and service non-standard personal automobile insurance and ancillary insurance products for other insurers. We receive administrative service fees for the agency, underwriting, policy administration and claims adjusting services performed on behalf of these unaffiliated insurers. Additionally, our insurance subsidiaries generally assume a portion of the non-standard personal automobile business, and in some cases assume the entire premium and related insurance risk, through reinsurance treaties.

The following table provides a summary of our commission and service fee income generated from sales of ancillary insurance products and the administration of products on behalf of unaffiliated insurers for the periods indicated.

		Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2001	2000	1999	
		(	\$ in millions	)		
Commission and service fee income	\$ 33.6	\$ 27.2	\$ 22.1	\$ 21.9	\$ 21.1	

We are exploring the possibility of offering additional insurance products, such as renters , homeowners (including mobile homeowners ), motorcycle, boat and personal watercraft policies. These additional insurance products may either be underwritten by unaffiliated insurers, from which we would receive a commission, or underwritten by us, with the majority of the underwriting risk expected to be ceded to unaffiliated reinsurers from which we would receive a ceding commission.

We have also been studying the feasibility of providing other administrative services to third party insurers. Such administrative services could include managing general agency, underwriting and accounting services, reinsurance consulting and other management services provided for a fee to a risk retention group that would provide excess liability stop loss insurance for contractual liabilities of members of the group. These contractual liabilities are expected to initially relate to medical benefits. The fees or commissions we might generate from these services would not involve the assumption by us of any insurance underwriting risk. We are considering providing these other administrative services through our existing subsidiaries or a new subsidiary. Any new subsidiary may either be wholly owned by us or majority owned by us, in which case third party investors would own the remaining equity interests in the new subsidiary.

## **Table of Contents**

## Other Products and Services

We offer other non-insurance products and services designed to appeal to our customers. Our intention is to continue to expand the number of insurance and non-insurance products and services offered to our existing customers and to attract new customers to our neighborhood sales offices. We anticipate that the additional flow of potential customers will provide us with the increased opportunity to sell our core product and generate additional revenue streams that further leverage our largely fixed cost distribution system. Revenues from sales of our other non-insurance products and services have not been meaningful to date.

The non-insurance consumer products and services we currently offer include prepaid cellular telephones, prepaid local telephone and long distance phone services. We typically receive commissions and fees from unaffiliated third party vendors for the sale of these products and services. In July 2003, we hired a senior officer for our consumer products subsidiary who has extensive experience in retail sales and marketing. We have begun to study the feasibility of offering a variety of consumer retail products and consumer financial services, including pre-paid debit cards and short-term consumer loans, which we believe will appeal to our customers. We currently plan to introduce a pre-paid debit card at selected offices in the second quarter of 2004 and anticipate that additional products and services may be test marketed in selected sales offices as early as the third quarter of 2004.

## **Underwriting and Pricing**

Non-Standard Personal Automobile Insurance. We strive to diligently price and closely control the underwriting standards for our non-standard personal automobile insurance policies that we sell. We generally do not sell personal automobile insurance policies to persons whom we deem to have an excessive number of points on their driving record. Our underwriting and rating systems are fully automated, including on-line driving records and on-line credit scoring in some of the states in which we operate. We believe that our automated underwriting and pricing controls provide a significant competitive advantage to us, because these controls give us the ability to capture relevant pricing information, improve efficiencies, increase the accuracy and consistency of underwriting decisions and reduce training costs. Our controls can be changed easily on a state-by-state basis to reflect new rates and underwriting guidelines necessary to compete effectively in our markets.

We set premium rates based on specific type of vehicle, garage location and the driver s age, gender, marital status, driving experience and location. Currently, we use credit scoring as an additional rating factor in Kentucky and South Carolina. We seek to maintain competitive, but adequate, rates to attract responsible drivers in our non-standard market. We review loss trends in every state on a quarterly basis to identify changes in frequency and severity, and to assess the adequacy of our rates and underwriting standards. We are committed to maintaining discipline in our pricing by adjusting rates, as necessary, to maintain or improve profit margins in each market.

*Individual Term Life Insurance*. Our underwriting of individual term life insurance polices is limited, due to the face amount of the policies being \$10,000. Applicants are required to provide proof of age and answer six questions that are designed to determine the possible existence of serious health conditions. Our guidelines prohibit issuance of a term life insurance policy to any applicant that currently has any of the conditions mentioned in the underwriting questions.

## **Claims Handling**

We believe that one of the most significant keys to our success is our disciplined focus on controlling the claims process and claims costs. Since non-standard personal automobile insurance customers generally have a higher frequency of claims than preferred and standard insurance customers, it is important that we successfully manage the claims process and claims costs to limit our losses. The entire claims process is managed by our in-house claims operation. By controlling this process, rather than having all or parts of it outsourced to third parties, we can quickly assess claims, identify loss trends early and manage against fraud. We can also readily capture information that is useful in establishing loss reserves and determining premium

56

#### **Table of Contents**

rates. We believe that our claims process is designed to promote expedient, fair and consistent claims handling, while controlling loss adjustment expenses.

As of January 31, 2004, our claims operation had a staff of approximately 500 employees, including adjusters, appraisers, re-inspectors, special investigators and claims administrative personnel. We conduct our claims operations out of two major regional claims centers and three smaller regional centers. Our employees handle all claims from the initial report of the claim until the final settlement. The regional claims offices are assigned geographic service areas with enough flexibility for any office to handle claims from other areas, as claims volume, workloads and available staff require. We believe that our in-house employment of salaried claims personnel, including appraisers and adjusters, and our control of the entire claims process result in a reduction of our ultimate loss payments, lower loss adjustment expenses and improved customer service.

All of our claims personnel are hired and trained in our in-house training program regardless of previous experience. In addition to initial training, we support continuing education of seasoned claims staff to ensure that they are up to date in all of the newest claims processes, fraud detection and legislative and litigation issues. In addition to other qualifications, our field and re-inspection appraisers typically have obtained hands-on experience with automobile body and mechanical repair before we employ them.

While we are strongly committed to promptly and fairly settling the meritorious claims of our customers and claimants, we are equally committed to defending against non-meritorious claims. Litigated claims and lawsuits are primarily managed by one of our specially trained litigation adjusters. Suspicious claims are referred to our special investigation unit, which we refer to as our SIU. Our SIU routinely investigates claims reflecting repetitive fact patterns or other unusual circumstances. Our SIU has been involved with investigations, assisting local authorities in combating fraud, organized crime and fraud rings in the states in which we conduct business.

We seek to minimize our claims litigation defense costs by attempting to negotiate flat-fee representation with outside counsel specializing in automobile insurance claim defense. Generally, the fee covers all activity from opening a litigation file through final disposition of the case. We believe that our efforts to obtain high quality claims defense litigation services at a fixed or carefully controlled cost have helped us control claims losses and expenses.

## Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Reserves

Automobile accidents generally result in insurance companies paying amounts to individuals or companies resulting from physical damage to an automobile or other property and an injury to a person. Months and sometimes years may elapse between the occurrence of an accident, reporting of the accident to the insurer and payment of the claim. Insurers record a liability for estimates of losses that will be paid for accidents reported to it, which we refer to as case reserves. In addition, since accidents are not always reported promptly upon the occurrence, insurers estimate liabilities for accidents that have occurred but have not been reported to the insurer, which we refer to as incurred but not reported or IBNR reserves.

We are directly liable for loss and loss adjustment expenses under the terms of the insurance policies underwritten by our insurance subsidiaries. Each of our insurance subsidiaries establishes a reserve for all unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, which we occasionally refer to as LAE, including case and IBNR reserves and estimates for the cost to settle the claims. We rely primarily on historical loss experience in determining reserve levels, on the assumption that historical loss experience provides a good indication of future loss experience. We also give consideration to various factors, such as inflation, historical claims, settlement patterns, legislative activity and litigation trends. We continually monitor these estimates and, if necessary, increase or decrease the level of our reserves as experience develops or new information becomes known.

We believe that the liabilities that we have recorded for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses are adequate to cover the ultimate net cost of losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred to date. We periodically review our methods of establishing case and IBNR reserves and update our estimates. Our actuarial staff performs quarterly comprehensive reviews of reserves and loss trends. In addition, Ernst & Young LLP, our independent consulting actuary, provides certification of our reserves at each year end.

57

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table presents development information on changes in reserves for losses and loss adjustment expenses of our insurance subsidiaries for the periods indicated.

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2003	2002	2001		
		(\$ in millions)			
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 86.9	\$ 77.5	\$ 74.0		
Less reinsurance recoverables on unpaid losses	29.0	40.5	39.5		
Net balance at beginning of period	57.9	37.0	34.5		
Losses and LAE incurred, net of reinsurance related to:					
Current period	168.1	106.1	86.1		
Prior period	.1	(5.5)	7.8		
Net losses and LAE incurred during the current year	168.2	100.6	93.9		
Deduct losses and LAE paid, net of reinsurance, related to:					
Current period	107.6	66.6	60.2		
Prior period	43.8	13.1	31.2		
Net claim payments made during the current period	151.4	79.7	91.4		
Net balance at end of period	74.7	57.9	37.0		
Plus reinsurance recoverables on unpaid losses	37.9	29.0	40.5		
Balance at end of period	\$ 112.6	\$ 86.9	\$ 77.5		

Net loss and LAE incurred included the impact of minimal unfavorable development in 2003 of \$0.1 million, favorable development in 2002 of \$5.5 million that included \$1.8 million related to the commutation of certain reinsurance contracts, and unfavorable development of \$7.8 million in 2001 that included \$6.5 million relating to the write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company. The remaining favorable and unfavorable development is primarily a result of changes in frequency and severity trends.

The portion of net losses and LAE paid during 2002 that related to prior periods was lower than other periods because the payment of \$13.1 million was net of \$10.5 million of reinsurance payments received in conjunction with the commutation of a reinsurer s obligation for unpaid losses and \$7.4 million of reinsurance payments received in conjunction with the commutation of our stop loss reinsurance agreement.

The table provided after the following paragraph presents the development of reserves, net of reinsurance, from 1993 through 2003. The top line of the table presents the reserves at the balance sheet date for each of the years indicated. This represents the estimated amounts of losses and loss adjustment expenses for claims arising in all years that were unpaid at the balance sheet date, including losses that had been incurred but not yet reported to us. The upper portion of the table presents the cumulative amounts paid as of the end of each successive year with respect to those claims. The lower portion of the table presents the re-estimated amount of the previously recorded reserves based on experience as of the end of each succeeding year, including cumulative payments made since the end of the respective year. The estimate changes, as more information becomes known about the payments, frequency and severity of claims for individual years. Favorable loss development, shown as a cumulative redundancy in the table, exists when the original reserve estimate is greater than the re-estimated reserves. Information with respect to the cumulative development of gross reserves (that is, without deduction for reinsurance ceded) also appears at the bottom portion of the table.

In evaluating the information in the table provided below, you should note that each amount entered incorporates the cumulative effects of all changes in amounts entered for prior periods. You should also note that the table does not present accident or policy year development data. In addition, conditions and trends that have affected the development of liability in the past may not necessarily recur in the future. The net cumulative deficiency of \$5.4 million in 1999 and \$9.3 million in 2000 included approximately \$0.9 million

58

## **Table of Contents**

and \$6.5 million, respectively, related to the write-off of reinsurance recoverables from Reliance Insurance Company.

Ac.	of I	)ecem	hor	3	1
ASI	DI I.	æcem	ner	.7	١.

	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003
						\$ in millio	ns)				
Reserves for losses and loss adjustment					·						
expense: Originally estimated	\$ 5.2	\$ 12.9	\$ 16.8	\$ 16.0	\$ 18.4	\$ 31.4	\$ 33.9	\$ 34.5	\$ 37.0	\$ 57.9	\$ 74.7
Cumulative amounts paid as of:											
One year later	3.6	8.6	10.1	9.7	9.7	18.4	25.0	31.2	13.1	43.8	
Two years later	4.6	10.9	13.3	12.4	12.2	24.8	33.7	35.3	26.9		
Three years later	5.3	12.0	14.3	13.2	13.7	27.6	36.1	41.3			
Four years later	5.5	12.2	14.6	13.7	14.4	28.7	38.4				
Five years later	5.6	12.3	14.9	13.9	14.7	29.3					
Six years later	5.6	12.4	15.0	14.0	14.8						
Seven years later	5.6	12.5	15.0	14.1							
Eight years later	5.6	12.5	15.1								
Nine years later	5.6	12.5									
Ten years later	5.6										
Reserves re-estimated as of:											
One year later	6.1	13.4	15.9	15.7	16.6	29.1	36.2	43.1	31.5	58.0	
Two years later	5.8	13.3	16.2	15.6	15.6	28.8	38.3	42.7	33.6		
Three years later	5.9	13.2	16.0	14.9	15.3	29.4	38.7	43.8			
Four years later	5.8	12.9	15.5	14.6	15.1	29.5	39.3				
Five years later	5.8	12.8	15.3	14.3	14.8	29.7					
Six years later	5.7	12.6	15.2	14.1	14.9						
Seven years later	5.7	12.5	15.0	14.1							
Eight years later	5.6	12.5	15.1								
Nine years later	5.6	12.5									
Ten years later	5.6										
Cumulative deficiency/(redundancy):	\$ 0.4	\$ (0.4)	\$ (1.7)	\$ (1.9)	\$ (3.5)	\$ (1.7)	\$ 5.4	\$ 9.3	\$ (3.4)	\$ 0.1	
Cumulative deficiency/(redundancy).	\$ U.4	\$ (0.4)	\$ (1.7)	\$ (1.9)	\$ (5.5)	\$ (1.7)	<b>Ф</b> 3.4	\$ 9.3	\$ (3.4)	\$ U.1	
Gross liability originally estimated	\$ 12.5	\$ 21.0	\$ 23.1	\$ 21.0	\$ 25.7	\$ 39.9	\$ 53.2	\$ 74.0	\$ 77.5	\$ 86.9	\$ 112.6
Reinsurance recoverables	7.3	8.1	6.3	5.0	7.3	8.5	19.3	39.5	40.5	29.0	37.9
Net liebilites - edicionally estimated	e 5.2	¢ 12.0	¢ 16 0	¢ 16 0	¢ 10.4	¢ 21.4	¢ 22.0	¢ 24.5	¢ 27.0	¢ 57.0	¢ 747
Net liability originally estimated	\$ 5.2	\$ 12.9	\$ 16.8	\$ 16.0	\$ 18.4	\$ 31.4	\$ 33.9	\$ 34.5	\$ 37.0	\$ 57.9	\$ 74.7
Gross estimated liability latest	\$ 15.3	\$ 19.8	\$ 20.6	\$ 18.3	\$ 21.9	\$ 38.1	\$ 62.2	\$ 82.0	\$ 79.0	\$ 87.6	\$ 112.6
Reinsurance recoverables latest	9.7	7.3	5.5	4.2	7.0	8.4	22.9	38.2	45.4	29.6	37.9
Net estimated liability as of 2003.	\$ 5.6	\$ 12.5	\$ 15.1	\$ 14.1	\$ 14.9	\$ 29.7	\$ 39.3	\$ 43.8	\$ 33.6	\$ 58.0	\$ 74.7
Gross cumulative											
deficiency/(redundancy)	\$ 2.8	\$ (1.2)	\$ (2.5)	\$ (2.7)	\$ (3.8)	\$ (1.8)	\$ 9.0	\$ 8.0	\$ 1.5	\$ 0.7	
Net cumulative deficiency/(redundancy):	\$ 0.4	\$ (0.4)	\$ (1.7)	\$ (1.9)	\$ (3.5)	\$ (1.7)	\$ 5.4	\$ 9.3	\$ (3.4)	\$ 0.1	
•											

## Reinsurance

## Summary

Reinsurance refers to an arrangement in which a company called a reinsurer agrees in a contract (often referred to as a treaty) to assume specified risks written by an insurance company (known as a ceding company) by paying the insurance company all or a portion of the insurance company s losses arising under specified classes of insurance policies. Insurance companies like us use reinsurance to reduce their exposures,

#### **Table of Contents**

to increase their underwriting capacity and to manage their capital more efficiently, among other reasons. We have historically relied on various quota share and excess of loss reinsurance treaties to maintain our exposure to loss at or below a level that is within the capacity of our capital resources to handle. In quota share reinsurance, the reinsurer agrees to assume a specified percentage of the ceding company s losses arising out of a defined class of business (for example, 50% of all losses arising from non-standard automobile insurance written in a particular state in a particular year), in exchange for a corresponding percentage of premium. In excess of loss reinsurance, the reinsurer agrees to assume all or a portion of the ceding company s losses, in excess of a specified amount (called the attachment point or the ceding company s retention), arising out of a defined class of business (for example, 80% of all losses in excess of \$50 million, or all losses in excess of \$50,000 per policy, arising from non-standard auto insurance written in a particular state in a particular year). In excess of loss reinsurance, the premium payable to the reinsurer is negotiated by the parties based on their assessment of the amount of risk being ceded to the reinsurer because the reinsurer does not share proportionately in the ceding company s loss.

Historically, we have ceded a portion of our non-standard automobile insurance premiums and losses to unaffiliated reinsurers in accordance with these contracts. However, we have not ceded any portion of our life insurance premiums and losses to reinsurers since the life premium volume is relatively low. Ceded premiums written were equal to 32.2%, 46.0% and 52.7% of our gross premiums written for the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. Increases to our statutory surplus in 2002 and 2003 enabled us to retain more of the business we underwrote and reduced our use of quota share reinsurance. In addition to quota share, we cede all of the premiums and losses associated with policies written for coverage limits in excess of the state required minimum coverages. Only a minimal amount of our non-standard automobile policies are written at these higher limits. We also maintain catastrophe excess of loss reinsurance that provides coverage for losses up to \$15 million, less our retention of 100% of the first \$2 million of losses and 2.5% of the losses covered under this reinsurance arrangement in order to limit our exposure to losses from a single catastrophic event such as a hurricane, earthquake, or hailstorm.

The following amounts are reflected in our financial statements as a result of reinsurance arrangements:

					car Ended D	eccimber 31,				
	2003 2002			200	01	200	0 1999		99	
	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned
					(\$ in mil				<del></del>	
Direct premiums	\$ 410.0	\$ 370.9	\$ 326.6	\$ 276.1	\$ 229.8	\$ 200.8	\$ 177.8	\$ 164.8	\$ 149.7	\$ 123.0
Assumed premiums	25.2	24.0	8.6	8.2	8.9	6.4	1.6	4.6	6.8	20.5
Gross premiums	435.2	394.9	335.2	284.3	238.7	207.2	179.4	169.4	156.5	143.5
Ceded premiums	(140.1)	(166.4)	(154.2)	(139.3)	(125.8)	(109.2)	(106.9)	(95.5)	(79.2)	(51.9)
Net premiums	\$ 295.1	\$ 228.5	\$ 181.0	\$ 145.0	\$ 112.9	\$ 98.0	\$ 72.5	\$ 73.9	\$ 77.3	\$ 91.6

Year Ended December 31.

#### Reinsurance Risks

Reinsurance is subject to certain risks, particularly credit risk, which relates to our ability to collect the payments for reinsured losses due from our reinsurers, and market risk, which affects the cost and availability of reinsurance.

Credit Risk. We attempt to select financially strong reinsurers with an A.M. Best rating of A- or better and continue to evaluate their financial condition and monitor various credit risks to minimize our exposure to losses from reinsurer insolvencies. However, we remain obligated for amounts ceded in the event that the reinsurers do not meet their obligations. Following the insolvency of one of our reinsurers, Reliance Insurance Company, which resulted in our write-off of our entire \$11.1 million receivable (as described in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Overview of Operating Results Reinsurance Recoverable Write-off), we have implemented several changes to our reinsurance program over the past several years designed to reduce our exposures to the credit risk from uncollectible reinsurance recoverables. These changes include shifting the settlement of reinsurance premiums

60

#### **Table of Contents**

to an earned basis versus a written basis, requiring reinsurers to fund a trust account or provide a letter of credit in the event of a downgrade by A.M. Best below a specified level and limiting the maximum participation by any one reinsurer.

In September 2003, the A.M. Best Company downgraded the financial strength rating of one of our reinsurers, SCOR Reinsurance Company (SCOR) to B++ (Very Good) from A- (Excellent). SCOR, a participant in our reinsurance treaties since July 2001, has established a trust account for our benefit totalling \$7.9 million at December 31, 2003. In addition, for settlements occurring subsequent to the downgrade, we are retaining an amount equal to the unsecured portion of their obligations to us for losses and unearned premiums.

Our reinsurers have established letters of credit and trust accounts covering \$17.5 million of their obligations to us at December 31, 2003, which resulted in unsecured reinsurance recoverables of \$32.7 million as of December 31, 2003, compared to \$31.4 million as of December 31, 2002. The largest unsecured recoverable from a single reinsurer was \$9.2 million as of December 31, 2003, compared to \$12.2 million as of December 31, 2002.

The following table provides a summary of our reinsurance recoverables by reinsurer as of December 31, 2003.

										Se	nount cured by
		]	Net				unds Held		Net	Let	ters of
		Reco	verable				and eded	Ex	posure	Cre	edit or
		on	Paid		Net ceivable	Pre	miums		to	Т	`rust
Reinsurer	A.M. Best Rating	L	osses	Re	on eserves	Pa	yable	Re	insurer	Acc	counts
						(\$ in mi	llions)				
AXA Corporate Solutions	A- (Excellent)	\$	0.6	\$	1.5	\$		\$	2.1	\$	2.1
Dorinco Reinsurance	A- (Excellent)		3.4		21.5		14.8		10.1		1.3
Folksamerica Reinsurance Co.	A (Excellent)		0.4		1.1				1.5		
National Union Fire Insurance	A++ (Superior)		3.3		22.4		16.5		9.2		
Overseas Partners	NR-5 (Not Rated)		1.8		4.8				6.6		6.2
SCOR Reinsurance Co.	B++ (Very Good)		2.6		20.0		11.9		10.7		7.9
Swiss Re America	A+ (Superior)		3.3		22.4		16.5		9.2		
Other Reinsurers			0.3		0.6		0.1	_	0.8		
Total		\$	15.7	\$	94.3	\$	59.8	\$	50.2	\$	17.5

*Market Risk.* The reinsurance market has changed dramatically over the past few years as a result of inadequate pricing, poor underwriting and the significant losses incurred in conjunction with the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001. As a result, generally reinsurers have exited lines of business, reduced available capacity, and implemented provisions in their contracts designed to reduce or limit their exposure to loss.

Beginning in 2001, in an effort to manage the cost of quota share reinsurance in the time of rising cost and limited availability, we added provisions for loss ratio corridors and loss ratio caps to our quota share reinsurance agreements that reduce the cost of reinsurance to us. These provisions have been structured to provide the reinsurers with some limit on the amount of potential loss being assumed, while maintaining the transfer of significant insurance risk with the possibility of a significant loss to the reinsurer. Loss ratio corridors provide for layers of losses in which the reinsurer does not participate in the losses while loss ratio caps cut off the reinsurer s liability for losses above a specified loss ratio. We believe our reinsurance arrangements qualify for reinsurance accounting in accordance with SFAS 113 Accounting for Reinsurance Contracts. There was no effect from the loss ratio cap provisions in our 2003, 2002 and 2001 agreements. However, the net incurred losses were increased due to the impact of loss corridor provisions by approximately \$0.8 million attributed to our 2003 agreements, \$0.5 million attributable to our 2002 agreements and \$1.7 million attributable to our 2001 agreements.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### 2004 Reinsurance Program

Quota Share. For policies written in 2004, we maintain a quota share agreement covering personal automobile insurance policies up to the respective state s minimum statutory limits of coverage. In addition, coverages for rental, towing, and accidental death are excluded from these agreements. The agreement covers business written in our existing states (including Texas) and would cover business written in our targeted expansion states of Missouri and Virginia. The agreement provides us with the ability to cede varying amounts of business, which we refer to as cession percentages, from each of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries.

Dorinco Reinsurance Company (30%), National Union Fire Insurance Company of Pittsburgh (30%), a member of American International Group, Swiss Reinsurance America Corporation (30%), and AXA Re(Paris) (10%) participate in the agreement. This agreement includes a sliding scale commission, loss ratio corridor and a loss ratio cap.

Excess Cessions. Consistent with prior years, we entered into an excess cessions reinsurance agreement whereby the reinsurers are liable for 100% of the ultimate net losses in excess of the respective state s compulsory and/or financial responsibility automobile liability limits. This business is ceded to SCOR Reinsurance Company (50%) and QBE Reinsurance Corporation (50%), rated A (Excellent) by A.M. Best.

Catastrophe Reinsurance. We purchased property catastrophe excess of loss reinsurance that provides coverage for losses up to \$15 million, less our retention of both 100% of the first \$2 million of losses and 2.5% of losses covered under this reinsurance arrangement. The contract covers in force, new, renewed, and assumed personal automobile physical damage business with the maximum value per vehicle covered of \$75,000. If we incur losses from a catastrophic event that results in recoveries under this contract, we have the option to purchase one reinstatement of coverage with a \$26 million aggregate limitation for all losses occurring during the term of the agreement. Based on computer modeling, we believe this level of coverage is more than sufficient to cover our probable maximum loss from a once in a thousand year catastrophic event. Losses from terrorist events including nuclear, chemical and biochemical acts are excluded from coverage. Our catastrophe reinsurers for 2004 include IPCRe Limited, rated A+ (Superior) by A.M. Best, Endurance Specialty Insurance Limited, rated A (Excellent) by A.M. Best, QBE Reinsurance Corporation, XL Re Limited, rated A+ (Superior) by A.M. Best, and certain syndicates from Lloyd s of London.

Assumed Reinsurance. Effective January 1, 2003, we agreed to assume a 100% quota share percentage of certain personal automobile liability and physical damage business in Texas underwritten by Old American County Mutual Fire Insurance Company, an unaffiliated insurance company, for which we are responsible for sales, service and claims administration related to such business. We also assume a significant portion of the personal automobile physical damage business in North Carolina underwritten by State National Insurance Company, an unaffiliated insurance company for which we sell, service, finance and administer claims related to such business.

#### **Technology**

The effectiveness of our business model depends in large part on the technology systems we have developed specifically to implement our business model. Our technology systems enable timely and efficient communication and data sharing among the various segments of our integrated operations. The coordination of the operations of our neighborhood sales offices, insurance companies, premium finance company and claims company provides us with the opportunity to use technology more effectively than many of our competitors who must communicate with unaffiliated premium finance companies and with a large number of independent agents, many of which use different computer systems that may not be fully compatible with the insurance company s systems. Our central processing computer is an IBM iSeries located in Nashville, Tennessee, which was upgraded in October 2002. As part of our business continuity plan, we also maintain a backup IBM AS/400 in Baton Rouge, Louisiana. These systems maintain our official transaction records and are updated each night. The capacity of the iSeries computer permits historical detail to be maintained and available for use in rate analysis, projections and modeling.

62

#### **Table of Contents**

Sales Office Automation. We strive to standardize and integrate the technology systems between and among our subsidiaries that facilitate the automated capture of information at the earliest point in the sales cycle. All of our neighborhood sales office computers transmit information directly to our central processing computer located in Nashville where policy information and premium finance agreement data are added to our systems with nominal additional manual handling. Our sales offices also have immediate on-line access to current information on policies and premium finance agreements by a common computer interface or through a distributed database downloaded from our iSeries central processing computer.

We strive to enhance the current sales office system and improve our back office integration. These systems include features for issuing policies and premium finance agreements, processing new business and renewals, generating all necessary documents at the neighborhood sales offices, and, in the future, for processing all endorsements. Ultimately, we expect to eliminate the mailing of declaration pages, ID cards, payment coupon books and other documents from the main office. Connection to the iSeries is through an Internet virtual private network.

Integration of Insurance and Premium Finance Systems. The integration of the policy processing and premium finance computer systems reduces much of the time consuming paper-based transactions that typically arise in this process. Technology is used to process policy cancellations, reinstatements and return premiums between our insurance subsidiaries and our premium finance company, resulting in reduced overhead, more timely information and improved customer service. Throughout this process, our systems generate the appropriate statutory notices which are mailed automatically to the insured.

Payment Processing. Most of our customers revisit our sales offices at least monthly to make a periodic payment on their premium finance agreement. System generated receipts are required for all payments collected in our sales offices. Our sales offices generate balancing reports at the end of each day, prepare bank deposit documents and transmit all payment records to our Nashville office. Depository accounts are swept daily, which results in prompt availability of funds. Typically, premium finance agreement payments are automatically applied to the applicable premium finance agreement during the night following their collection in our sales offices. This results in fewer notices of intent to cancel being generated from the premium finance company and fewer policies being canceled by the insurance company, which must be reinstated if a customer s late payment is processed after cancellation. Thus, not only are mailing costs reduced, but we believe that unnecessary policy cancellations also are kept to a minimum, which in turn leads to better customer relations.

#### **Ratings**

A.M. Best rates insurance companies based on factors of concern to policyholders. Three of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries have been assigned a B (Fair) rating and our other property and casualty insurance subsidiary has been assigned a B- (Fair) rating. A.M. Best assigns 15 ratings to insurance companies, which currently range from A++ (Superior) to F (In Liquidation).

B (Fair) and B- (Fair) are the seventh and eighth highest ratings, respectively. Publications of A.M. Best indicate that the B (Fair) and B-(Fair) rating is assigned to those companies that in A.M. Best s opinion have a fair ability to meet their current obligations to policyholders, but are financially vulnerable to adverse changes in underwriting and economic conditions. In evaluating a company s financial and operating performance, A.M. Best reviews the company s profitability, leverage and liquidity, as well as its book of business, the adequacy and soundness of its reinsurance, the quality and estimated market value of its assets, the adequacy of its loss reserves, the adequacy of its surplus, its capital structure, the experience and competence of its management and its market presence. A.M. Best s ratings reflect its opinion of an insurance company s financial strength, operating performance and ability to meet its obligations to policyholders, and are not evaluations directed to potential or current investors in our common stock and are not recommendations to buy, sell or hold our common stock.

Financial institutions and reinsurance companies use the A.M. Best ratings to help assess the financial strength and quality of insurance companies. The current ratings of our property and casualty insurance subsidiaries or their failure to maintain such ratings may dissuade a financial institution or reinsurance

63

#### **Table of Contents**

company from conducting business with us or increase our interest or reinsurance costs. We do not believe that most customers are motivated to purchase our products and services based on our A.M. Best rating.

#### **Insurance Subsidiaries**

We currently have six insurance subsidiaries. Four are property and casualty insurance companies and two are life insurance companies. The following table lists our insurance subsidiaries and their states of domicile.

Subsidiary	State of Domicile
Direct General Insurance Company	South Carolina(1)
Direct Insurance Company	Tennessee
Direct General Insurance Company of Louisiana	Louisiana
Direct General Insurance Company of Mississippi	Mississippi
Direct Life Insurance Company	Georgia
New York Life and Health Insurance Company	Delaware(2)

- (1) Direct General Insurance Company is also commercially domiciled in Florida.
- (2) We have filed an application to have New York Life and Health Insurance Company redomesticated to South Carolina and its name changed to Direct General Life Insurance Company.

#### **Regulatory Environment**

Insurance Regulation Generally. We and our insurance subsidiaries are regulated by governmental agencies in the states in which we conduct business and also are subject to various federal statutes and regulations. State insurance regulations generally are designed to protect the interests of policyholders, state insurance consumers or claimants rather than shareholders or other investors. These state regulations vary by jurisdiction but, among other matters, usually involve:

regulating premium rates and forms;

setting minimum solvency standards;

setting capital and surplus requirements;

licensing companies, agents and, in some states, adjusters;

setting requirements for and limiting the types and amounts of investments;

establishing requirements for the filing of annual statements and other financial reports;

conducting periodic statutory examinations of the affairs of insurance companies;

requiring prior approval of changes in control and of certain transactions with affiliates;

limiting the amount of dividends that may be paid without prior regulatory approval; and

setting standards for advertising and other market conduct activities.

Required Licensing. We operate under licenses issued by various state insurance, consumer credit and banking authorities. Such licenses may be of perpetual duration or renewable periodically, provided we continue to meet applicable regulatory requirements. The licenses govern, among other things, the types of insurance coverages, agency and claims services, and premium finance products that may be offered in the licensing state. Such licenses are typically issued only after the filing of an appropriate application and the satisfaction of prescribed criteria. All

licenses that are material to our business are in good standing. Currently, we hold property and liability insurance licenses in the states of Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee. Also, we hold managing general agency licenses in Florida and Texas and life insurance licenses in 44 states and the District of Columbia. We hold the

64

#### **Table of Contents**

required premium finance licenses in all states in which we currently operate. We must apply for and obtain the appropriate new licenses before we can implement any plan to expand into a new state or offer a new line of insurance or other new product that requires separate licensing.

Insurance Holding Company Regulation. We operate as an insurance holding company system and are subject to regulation in the jurisdictions in which our insurance subsidiaries conduct business. These regulations require that each insurance company in the system register with the insurance department of its state of domicile and furnish information concerning the operations of companies within the holding company system which may materially affect the operations, management or financial condition of the insurers within the system domiciled in that state. We have insurance subsidiaries that are organized and domiciled or commercially domiciled under the insurance statutes of each of Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee. The insurance laws in each of these states similarly provide that all transactions among members of a holding company system must be fair and reasonable. Transactions between insurance subsidiaries and their parents and affiliates generally must be disclosed to the state regulators, and prior approval of the applicable state insurance regulator generally is required for any material or extraordinary transaction. In addition, a change of control of a domestic insurer or of any controlling person requires the prior approval of the state insurance regulator. Generally, any person who acquires 10% or more of the outstanding voting securities of the insurer or its parent company (5% or more in Florida) is presumed to have acquired control of the domestic insurer.

Restrictions on Paying Dividends. We rely, in part, on receiving dividends from our insurance subsidiaries to meet our cash requirements. State insurance regulatory authorities require insurance companies to maintain specified levels of statutory capital and surplus. The amount of an insurer s surplus following payment of any dividends must be reasonable in relation to the insurer s outstanding liabilities and adequate to meet its financial needs. Prior approval from state insurance regulatory authorities is generally required in order for our insurance subsidiaries to declare and pay extraordinary dividends to us. The maximum amount of dividends our insurance subsidiaries can pay us during 2004 without regulatory approval is \$10.5 million. The payment of dividends is limited by the amount of surplus available to the insurer, as determined in accordance with state statutory accounting practices and other applicable limitations. State insurance regulatory authorities that have jurisdiction over the payment of dividends by our insurance subsidiaries may in the future adopt statutory provisions more restrictive than those currently in effect.

Regulation of Rates and Policy Forms. Most states in which our insurance subsidiaries operate have insurance laws requiring insurance companies to file premium rate schedules and policy or coverage forms for review and approval. In many cases, such rates and policy forms must be approved prior to use. State insurance regulators have broad discretion in judging whether an insurer s rates are adequate, not excessive and not unfairly discriminatory. Property and casualty insurers are generally unable to implement rate increases until they show that the costs associated with providing such coverage have increased. The speed at which an insurer can change rates in response to competition or to increasing costs depends, in part, on the method by which the applicable state s rating laws are administered. There are three basic rate administration systems: (i) the insurer must file and obtain regulatory approval of the new rate before using it; (ii) the insurer may begin using the new rate and immediately file it for regulatory review; or (iii) the insurer may begin using the new rate and file it within a specified period of time for regulatory review. Under all three rating systems, the state insurance regulators have the authority to disapprove the rate subsequent to its filing. Thus, insurers who begin using new rates before the rates are approved may be required to issue premium refunds or credits to policyholders if the new rates are ultimately deemed excessive and disapproved by the applicable state insurance authorities. In addition, in some states, there has been some pressure in the past years to reduce premium rates for automobile and other personal insurance or to limit how often an insurer may request increases for such rates.

Shared or Residual Markets. As a condition of maintaining our automobile insurance licenses to do business in various states, like other insurers, we are required to participate in mandatory shared market mechanisms or state pooling arrangements. The purpose of these state-mandated arrangements is to provide insurance coverages to individuals who, because of poor driving records or other underwriting reasons, are unable to purchase such coverage voluntarily provided by private insurers. These risks are assigned to all

65

#### **Table of Contents**

insurers licensed in the state and the maximum volume of such risks that any one insurer may be assigned typically is based on that insurer s annual premium volume in that state. While this mandated business typically is not profitable for us, our underwriting results related to these states organizations have not been material to our overall results of operations and financial condition.

Guaranty Funds. Under state insurance guaranty fund laws, insurers doing business in a state can be assessed for certain obligations of insolvent insurance companies to policyholders and claimants. Maximum contributions required by law in any one year vary between 1% and 2% of annual premiums written in that state. In most states guaranty fund assessments are recoverable either through future policy surcharges or offsets to state premium tax liability.

Investment Regulation. Our insurance subsidiaries are subject to state laws and regulations that require diversification of their investment portfolios and that limit the amount of investments in certain categories. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations would cause non-conforming investments to be treated as non-admitted assets for purposes of measuring statutory surplus and, in some instances, would require divestiture.

Other Insurance Regulatory Initiatives and Proposed Legislation. Regulation of insurance companies constantly changes as governmental agencies and legislatures react to real or perceived issues. In recent years, the state insurance regulatory framework has come under increased federal scrutiny, and some state legislatures have considered or enacted laws that alter and, in many cases, increase state authority to regulate insurance companies and insurance holding company systems. Further, the NAIC and state insurance regulators are re-examining existing laws and regulations specifically focusing on issues relating to the solvency of insurance companies, interpretations of existing laws and the development of new laws. Examples of these regulatory initiatives and proposals that may affect our business or operations include:

the approval by the U.S. House of Representatives in June 2003 and consideration by the U.S. Senate of class action tort reform legislation that would allow defendants to move large national class actions from state courts to federal courts. The legislation also purports to provide protections to consumer class members;

restrictions on the use of credit scoring by insurance companies when deciding whether to cover, or how much premium to charge, potential customers, which have been in recent years, and continue to be, a frequent subject of state legislation. On the federal level, a U.S. House of Representatives subcommittee has held hearings to determine whether credit scoring is a fair and cost effective tool for assessing risk:

the examination by committee hearings of the U.S. House of Representatives of whether federal legislation is needed to establish uniform standards for state insurance regulation. The National Association of Independent Insurers (now known as The Property Casualty Insurers of America) has stated that it expects legislation to be introduced in the House that would address areas of concern such as product availability, speed to market of new products, and insurance agent licensing;

the implementation of the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act and the duties and responsibilities that will be imposed on insurers concerning affiliate sharing of information and adverse action notices;

the proposal by NAIC to use a best practices process to develop a market conduct model that would apply consistent standards among multiple state insurance departments;

reevaluation by the NAIC of current RBC formulas which could lead to a recommendation to change the company action level in the RBC Model Act (see Regulatory Environment Risk Based Capital );

various state legislative initiatives that purport to benefit or provide protection to automobile insurance consumers, such as the recent enactment in Florida of limits on the amount of deductibles that insurers may offer their customers;

66

#### **Table of Contents**

individual state statutes and developing regulations concerning consumer privacy, including the mandate for creating specific written programs to safeguard customers privacy; and

legislation in Texas that requires, among other things, the Department of Insurance to (i) approve premium rates and policy forms filed by county mutual insurance companies and (ii) conduct periodic examinations of the books and records of such insurance companies. This legislation will make county mutual insurance companies more closely resemble other property and casualty insurers conducting business in Texas.

Restrictions on Cancellation, Non-Renewal or Withdrawal. Many states have laws and regulations that limit an insurer s ability to exit a market. For example, certain states limit an automobile insurer s ability to cancel or not renew policies. Some states prohibit an insurer from withdrawing one or more lines of business from the state, except pursuant to a plan approved by the state insurance department. The state insurance department may disapprove a plan that may lead to market disruption. Laws and regulations that limit cancellations and non-renewals and that subject business withdrawals to prior approval requirements may restrict an insurer s ability to exit unprofitable markets.

*Premium Finance Regulation.* Our premium finance subsidiary is regulated by governmental agencies in states in which it conducts business. The agency responsible for such regulation varies by state, but generally is the banking department or the insurance department of the applicable state. These regulations, which generally are designed to protect the interests of our policyholders who elect to finance their insurance premiums, vary by jurisdiction, but usually, among other matters, involve:

regulating the interest rates, fees and service charges we may charge our customers;

imposing minimum capital requirements for our premium finance subsidiary or requiring surety bonds in addition to or as an alternative to such capital requirements;

governing the form and content of our financing agreements;

prescribing minimum notice and cure periods before we may cancel a customer s policy for non-payment under the terms of the financing agreement;

prescribing timing and notice procedures for collecting unearned premium from the insurance company, applying the unearned premium to our customer s premium finance account, and, if applicable, returning any refund due to our customer;

establishing standards for filing annual financial reports of our premium finance company;

requiring our premium finance company to qualify for and obtain a license and to renew the license each year;

conducting periodic financial and market conduct examinations and investigations of our premium finance company and its operations; and

requiring prior notice to the regulating agency of any change of control of our premium finance company.

67

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table sets forth the maximum permissible interest rate in the nine states in which we currently finance insurance premiums:

State	Permissible Interest Rate
Arkansas	Variable(1)(2)
Florida	12.0%(3)
Georgia	12.0%(3)
Kentucky	12.0%(3)
Louisiana	36.0%(2)
Mississippi	24.0%(2)
North Carolina	12.0%(3)
South Carolina	12.0%(3)
Tennessee	24.0%(2)

- (1) The maximum allowable interest rate in Arkansas is equal to 500 basis points above the Federal Reserve discount rate on 90-day commercial paper.
- (2) In these states the maximum permissible interest rate is calculated on an actuarial basis, meaning that the interest is calculated to apply to the average of balances outstanding throughout the period of indebtedness.
- (3) In these states the maximum permissible interest rate is calculated on an add-on basis, meaning that the annual interest rate is applied to the initial amount financed.

Four of these nine states require our premium finance subsidiary to maintain a specified minimum net worth, post a surety bond or deposit securities with the state regulator.

In addition, our premium finance business is subject to the federal Truth-in-Lending Act and similar state statutes, and in Arkansas, which has not enacted a premium finance statute, we generally are subject to state usury laws that are applicable to consumer loans.

Privacy Regulations. In 1999, the United States Congress enacted the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act, which protects consumers from the unauthorized dissemination of certain personal information. Subsequently, the majority of states have implemented additional regulations to address privacy issues. These laws and regulations apply to all financial institutions, including insurance and finance companies, and require us to maintain appropriate procedures for managing and protecting certain personal information of our customers and to fully disclose our privacy practices to our customers. We may also be exposed to future privacy laws and regulations, which could impose additional costs and impact our results of operations or financial condition.

Regulation of Our Ancillary Product Vendors. The vendors of the ancillary products and services we offer to our customers are also subject to various federal and state laws and regulations. The failure of any vendor to comply with such laws and regulations could affect our ability to sell the ancillary products or services of that particular vendor. However, we believe that there are adequate alternative vendors of all the material ancillary products and services sold by us.

Licensing of Our Employee Agents and Adjustors. Generally, all of our employees who sell, solicit or negotiate insurance are required to be licensed by the state in which they work for the applicable line or lines of insurance they offer. Our employee-agents generally must renew their licenses annually and complete a certain number of hours of continuing education. In certain states in which we operate, insurance claims adjusters are also required to be licensed and some must fulfill annual continuing education requirements.

68

## **Table of Contents**

same information;

*Trade Practices.* The manner in which insurance companies and insurance agents conduct the business of insurance is regulated by state statutes in an effort to prohibit practices that constitute unfair methods of competition or unfair or deceptive acts or practices. Prohibited practices include, but are not limited to:

dis	sseminating false information or advertising;
de	famation;
bo	sycotting, coercion and intimidation;
fal	lse statements or entries;
un	fair discrimination;
rel	bating;
les	ssening competition by a stock transaction;
im	proper replacement of life insurance;
im	aproper use of proprietary information;
ille	egal dealings in premiums;
ex	cess or reduced charges for insurance; and
sli	ding, packaging and other deceptive sales conduct.
	set business conduct policies and provide regular training to make our employee-agents and other sales personnel aware of these ions, and we require them to conduct their activities in compliance with these statutes.
engaging	ims Practices. Generally, insurance companies, adjusting companies and individual claims adjusters are prohibited by state statutes from g in unfair claims practices on a flagrant basis or with such frequency to indicate a general business practice. Unfair claims practices but are not limited to:
mi	isrepresenting pertinent facts or insurance policy provisions relating to coverages at issue;
fai	iling to acknowledge and act reasonably promptly upon communications with respect to claims arising under insurance policies;
fai	iling to affirm or deny coverage of claims within a reasonable time after proof of loss statements have been completed;
att	tempting to settle a claim for less than the amount to which a reasonable person would have believed such person was entitled;
att	tempting to settle claims on the basis of an application which was altered without notice to or knowledge or consent of the insured;
	aking known to insureds or claimants a policy of appealing from arbitration awards in favor of insureds or claimants for the purpose of mpelling them to accept settlements or compromises less than the amount awarded in arbitration;
de	laying the investigation or payment of claims by requiring an insured, claimant, or the physician of either to submit a preliminary claim

Table of Contents 88

report and then requiring the subsequent submission of formal proof of loss forms, both of which submissions contain substantially the

failing to promptly settle claims, where liability has become reasonably clear, under one portion of the insurance policy coverage in order to influence settlements under other portions of the insurance policy coverage; and

not attempting in good faith to effectuate prompt, fair and equitable settlements of claims in which liability has become reasonably clear.

69

#### **Table of Contents**

We set business conduct policies and conduct regular training to make our employee-adjusters and other claims personnel aware of these prohibitions, and we require them to conduct their activities in compliance with these statutes.

Quarterly and Annual Financial Reporting. We are required to file quarterly and annual financial reports with states utilizing statutory accounting practices that are different from GAAP, which reflect our insurance subsidiaries on a going concern basis. The statutory accounting practices used by state regulators, in keeping with the intent to assure policyholder protection, are generally based on a liquidation concept. For a summary of the significant differences for our insurance subsidiaries between statutory accounting practices and GAAP, see Note 11 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in this prospectus.

Periodic Financial and Market Conduct Examinations. The state insurance departments that have jurisdiction over our insurance subsidiaries conduct on-site visits and examinations of the insurers affairs, especially as to their financial condition, ability to fulfill their obligations to policyholders, market conduct, claims practices and compliance with other laws and applicable regulations. Typically, these examinations are conducted every three to five years. In addition, if circumstances dictate, regulators are authorized to conduct special or target examinations of insurers, insurance agencies and insurance adjusting companies to address particular concerns or issues. The results of these examinations can give rise to regulatory orders requiring remedial, injunctive or other corrective action on the part of the company that is the subject of the examination.

Risk Based Capital. In order to enhance the regulation of insurer solvency, the NAIC has adopted a formula and model law to implement RBC requirements designed to assess the minimum amount of capital that an insurance company needs to support its overall business operations and to ensure that it has an acceptably low expectation of becoming financially impaired. RBC is used to set capital requirements considering the size and degree of risk taken by the insurer and taking into account various risk factors such as asset risk, credit risk, underwriting risk, interest rate risk and other relevant business risks. The NAIC model law for RBC applies to both life and property and casualty companies. The model law provides for increasing levels of regulatory intervention as the ratio of an insurer s total adjusted capital and surplus decreases relative to its risk based capital, culminating with mandatory control of the operations of the insurer by the domiciliary insurance department at the so-called mandatory control level. At December 31, 2003, each of our insurance subsidiaries maintained an RBC level that is in excess of an amount that would require any corrective actions on our part.

IRIS ratios. The NAIC Insurance Regulatory Information System or IRIS is part of a collection of analytical tools designed to provide state insurance regulators with an integrated approach to screening and analyzing the financial condition of insurance companies operating in their respective states. IRIS is intended to assist state insurance regulators in targeting resources to those insurers in greatest need of regulatory attention. IRIS consists of two phases: statistical and analytical. In the statistical phase, the NAIC database generates key financial ratio results based on financial information obtained from insurers annual statutory statements. The analytical phase is a review of the annual statements, financial ratios and other automated solvency tools. The primary goal of the analytical phase is to identify companies that appear to require immediate regulatory attention. A ratio result falling outside the usual range of IRIS ratios is not considered a failing result; rather, unusual values are viewed as part of the regulatory early monitoring system. Furthermore, in some years, it may not be unusual for financially sound companies to have several ratios with results outside the usual ranges. An insurance company may fall out of the usual range for one or more ratios because of specific transactions that are in themselves immaterial.

As of December 31, 2003, Direct General Insurance Company, Direct General Insurance Company of Louisiana and Direct Life Insurance Company each had three IRIS ratios outside the usual range; Direct Insurance Company had two IRIS ratios outside the usual range and Direct General Insurance Company of Mississippi had four IRIS ratios outside the usual range. The majority of the unusual results were attributable to the significant growth in premiums and surplus, low investment yields due to the current interest rate environment and the fact that the majority of our capital contributions occurred late in the year. We do not expect any material regulatory action as a result of these unusual results.

70

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Legal Proceedings**

We and our subsidiaries are named from time to time as defendants in various legal actions that are incidental to our business and arise out of or are related to claims made in connection with our insurance policies, claims handling, premium finance agreements and other contracts, and employment related disputes. The plaintiffs in some of these lawsuits have alleged bad faith or extracontractual damages and some have claimed punitive damages. We believe that the resolution of these legal actions will not have a material adverse effect on our financial position or results of operations.

In addition to legal actions that are incidental to our business, one or more of our subsidiaries has been named as a defendant in a number of currently pending putative class action lawsuits. These legal actions are described below.

During 2003, we entered into a voluntary settlement agreement regarding all aspects of two proposed class actions filed in Tennessee state courts alleging, among other things, that certain business practices relating to our premium finance and insurance operations were unlawful. The settlement became final on June 9, 2003. Out of over 1.1 million settlement class members to whom notices of the settlement were sent, approximately 130 persons gave notice that they elected not to participate in the settlement (opt-out). None of the class members objected to the settlement. The court has determined that the majority of the purported opt-out notices were timely and properly submitted. The majority of the opt-out class members are represented by a single law firm; this increases the risk that new lawsuits, including an additional class action lawsuit, may be filed.

We are the subject of a purported class action in Georgia which alleges that we have wrongfully calculated unearned interest rebates owed to customers who have prepaid their premium finance account balance. In addition, the complaint contains allegations of fraud, deceptive trade practices and usury violations. This matter is in the discovery stage, and the ultimate outcome of this case is uncertain.

We are the subject of six purported class action lawsuits in Florida brought by plaintiffs alleging that we have violated Florida law in making payments to medical magnetic resonance imaging providers in Florida. The ultimate outcome of these cases is uncertain.

We are also subject to two purported class actions in Florida, each of which was filed in April 2003. One of these actions alleges that we improperly cancelled insurance policies, and the second action alleges that we charged and collected unlawful service and finance charges with respect to the financing of purported automobile club memberships. These cases are in the discovery stage, and the ultimate outcome of these cases is uncertain.

We believe that a substantial portion of the damages claimed in these purported class action lawsuits are covered by insurance, although under these policies, we will be required to pay the first \$1 million of defense costs or judgments in each of these actions. It is possible that our insurance carriers could deny coverage, which, if successful, could result in our being liable for the full amount of defense costs, settlements or judgments.

We and our subsidiaries intend to vigorously defend each of the above referenced lawsuits, including any new lawsuits filed by the opt-out class members described in connection with the settled Tennessee class action. Although we are optimistic regarding our successful defense of the above cases, because of the inherent uncertainties related to this type of litigation, we are unable to predict the ultimate outcome of these cases, or the likelihood or amount of our potential liability, if any, of these cases if they are not successfully defended or settled, or the effect that these pending cases may have on our business, operations, profitability, or financial condition, if they are not successfully defended.

William C. Adair, Jr., our Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President, has been named as a defendant in a lawsuit filed in Tennessee state court in November 2003. The complaint alleges that Mr. Adair induced the plaintiff to market a Health Plan, that Mr. Adair made certain misrepresentations to the plaintiff and that Mr. Adair breached a contract that resulted in a loss of commissions to the plaintiff. Based on these allegations, plaintiff is seeking compensatory damages and an unspecified amount of punitive

71

#### **Table of Contents**

damages. We are not named as a defendant in this lawsuit; however, the plaintiff s counsel has recently stated an intention to add us as a defendant. This lawsuit against Mr. Adair is still in the early procedural stages, and the ultimate outcome of this case is uncertain. If we are named as a defendant in this lawsuit, we will vigorously defend against any claims.

#### **Properties**

We lease approximately 37,500 square feet of office space in Nashville, Tennessee for our corporate headquarters and approximately 30,000 square feet of office space in Memphis, Tennessee for our executive offices and a claims center. We also lease an aggregate of over 135,000 square feet of office space for additional claims centers in Columbia, South Carolina, Knoxville, Tennessee and Tampa, Florida and for our administrative and customer service center located in Baton Rouge, Louisiana. In addition, we lease office space for our numerous neighborhood sales offices, none of which is material to our business.

#### **Employees**

As of January 31, 2004, we employed approximately 2,000 employees. Our employees are not covered by any collective bargaining agreements.

72

#### **Table of Contents**

#### MANAGEMENT

#### **Directors and Executive Officers**

The following table sets forth certain information concerning our directors and executive officers as of March 22, 2004:

Name	Age	Title
William C. Adair, Jr.	62	Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President
Jacqueline C. Adair	45	Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Director
Tammy R. Adair	40	Executive Vice President
Barry D. Elkins	43	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
William J. Harter	47	Senior Vice President Corporate Development, Banking and Finance
Brian G. Moore	51	President of Direct General Financial Services, Inc.
Ronald F. Wilson	58	General Counsel and Secretary
Fred H. Medling	79	Director
Raymond L. Osterhout	72	Director
Stephen L. Rohde	52	Director

William C. Adair, Jr. founded Direct Insurance Company, our predecessor company, in 1991 and has served as Chairman of the Board since our inception. Mr. Adair became our Chief Executive Officer in April 1998, after having served in that position with us previously, and became President in March 2001. He has over 25 years experience in insurance and related industries, including automobile insurance and reinsurance, insurance agency operations and premium financing services, claims handling, auto salvage, auto body repair and appraisals. Mr. Adair is the husband of Jacqueline C. Adair and the father of Tammy R. Adair.

Jacqueline C. Adair has been our Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer since September 2002. She also served as our President from September 1993 to April 1996 and Secretary from April 1996 to September 2002. Ms. Jacqueline Adair has also served as one of our directors since April 1991. She has over 20 years experience in the automobile insurance and related industries with particular experience in claims handling, auto salvage recoveries, marketing, underwriting, agency operations and other related operational aspects of an insurance and premium finance organization. Ms. Jacqueline Adair is the wife of William C. Adair, Jr. and the step-mother of Tammy R. Adair.

Tammy R. Adair has been our Executive Vice President since September 2002. Prior to joining us, she spent eleven years as a founding partner in the law firm of Adair & Schuerman, P.C. and later formed Adair, Schuerman & White, an association of defense attorneys, which provided various legal services to us. She dedicated her practice to the insurance and premium finance industries, including bad faith litigation, claims handling, form filings, policy and procedure development, employment matters, acquisitions, regulatory compliance, corporate governance, and other legal and operational aspects of an insurance and premium finance organization. Ms. Tammy Adair is the daughter of William C. Adair, Jr. and the step-daughter of Jacqueline C. Adair.

Barry D. Elkins has been our Chief Financial Officer since September 1993 and a Senior Vice President since February 2001. Mr. Elkins was a director from September 1993 to April 1996 and from February 2001 to February 2003. He also has served as our Secretary/ Treasurer from September 1993 to April 1996, and Vice President from October 1996 to February 2001. He has over ten years of public accounting experience, including with Ernst & Young, LLP from December 1983 to September 1988. He has over 19 years of experience focused primarily in the insurance industry, which includes auditing and financial reporting, reinsurance, treasury management and finance, acquisitions and insurance premium finance regulation.

73

#### **Table of Contents**

William J. Harter has been our Senior Vice President Corporate Development, Banking and Finance since February 2003 and served as our Senior Vice-President Products and Development from November 1999 to February 2003. Mr. Harter has over 15 years of experience in the financial services industry. From June 1988 to November 1999, he was employed by First Tennessee Bank National Association, where he served as Senior Vice President, Metropolitan Banking. In this position, he performed corporate banking services for middle and large market companies in the mid-south region. Prior to that, Mr. Harter spent three years with NCNB National Bank (now known as Bank of America) where he sold and serviced banking products to Fortune 1000 and middle-market companies in the Pennsylvania and Delaware markets.

Brian G. Moore has been President of Direct General Financial Services, Inc., one of our subsidiaries, since March 2001. Prior to serving in this position, he served as our Treasurer from October 1996 to February 2001, as well as manager of our premium finance operations from November 1997 to March 2001. Mr. Moore has over 27 years of experience in the financial services industry including serving as director of insurance accounting for American General Financial Services, as well as associate treasurer and assistant secretary of American General Life & Accident Insurance Company.

Ronald F. Wilson has been our General Counsel since March 1998 and Secretary since September 2002. From October 1996 to March 1998, he served as our Assistant General Counsel, and from March 1998 to September 2002 he served as our Assistant Secretary. He has over 19 years of primarily in-house counsel experience as a corporate attorney working principally in the areas of securities law and regulatory compliance, finance, treasury functions, investments and general corporate law and insurance regulatory matters.

Fred H. Medling became a director on May 20, 2003. Mr. Medling retired in 1995 after serving as Vice President of Management of The People s Bank in Collierville, Tennessee for 18 years. In this position, he was responsible for the management, operational and certain regulatory aspects of this banking and finance institution.

Raymond L. Osterhout became a director on May 20, 2003. Mr. Osterhout is currently retired after serving, from 1988 to 2002, as Group Vice President of Underwriting/ Marketing and consultant for Swiss Reinsurance Corporation. He was responsible for underwriting and marketing activities throughout the United States. Mr. Osterhout has over 45 years of experience in the underwriting and reinsurance businesses.

Stephen L. Rohde has served as one of our directors since November 1996. Mr. Rohde has operated a financial consulting firm which provides services to small and mid-sized companies in the insurance industry since January 2004. From 1983 until December 2003, Mr. Rohde was employed by the Mutual Service Insurance Companies, a property/casualty and life insurance group, serving as its Vice President, Chief Financial Officer & Treasurer since 1991. Mr. Rohde has over 30 years experience in the financial functions of the insurance industry, including accounting, investments, auditing and financial reporting, reinsurance and treasury management.

#### **Board of Directors**

Our board of directors consists of five members. Our directors are divided into three classes and serve for staggered three-year terms. Our Class I director, whose term will expire in 2004, is William C. Adair, Jr. Our Class II directors, whose terms expire in 2005, are Fred H. Medling and Jacqueline C. Adair. Our Class III directors, whose terms expire in 2006, are Raymond L. Osterhout and Stephen L. Rohde.

#### **Committees of the Board of Directors**

Audit Committee. Our Audit Committee is responsible for the oversight of our accounting, reporting and financial control practices. The Audit Committee reviews the qualifications of the independent auditors, selects and engages the independent auditors and informs our board of directors as to their selection and engagement, and reviews the plan, fees and results of their audit, reviews our internal controls, and considers and pre-approves any services proposed to be performed by the auditors. The Audit Committee consists of Messrs. Rohde, Medling, and Osterhout, and Mr. Rohde is the chairman of the Audit Committee. Our board of directors has determined that Mr. Rohde meets the requirements for a financial expert under the Sarbanes-

74

#### **Table of Contents**

Oxley Act of 2002 and the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and is independent, as defined under the Nasdaq National Market listing requirements.

Compensation Committee. Our Compensation Committee consists of Messrs. Medling and Osterhout. Mr. Osterhout is the chairman of the Compensation Committee. Until July, 2003, the Compensation Committee was comprised of William C. Adair, Jr. and two former directors, Udayan D. Ghose and R. Wilson Orr, III, with Mr. Adair serving as chairman. The Compensation Committee oversees our compensation and benefit policies and programs, including administration of our annual bonus awards and incentive plans and the evaluation of our board and management.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consists of Messrs. Osterhout, Medling, and Rohde and oversees and assists our board of directors in developing and recommending corporate governance practices and selecting the director nominees to stand for election at annual meetings of shareholders. Mr. Osterhout is the chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

### **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

Until July, 2003, William C. Adair, Jr. served as a member of the Compensation Committee of our board of directors. Also, during 2003, Mr. Adair was, and currently is, our Chief Executive Officer and President. Mr. Adair and certain members of his immediate family engaged in related transactions with us and certain of our subsidiaries as further described in Certain Relationships and Related Transactions. None of our executive officers has served as a director or member of the compensation committee of any other entity whose executive officers of such entity served on our board of directors or Compensation Committee.

#### **Director Compensation**

None of our directors who are also our employees receive compensation for serving as directors. Non-employee directors receive \$20,000 annually. Non-employee directors who also serve on special or standing committees receive an additional \$1,500 annually for each committee on which they serve. The chairman of the Audit Committee receives \$5,000 annually. We reimburse all directors for reasonable travel expenses incurred in connection with their service as directors.

75

#### **Table of Contents**

## **Executive Compensation**

The following table sets forth information concerning the total compensation received for services rendered to us during 2002 and 2003 by our Chief Executive Officer and our four other highest paid executive officers (such persons, together with the Chief Executive Officer, are referred to in this prospectus as the Named Executive Officers).

					Long	-Term Compensa	tion	
		Ann	ual Compensat	tion	A	wards	Payouts	
		Salary	Bonus	Other Annual Compensation	Restricted Stock	Securities Underlying	LTIP Payouts	All Other Compensation
Name and Principal Position	Year	(\$)(1)	(\$)	(\$)	Awards(\$)	Options(#)	(\$)	(\$)(2)
William C. Adair, Jr.	2003	368,069	350,000	3,287(3)	0	300,000	0	5,578(4)
Chairman, Chief	2002	299,988	400,000	3,709(3)	0	0	0	3,544(4)
Executive Officer and								
President								
Jacqueline C. Adair	2003	200,000	150,000	4,143(3)	0	240,000	0	5,360(5)
Executive Vice	2002	193,846	175,000	2,740(3)	0	0	0	3,388(5)
President and Chief								
Operating Officer								
Tammy R. Adair	2003	200,000	60,000	6,819(3)	0	90,000	0	6,087(6)
Executive Vice	2002	61,538	25,000	162(3)	0	0	0	80(6)
President								
Barry D. Elkins	2003	180,000	60,000	6,687(3)	0	30,000	0	5,888(7)
Senior Vice President	2002	175,385	45,000	0	0	0	0	3,382(7)
and Chief Financial								
Officer	2002	165.000	25.000	( 000(0)	0	10.000	0	5.215(0)
William J. Harter	2003	165,000	25,000	6,000(8)	0	18,000	0	5,315(9)
Senior Vice President	2002	163,462	25,000	5,142(8)	0	0	0	4,146(9)

- (1) Salary includes amounts deferred by the employees under our 401(k) plan, except for Ms. Tammy R. Adair in 2002 who had no deferred compensation.
- (2) The amount of matching contributions made on behalf of each Named Executive Officer under our 401(k) plan for 2003 may be reduced in order to comply with certain nondiscrimination tests required by the Internal Revenue Code.
- (3) Consists of personal use of company-owned automobiles.
- (4) Consists of \$5,100 and \$3,154 of matching contributions under our 401(k) plan and \$478 and \$390 for group life insurance premiums for 2003 and 2002, respectively.
- (5) Consists of \$5,100 and \$3,154 of matching contributions under our 401(k) plan and \$260 and \$234 for group life insurance premiums for 2003 and 2002, respectively.
- (6) Consists of \$5,827 and \$0 of matching contributions under our 401(k) plan and \$260 and \$80 for group life insurance premiums for 2003 and 2002, respectively.
- (7) Consists of \$5,654 and \$3,154 of matching contributions under our 401(k) plan and \$234 and \$228 for group life insurance premiums for 2003 and 2002, respectively.
- (8) Consists of an automobile allowance.

(9) Consists of \$5,100 and \$3,933 of matching contributions under our 401(k) plan and \$215 and \$213 for group life insurance premiums for 2003 and 2002, respectively.

76

#### **Table of Contents**

## **Stock Option Grants in 2003**

The following table sets forth information about options granted to the Named Executive Officers in 2003. The grants described below were made under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan. During 2003, we granted 924,000 stock options to certain executive officers and employees.

#### Options Grants During the Year Ended December 31, 2003

	Number of Securities Underlying Options	es Total Exercise ng Options or Base		Evairation	 Potential Rea Assumed Rate Appreciation i	es of Sto	ck Price
Name	Granted(#)	Employees	(\$/Share)	Date	 5%(1)		10%(1)
William C. Adair, Jr.	300,000	32.47%	\$ 21.00	8/11/2013	\$ 3,962,036	\$	10,040,577
Jacqueline C. Adair	240,000	25.97%	\$ 21.00	8/11/2013	\$ 3,169,629	\$	8,032,462
Tammy R. Adair	90,000	9.74%	\$ 21.00	8/11/2013	\$ 1,188,611	\$	3,012,173
Barry D. Elkins	30,000	3.25%	\$ 21.00	8/11/2013	\$ 396,204	\$	1,004,058
William J. Harter	18,000	1.95%	\$ 21.00	8/11/2013	\$ 237,722	\$	602,435

<sup>(1)</sup> The amounts in these columns are the result of calculations based on the assumption that the market price of our common stock will appreciate in value from the date of grant to the ten-year option term at rates of 5% and 10% per year. The 5% and 10% annual appreciation assumptions are required by the Securities and Exchange Commission; they are not intended to forecast possible future appreciation, if any, of our stock price.

# **Stock Option Exercises and Values for 2003**

During the year ended December 31, 2003, no Named Executive Officer exercised stock options. The following table sets forth information with respect to unexercised stock options held by the Named Executive Officers as of December 31, 2003.

#### **Aggregated Option Exercises During the Year**

#### Ended December 31, 2003 and 2003 Year-End Option Values

Name	Shares Acquired On Exercise (#)	Value Realized (\$)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options at Year-End Exercisable/Unexercisable(#)	Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at Fiscal Year-End Exercisable/Unexercisable(1)
William C. Adair, Jr.	0	N/A	0/300,000	\$0/\$3,630,000
Jacqueline C. Adair	0	N/A	0/240,000	\$0/\$2,904,000
Tammy R. Adair	0	N/A	0/90,000	\$0/\$1,089,000
Barry D. Elkins	0	N/A	180,000/30,000	\$5,707,800/\$363,000
William J. Harter	0	N/A	96,000/42,000	\$2,917,440/\$947,160

<sup>(1)</sup> In accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, values are calculated by subtracting the exercise price from the fair market value of the underlying common stock. For purposes of this table, fair market value is deemed to be \$33.10, the closing price of our common stock reported for the Nasdaq National Market on December 31, 2003.

### **Employment Agreements**

We have entered into employment agreements with each of William C. Adair, Jr., Jacqueline C. Adair, Tammy R. Adair, Barry D. Elkins and William J. Harter.

77

#### **Table of Contents**

William C. Adair, Jr. Mr. Adair s employment agreement provides that we will employ him for a period of five years commencing on August 15, 2003, the closing date of our initial public offering. We will pay Mr. Adair an annual base salary of at least \$500,000, plus a discretionary bonus as may be determined by the Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, based on his performance, our business and financial condition and operating results achieved.

We may terminate Mr. Adair s employment for cause, including (a) failure or refusal to materially perform his duties under the employment agreement; (b) failure or refusal to follow material lawful directions of the board; (c) engaging in any misconduct which materially and demonstrably injures us; (d) conviction of any felony; or (e) fraudulent or dishonest conduct. In addition, either party to the employment agreement may terminate the agreement at any time without cause. Mr. Adair may terminate his agreement for good reason, including (a) the assignment of any duties inconsistent with his status as an executive officer; (b) reduction in annual base salary or failure to include him in any stock option or equity-based benefit plan; (c) relocation of his principal place of employment to a location more than 50 miles away; or (d) any material breach by us of our obligations under the employment agreement. If we terminate his agreement without cause or if he resigns for good reason, he will be entitled to continue receiving his salary and benefits for two years, and all stock options will immediately vest. In addition, in the event Mr. Adair s employment is terminated in connection with a change in control, we will pay him a severance payment equal to three times his annual base salary and three times his highest bonus paid to him within the preceding three years. Mr. Adair has agreed not to compete with us or solicit our employees for a period of two years following certain events of termination.

Jacqueline C. Adair. Ms. Jacqueline Adair s employment agreement provides that we will employ her for a period of five years commencing on August 15, 2003, the closing date of our initial public offering. We will pay Ms. Jacqueline Adair an annual base salary of at least \$200,000, plus a discretionary bonus as may be determined by the Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, based on her performance, our business and financial condition and operating results achieved.

We may terminate Ms. Jacqueline Adair s employment for cause, including (a) failure or refusal to materially perform her duties under the employment agreement; (b) failure or refusal to follow material lawful directions of the board; (c) engaging in any misconduct which materially and demonstrably injures us; (d) conviction of any felony; or (e) fraudulent or dishonest conduct. In addition, either party to the employment agreement may terminate the agreement at any time without cause. Ms. Jacqueline Adair may terminate her agreement for good reason, including (a) the assignment of any duties inconsistent with her status as an executive officer; (b) reduction in annual base salary or failure to include her in any stock option or equity-based benefit plan; (c) relocation of her principal place of employment to a location more than 50 miles away; or (d) any material breach by us of our obligations under the employment agreement. If we terminate her agreement without cause or if she resigns for good reason, she will be entitled to continue receiving her salary and benefits for two years, and all stock options will immediately vest. Ms. Jacqueline Adair has agreed not to compete with us or solicit our employees for a period of two years following certain events of termination.

*Tammy R. Adair.* Ms. Tammy Adair s employment agreement provides that we will employ her for a period of five years commencing on August 15, 2003, the closing date of our initial public offering. We will pay Ms. Tammy Adair an annual base salary of at least \$200,000, plus a discretionary bonus as may be determined by the Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, based on her performance, our business and financial condition and operating results achieved.

We may terminate Ms. Tammy Adair s employment for cause, including (a) failure or refusal to materially perform her duties under the employment agreement; (b) failure or refusal to follow material lawful directions of the board; (c) engaging in any misconduct which materially and demonstrably injures us; (d) conviction of any felony; or (e) fraudulent or dishonest conduct. In addition, either party to the employment agreement may terminate the agreement at any time without cause. Ms. Tammy Adair may terminate her agreement for good reason, including (a) the assignment of any duties inconsistent with her status as an executive officer; (b) reduction in annual base salary or failure to include her in any stock option or equity-based benefit plan; (c) relocation of her principal place of employment to a location more than 50 miles away; or (d) any material breach by us of our obligations under the employment agreement. However, if

78

#### **Table of Contents**

we terminate her agreement other than for cause or if she resigns for good reason, she will be entitled to continue receiving her salary and benefits for two years, and all stock options will immediately vest. Ms. Tammy Adair has agreed not to compete with us or solicit our employees for a period of two years following certain events of termination.

William J. Harter. Mr. Harter s employment agreement provides that we will employ him for a period of three years commencing on August 15, 2003, the closing date of our initial public offering. We will pay Mr. Harter an annual base salary of at least \$165,000, and a discretionary bonus of up to fifty percent of his base salary if so determined by the board of directors or Compensation Committee based on our operating results achieved and his contribution toward the attainment of our objectives.

We may terminate Mr. Harter s employment for cause including (a) failure or refusal to materially perform his duties under the employment agreement; (b) failure or refusal to materially comply with instructions of the Chief Executive Officer or any of our rules or policies with regard to our operations; (c) engaging in any misconduct which materially and demonstrably injures us; (d) engaging in any unlawful conduct in connection with his duties of employment or any acts of dishonesty in connection therewith; or (e) conviction of a felony or a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude. In addition, we may terminate the agreement at any time without just cause. Mr. Harter may resign at any time, and he will receive his base compensation through the effective date of his resignation. However, if we terminate his agreement without just cause, he will be entitled to continue receiving his base compensation for a period of six months or until the expiration of the original term of the agreement, whichever is earlier. Mr. Harter has agreed not to compete with us for a period of six months following certain events of termination or until the expiration of the original term of the agreement, whichever is earlier.

*Barry D. Elkins*. Mr. Elkins employment agreement provides that we will employ him for a period of three years commencing on August 15, 2003, the closing date of our initial public offering. We will pay Mr. Elkins an annual base salary of at least \$190,000 and a discretionary bonus of up to fifty percent of his base salary if so determined by the board of directors or Compensation Committee based on our operating results achieved and his contribution toward the attainment of our objectives.

We may terminate Mr. Elkins employment for cause including (a) failure or refusal to materially perform his duties under the employment agreement; (b) failure or refusal to materially comply with instructions of the Chief Executive Officer or any rules or policies with regard to our operations; (c) engaging in any misconduct which materially and demonstrably injures us; (d) engaging in any unlawful conduct in connection with his duties of employment or any acts of dishonesty in connection therewith; or (e) conviction of a felony or of a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude. In addition, we may terminate the agreement at any time without just cause. Mr. Elkins may resign at any time, and he will receive his base compensation through the effective date of his resignation. However, if we terminate his agreement without just cause, he will be entitled to continue receiving his base compensation and health benefits for a period of six months or until the expiration of the original term of the agreement, whichever is earlier. Mr. Elkins has agreed not to compete with us for a period of six months following certain events of termination or until the expiration of the original term of the agreement, whichever is earlier.

#### 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan

In 1996, our board of directors adopted and our shareholders approved our 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan to attract, retain, and reward selected officers, key employees, and consultants through the granting of stock-based compensation awards. As described below, no further awards will be made under this plan. However, awards previously granted under this plan will remain outstanding. The plan provides for a variety of awards, including nonqualified stock options, incentive stock options (within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended), stock appreciation rights, and restricted stock awards. As of December 31, 2003, our board had granted options to purchase 1,914,000 shares of common stock under the plan, 594,000 of which options have been forfeited and the shares reestablished as available under the plan. The maximum number of shares of common stock that could have been granted under the plan is 3,000,000. This share limitation and the per-share price is subject to adjustment to reflect

79

#### **Table of Contents**

any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, extraordinary cash dividend, stock dividend, stock split, or other change in corporate structure affecting the common stock.

The plan may be administered by our board of directors or by a committee appointed by our board of directors comprised of not less than two disinterested persons (as defined by the Securities Exchange Act of 1934). Our Compensation Committee administers the plan. The plan provides that the Compensation Committee has the authority to select plan participants, determine the type and amount of awards, determine when the awards will be granted, and fix all other terms and conditions of any awards.

Options under the plan are granted for a term not to exceed ten years, but may terminate earlier if the participant s employment terminates before the end of such term. In the case of an employee owning more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock and the stock of our subsidiaries, the term of any options granted to such person may not be more than five years. The exercise price for each incentive stock option granted is not less than 100% of the fair market value at the date of grant. In the case of an employee owning more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock and the stock of our subsidiaries, such exercise price shall not be less than 110% of the fair market value. For each nonqualified stock option granted under the plan, the exercise price is not less than 50% of fair market value at the date of grant.

The exercise price of each option granted under the plan may be paid (i) in cash, (ii) by note, (iii) or by any such instrument accepted by the Compensation Committee. In the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee, the exercise price may be paid in full or in part by shares of stock already owned by the optionee.

If a change of control or potential change of control occurs while any award granted under the plan remains outstanding, and if so determined by the Compensation Committee in its sole discretion, all stock options and stock appreciation rights outstanding at the time of the change of control or potential change of control will become exercisable in full immediately prior to such date and all restrictions with respect to restricted stock awards settled by payment in cash or shares to each holder. Any options or stock appreciation rights awarded to any person subject to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act must be held at least six months after the date of grant.

Our board of directors may amend, alter, or discontinue the plan, including amending the terms of any option or other award previously granted. However, no amendment or termination of the plan may, without the participant s consent, impair the rights of any participant under any award previously granted.

In April 2003, our board of directors adopted and our shareholders approved the 2003 Equity Incentive Plan, as described below, and declared that no further awards would be granted under the 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan. All future stock-based incentive awards will be granted under the 2003 Equity Incentive Plan.

#### 2003 Equity Incentive Plan

In April 2003, our board of directors adopted and our shareholders approved our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan. The purpose of this plan is to provide officers, directors, designated employees, and certain consultants and advisors with the opportunity to receive grants of incentive stock options, nonqualified stock options, restricted stock awards, stock appreciation rights, performance shares, dividend equivalent payments, and other stock-based awards. We believe that this plan will encourage the participants to contribute materially to our growth and profitability, thus benefiting our shareholders and aligning the economic interests of the participants with those of our shareholders. The aggregate number of shares of our common stock that may be issued under the plan is 1,680,000 shares. In the event of recapitalizations, reclassifications, stock splits, stock dividends and other specified corporate transactions, appropriate and equitable adjustments may be made to the number and kind of shares available for grant, as well as to other maximum limitations, under the plan, and the number and kind of shares or other rights and prices under outstanding awards.

The plan is administered by our Compensation Committee, which currently consists of two independent directors appointed by our board of directors. The Compensation Committee has the sole authority to (i) determine who will receive awards under the plan, (ii) determine the type, size and terms of the awards to be granted, (iii) determine the timing of awards and the duration of any applicable exercise period,

80

#### **Table of Contents**

(iv) determine the criteria for exercising awards and for accelerating awards, and (v) manage any other matters arising under the plan. As of March 22, 2004, our board and our Compensation Committee have granted options to purchase 1,010,000 shares of common stock under this plan, 24,000 of which have been forfeited and reestablished as available under the plan.

Options granted under the plan may be incentive stock options, as defined in section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or nonqualified stock options which are not intended to so qualify. An incentive stock option must expire within ten years from the date it is granted (five years in the case of options granted to holders of more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock and the stock of our subsidiaries). The exercise price of an incentive stock option must be at least equal to the fair market value on the date such incentive stock option is granted (110% of fair market value in the case of options granted to holders of more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock and the stock of our subsidiaries) and may be paid in cash, in shares valued at their then fair market value, or by such other means as the Compensation Committee may prescribe.

The Compensation Committee may grant a stock appreciation right in connection with all or any portion of an option grant as well as independent of any option grant. A stock appreciation right entitles the participant to receive the amount by which the fair market value of a specified number of shares on the exercise date exceeds an exercise price established by the Compensation Committee. The excess amount will be payable in common stock, in cash, or in such other form as determined by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee may also grant restricted shares, performance shares, dividend equivalent payments, and other stock based awards subject to restrictions and limitations such as continued employment for a period of time, achieving targeted financial objectives, or any other criteria set forth by the Compensation Committee.

In the event of a change of control, all outstanding awards shall automatically vest and become fully exercisable, unless the Compensation Committee determines otherwise. If a merger takes place in which we are not the surviving corporation, all outstanding awards will be assumed or replaced with comparable awards of the surviving corporation. The Compensation Committee may require participants to surrender their outstanding awards in the event of a change of control in exchange for a payment in cash or common stock equal to the amount by which the fair market value of the shares subject to the award exceeds the exercise price of the award.

Our board of directors may amend, alter or discontinue the plan and the terms of any award previously granted. However, no amendment or termination of the plan may, without the participant s consent, impair the rights of any participant under any award previously granted.

#### Direct General 401(k) Plan and Trust

We have established a 401(k) plan for our employees that is intended to qualify under Sections 401(a) and 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Generally, all employees are eligible to participate in the 401(k) plan on the first day of the month following completion of one hour of service. For employees hired before January 1, 2003, employer matching and profit-sharing contributions vest equally over a five-year period. For employees hired on or after January 1, 2003, employer matching and profit-sharing contributions are subject to a six-year graded vesting schedule.

Eligible employees electing to participate in the 401(k) plan may defer from one percent of their compensation up to the statutorily prescribed limit, on a pre-tax basis, by making a contribution to the plan. For the 2004 calendar year, the employee s contribution limit is generally \$13,000 for individuals under age 50 and \$16,000 for individuals age 50 and above. We currently make a quarterly discretionary matching contribution equal to 60% of each participant s contributions that do not exceed 5% of the participant s compensation. In order to receive quarterly discretionary matching contributions, a participant must be employed with us on the last day of each quarter or year, as applicable. We may also make an annual discretionary profit-sharing contribution. In order to receive an allocation of any discretionary annual profit sharing contribution, a participant must be employed with us on the last day of the year and have completed 1,000 hours of service during the year. The 401(k) Plan and Trust may be amended or terminated by us at any time in our sole discretion.

81

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PRINCIPAL AND SELLING SHAREHOLDERS

The tables below set forth certain information regarding ownership of our common stock beneficially owned as of March 23, 2004, by:

each shareholder known to us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding shares of common stock,

each of our directors and Named Executive Officers,

all directors and executive officers as a group and

each of the selling shareholders.

Unless otherwise stated, the business address for each beneficial owner below is 2813 Business Park Drive, Airport Business Park, Bldg I, Memphis, TN 38118.

Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to Offering	Percentage of Shares Outstanding Prior to Offering	Shares Offered	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned After Offering	Percentage of Shares Outstanding After Offering
William C. Adair, Jr.(1)	671,240	3.10%		531,240	2.45%
Jacqueline C. Adair(2)	671,240	3.10%	140,000	531,240	2.45%
Tammy R. Adair(3)	6,890,160	31.81%	1,689,431	5,200,729	24.01%
Barry D. Elkins(4)	324,000	1.48%	144,000	180,000	*
1281 Murfreesboro Road					
Nashville, TN 37217					
William J. Harter(5)	109,000	*	12,000	97,000	*
Stephen L. Rohde	1,428	*		1,428	*
S. Rohde Associates, Inc.					
1966 Edgcumbe Road					
St. Paul, Minnesota 55116					
Fred H. Medling	1,000	*		1,000	*
152 W. White Road					
Collierville, TN 38017					
Raymond L. Osterhout(6)	254,736	1.18%	10,000	244,736	1.13%
P.O. Box X					
Hallstead, PA 18822					
Directors and executive officers as a group					
(ten persons)(7)	8,315,164	37.98%	1,995,431	6,319,733	28.87%
Name of Additional Selling Shareholder					
CPT, Inc.(8)	964,800	4.45%	300,000	664,800	3.07%
Aries Partners, L.P.(9)	718,572	3.32%	718,572		*
Aries Partners (International), L.P.(9)	300,012	1.39%	300,012		*

<sup>\*</sup> Less than 1 percent.

(2)

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes 670,920 shares held by Jacqueline C. Adair, Mr. Adair s spouse, and 200 shares held by Lacey L. Adair, Mr. Adair s daughter, of which Mr. Adair disclaims any beneficial interest. Mr. Adair is not offering shares in this offering. The deduction under the column Number of Shares Beneficially Owned After Offering for Mr. Adair relates to the 140,000 shares offered by his spouse.

Includes 120 shares held by William C. Adair, Jr., Ms. Jacqueline Adair s spouse, and 200 shares held by Lacey L. Adair, Ms. Adair s step-daughter. Ms. Adair disclaims any beneficial interest in the shares held by her spouse and step-daughter.

82

## **Table of Contents**

- (3) Includes 6,272,580 shares held by the William C. Adair, Jr. Trust, of which Ms. Tammy Adair is the sole trustee and has sole voting and investment control. The William C. Adair, Jr. Trust is offering 1,629,431 shares and Ms. Adair is personally offering 60,000 shares in this offering.
- (4) Includes 180,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options and 59,760 shares in an IRA.
- (5) Includes 56,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options and 12,000 shares held jointly with Mr. Harter s mother.
- (6) Includes 53,500 shares held by Wanda S. Osterhout, Mr. Osterhout s spouse.
- (7) Includes 236,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (8) Glen H. Wright is the Vice President of CPT, Inc. Mr. Wright has been one of our regional state sales managers since 1992.
- (9) Udayan D. Ghose is the majority member of Aries Partners, L.L.C., the general partner of Aries Partners, L.P. Mr. Ghose is the majority shareholder and President of Aries Partners, Inc., the investment advisor of Aries Partners (International), L.P. Mr. Ghose was a member of our board of directors from 1996 until May 19, 2003 and a member of the Compensation Committee of the board of directors during 2002.

83

#### **Table of Contents**

#### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

In October 2001, Direct General Insurance Agency, one of our subsidiaries, purchased certain real property in which William C. Adair, Jr. and Jacqueline C. Adair jointly owned an interest for approximately \$0.1 million. Prior to the purchase, our subsidiary company leased this property and paid aggregate rentals of \$29,400.

In 2002 and 2001, several of our subsidiaries paid an aggregate of approximately \$1.4 million and \$1.5 million, respectively, for various legal services, to an association of lawyers in which Tammy R. Adair held an ownership interest. In addition, during these years, this association of lawyers collected \$4.1 million and \$3.8 million for us, of which sums it retained \$1.4 million and \$1.3 million. Also, Direct Administration, Inc., one of our subsidiaries, leased property to this association of lawyers over the same period for an aggregate of \$15,500 and \$16,250 in 2002 and 2001, respectively. Ms. Tammy Adair has not been a member of this association since August 2002, and she no longer has an ownership interest in the firm. In exchange for her former ownership interest, her former law firm issued her a promissory note in the principal amount of approximately \$0.4 million, at an annual interest rate of 7.25%. The note is payable in monthly installments and matures in December 2004.

In 2003 and 2002, Direct Administration, Inc. and Direct Adjusting Company, Inc., two of our subsidiaries, paid an aggregate of approximately \$69,460 and \$63,000, respectively, to Kerry Taylor for janitorial services. Ms. Kerry Taylor is an employee of the company and is the daughter of William C. Adair, Jr., step-daughter of Jacqueline C. Adair and sister of Tammy R. Adair.

In 2001, several of our subsidiaries sold salvaged vehicles to Frank Millington, the husband of Ms. Tammy R. Adair, for an aggregate amount of approximately \$61,000.

In 2003, 2002 and 2001, two of our insurance subsidiaries paid Mid-South Collision, LLC approximately \$0.9 million, \$0.8 million, and \$0.7 million, respectively, for auto body work. Mid-South Collision is owned by the step-daughter and stepson-in-law of Ms. Tammy Adair.

Stephen L. Rohde is one of our directors and until December 31, 2003 was the Chief Financial Officer, Vice President and Treasurer of Mutual Service Casualty Insurance Company. During 2002 and 2001, Mutual Service was a policy issuing carrier for business produced through our agency subsidiaries in Kentucky and North Carolina. We paid Mutual Service \$0.6 million and \$0.8 million in fees in 2002 and 2001, respectively, relating to \$20.6 million and \$27.7 million, respectively, in premiums written on policies issued by Mutual Service. Additionally, we had contractual reinsurance relationships with Mutual Service pursuant to which we assumed approximately \$6.6 million and \$8.9 million of premiums in 2002 and 2001, respectively. We ceased producing business for Mutual Service in November 2002; however, we continue to settle our obligations for reinsured losses related to this business.

84

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Our charter authorizes 100,000,000 shares of common stock, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, the rights and preferences of which may be established from time to time by our board of directors. As of March 23, 2004, 21,657,655 shares of common stock were outstanding.

#### **Common Stock**

Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders and do not have cumulative voting rights. Thus, holders of a majority of the shares of common stock entitled to vote in any election of directors may elect all of the directors standing for election. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably any dividends that may be declared by the board of directors out of funds legally available, subject to any preferential dividend rights of outstanding preferred stock. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably the net assets available after the payment of all debts and other liabilities, subject to the prior rights of any outstanding preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive, subscription, redemption or conversion rights. All of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock will be fully paid and non-assessable. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of common stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of shares of any series of preferred stock that we may designate and issue in the future.

#### Preferred Stock

Under our charter, our board of directors is authorized, subject to limitations prescribed by law, without further shareholder approval, from time to time to issue up to an aggregate of 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix or alter the designations, preferences and rights, and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions, of the shares of each of these series, including the number of shares constituting any of these series and the dividend rights, dividend rates, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of reduction, including sinking fund provisions, if any, redemption price or prices and liquidation preferences. The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change of control. We have no present plans to issue any shares of preferred stock.

## **Registration Rights**

Some of our shareholders, whose preferred shares were converted into restricted shares of our common stock on August 11, 2003, have registration rights. These rights cover approximately 1,000,000 shares of our common stock. If we propose to register for sale additional shares of our common stock under the Securities Act after this offering, these shareholders will be entitled to notice of the registration and inclusion of their shares in the registration process. The registration rights are not applicable to registration of securities in connection with employee benefit plans. In addition, these shareholders may demand that we file a registration statement for the sale of their shares. In either event, the underwriters for the proposed offering will have the right to limit the number of shares included in the registration. Also, these shareholders are entitled, subject to some limitations, to require us to register their shares on Form S-3 when we become eligible to use a short form. We have agreed to bear all of the expenses of any registration.

#### Tennessee Law and Our Charter and Bylaw Provisions; Anti-Takeover Effects

The directors comprising the board of directors are divided into three classes. After their initial term following our initial public offering, directors in each class will serve for a term of three years. The charter provides that directors can be removed only for cause by a majority of the voting power of the shares entitled to vote in the election of directors or by a majority of the board of directors then in office. Officers are chosen by and serve at the discretion of the board of directors. The charter also provides that special meetings of shareholders may be called only by the chairman of the board of directors, the chief executive officer or the president or by a majority of the board of directors.

85

#### **Table of Contents**

Our bylaws require shareholders to provide timely notice in writing to bring business before an annual meeting of shareholders. Notice for an annual meeting is timely in the following circumstances:

If we provided a notice of annual meeting of shareholders in the previous year, then a shareholder s notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at our principal executive offices at least 120 days before the first anniversary of the date of the prior year s notice.

If we did not hold an annual meeting the prior year, or if we have changed the date of the meeting to be more than 30 calendar days earlier or 60 calendar days after the anniversary of the prior meeting, different notice provisions apply. In these instances, we must receive notice from the shareholder at least 60 but no more than 90 days before the annual meeting or within ten days following the date on which notice of the date of the meeting is given to shareholders or made public, whichever first occurs.

A shareholder s timely notice to bring business before a special meeting must be delivered to us by the close of business ten days after notice of the meeting is given to shareholders. The bylaws also specify the form and content of a shareholder s notice. These provisions may prevent shareholders from bringing matters before an annual meeting of shareholders or from making nominations for directors at an annual meeting of shareholders.

Our charter requires the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the total voting power of the outstanding shares entitled to vote at an election of directors to amend or repeal the provisions of the charter or bylaws with respect to:

the election of directors.

the right to call a special shareholders meeting,

provisions relating to the liability of our directors,

the provisions of the charter with respect to amendments to our charter or bylaws and

any provisions inconsistent with such provisions.

We are subject to anti-takeover provisions provided under the laws of Tennessee and other states, including the following:

Business Combination Statute. The Tennessee Business Combination Act, or the TBCA, provides that a party owning 10% or more of any class of outstanding voting stock in a resident domestic corporation is an interested shareholder. An interested shareholder cannot engage in a business combination with the resident domestic corporation unless the combination:

takes place at least five years after the interested shareholder first acquired 10% or more of the resident domestic corporation; and

is either approved by at least two-thirds of the non-interested voting shares of the resident domestic corporation or satisfies the fairness conditions of the TBCA.

A business combination with an entity can proceed without delay when approved by the target corporation s board of directors before that entity becomes subject to this restriction. The TBCA does not apply when the resident corporation has enacted a charter amendment or bylaw removing itself entirely from coverage under the TBCA. This charter amendment or bylaw must be approved by a majority of the shareholders who have held shares for more than one year before the vote and may not take effect for at least two years after the vote. We have not adopted a charter or bylaw amendment removing us from coverage under the TBCA.

Under the TBCA, officers and directors of resident domestic corporations who do not approve either proposed business combinations or charter amendments and bylaws removing their corporations from the TBCA s coverage cannot be held liable for this action as long as they held a good faith belief that the proposed business combination would adversely affect their corporation s employees, customers, suppliers, or the communities in which their corporation operates.

86

#### **Table of Contents**

Control Share Acquisition Act. The Tennessee Control Share Acquisition Act, or the TCSAA, strips an acquiror s shares of voting rights any time an acquisition of shares in a covered Tennessee corporation brings an acquiror s voting power to prescribed maximum levels. Under the TCSAA, the acquiror s voting rights can be established only by a majority vote of the other shareholders. The acquiror may, upon submitting a control share acquisition statement, demand a meeting of shareholders to conduct this vote. The acquiror can demand a meeting before acquiring a control share only if it holds at least 10% of outstanding shares and announces a good faith intention to make the control share acquisition. Under the TCSAA, a target corporation has the option of redeeming an acquiror s shares if the shares are denied voting rights. The TCSAA applies only to a corporation that has adopted a provision in its charter or bylaws expressly declaring that the TCSAA will apply. We have not adopted any provision in our charter or bylaws electing protection under the TCSAA.

Tennessee and Other State Insurance Laws. Tennessee Insurance Law, or the TIL, applies to tender offers directed toward Tennessee domestic insurance companies, including any person controlling a Tennessee domestic insurance company. In general, the TIL requires any person seeking to acquire any voting security of a domestic insurance company, the result of which could, directly or indirectly cause such person to acquire control of such insurer, to file with the Tennessee Commissioner of Commerce and Insurance such information as required by the Commissioner before acquiring or making an offer to acquire such securities. Generally, these laws presume that control exists where any person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds the power to vote or holds proxies representing 10% or more of our outstanding voting stock. Even persons who do not acquire beneficial ownership of more than 10% of the outstanding shares of our common stock may be deemed to have acquired such control if the Commissioner determines that such control exists in fact. Without the approval of the Commissioner, no such transaction may take place.

The Commissioner may call for public hearings after receiving a statement satisfying its requests. Whether or not a public hearing is held, the Commissioner may disapprove a transaction upon a finding that:

upon completion of the transaction, the domestic issuer would be unable to satisfy the requirements for the issuance of a license for the line or lines of insurance for which it is presently licensed;

the financial condition of the acquiring person is such as might jeopardize the financial stability of the insurer or prejudice the interests of other shareholders;

the plans or proposals the acquiring person has to change the business, corporate structure or management are unfair or prejudicial to policyholders; or

the competency, experience and integrity of those persons who would control the operation of the domestic insurer would not be in the public interest or in the best interest of the policyholders or shareholders.

In addition to owning an insurance subsidiary that is domiciled in Tennessee, we also own insurance subsidiaries that are domiciled, or otherwise considered to be domiciled, in each of the states of Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, and South Carolina. Each of these states has laws that apply to tender offers that are similar to the TIL. A person cannot acquire 10% or more of the outstanding shares of our voting stock (5% or more for Florida), without the prior approval of the insurance commissioner or applicable state insurance regulatory authority of each of these other states.

Greenmail Act. The Tennessee Greenmail Act, or the TGA, applies to any corporation chartered under the laws of Tennessee, that has a class of voting stock registered or traded on a national securities exchange or registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The TGA provides that it is unlawful for any corporation to purchase any of its shares at a price above the market value from any person who holds more than 3% of the shares if the person has held those shares for less than two years. However, the TGA does allow the purchase if either:

the purchase is first approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of each class of voting stock issued; or

the corporation makes an equivalent offer, on a value per share basis, to all holders of the class of securities being purchased.

8

#### **Table of Contents**

## Limitation of Liability and Indemnification

As permitted by Tennessee law, our charter provides that our directors shall not be personally liable to us or our shareholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability:

for any breach of the director s duty of loyalty to us or our shareholders;

for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; or

for any transaction from which the director derives an improper personal benefit.

As a result of this provision, we and our shareholders may be unable to obtain monetary damages from a director for a breach of the duty of care.

Our charter and bylaws provide for the indemnification of our directors and officers to the fullest extent authorized by Tennessee law, except that we will indemnify a director or officer in connection with an action initiated by that person only if the action was authorized by our board of directors. The indemnification provided under our charter and bylaws includes the right to be paid expenses in advance of any proceeding for which indemnification may be had.

Under our charter and bylaws, we have the power to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was one of our directors, officers, employees or agents, or is or was serving at our request as a director, officer, employee, partner or agent of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, trust or other enterprise, against any liability asserted against the person or incurred by the person in any of these capacities, or arising out of the person s fulfilling one of these capacities. The insurance will also cover any expenses related to the liability. The insurance coverage is available to these persons whether or not we would have the power to indemnify the person against the claim under the provisions of Tennessee law. We have purchased director and officer liability insurance on behalf of our directors and officers.

## Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is National City Bank.

#### Listing

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol DRCT .

88

#### **Table of Contents**

#### COMMON STOCK ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

As of March 23, 2004, we had 21,657,655 shares of common stock outstanding. Other than shares held by our existing affiliates, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, and without consideration of the contractual restrictions described below, all of our outstanding shares are freely transferable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act. For purposes of Rule 144, an affiliate is a person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by or is under common control with, Direct General Corporation. Any shares held by our affiliates will be subject to the resale limitations of restricted stock as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. As of March 23, 2004, 8,315,164 shares of our common stock were beneficially owned by our affiliates.

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, a person who holds shares that were acquired from the issuer at least one year before is entitled to sell, within any three-month period, a number of shares that is not more than the greater of:

1% of the number of shares of common stock then outstanding; or

the average weekly trading volume of the common stock on the Nasdaq National Market during the four calendar weeks before a notice of the sale on Form 144 is filed.

Sales under Rule 144 must also comply with manner of sale provisions and notice requirements and to the availability of current public information about us.

Under Rule 144(k), a person who has not been one of our affiliates at any time during the 90 days before a sale, and who holds shares that were acquired from the issuer at least two years before, is entitled to sell the shares without complying with the manner of sale, public information, volume limitation or notice provisions of Rule 144.

Subject to limitations on the aggregate offering price of a transaction and other conditions, Rule 701 may be relied upon regarding the resale of securities originally purchased from us by our employees, directors, officers, consultants or advisors before the date we become subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, under written compensatory benefit plans or written contracts relating to compensation of those persons. In addition, the Securities and Exchange Commission has indicated that Rule 701 will apply to the typical stock options granted by an issuer before it becomes subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, along with the shares acquired upon exercise of these options, including exercises after the date of this prospectus. Securities issued in reliance on Rule 701 are restricted securities and, subject to the contractual restrictions described below, may be sold (1) by persons other than our affiliates, subject only to the manner of sale provisions of Rule 144, and (2) by our affiliates under Rule 144 without compliance with its one-year requirement.

We have agreed that, without the prior written consent of Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. (KBW), we will not, during the period ending 90 days after the date of this prospectus:

offer, sell, offer to sell, contract to sell, hedge, pledge, grant any option to purchase or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, any shares of our common stock or any security convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our common stock or file any registration statement with respect to any such securities; or

enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of our common stock,

whether any such transaction described above is to be settled by delivery of common stock or such other securities in cash or otherwise, except that we may issue shares of our common stock upon the exercise of currently outstanding options. All of our directors, executive officers and the selling shareholders, who collectively will beneficially own 6,984,533 shares of our common stock after this offering, have entered into the same agreement with KBW, subject to certain exceptions. William J. Harter, our Senior Vice President Corporate Development, Banking and Finance, and Ronald F. Wilson, our General Counsel and Secretary, have been granted exceptions to the standard agreement described above. During the 90-day period after the date of this prospectus, Mr. Harter may sell up to 12,000 shares of our common stock and Mr. Wilson may sell up to 28,000 shares of our common stock pursuant to a 10b5-1 plan he established under Rule 10b5-1(c) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

89

#### **Table of Contents**

## MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL TAX CONSEQUENCES TO NON-U.S. SHAREHOLDERS

The following is a general summary of the material United States federal income and estate tax consequences expected to result under current law from the purchase, ownership and taxable disposition of shares of our common stock by a Non-U.S. Shareholder, which for the purpose of this summary is a person or entity who is not

an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation or partnership created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any state or political subdivision thereof, other than a partnership treated as a foreign person under U.S. Treasury regulations;

an estate, the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust that (i) is subject to the primary supervision of a United States court and which has one or more United States fiduciaries who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (ii) has a valid election in effect under applicable United States Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person.

This summary does not address all of the United States federal income tax and estate tax considerations that may be relevant to a Non-U.S. Shareholder in light of its particular circumstances or to Non-U.S. Shareholders that may be subject to special treatment under United States federal income tax laws. Furthermore, this summary does not discuss any aspects of state, local or foreign taxation. This summary assumes that a Non-U.S. Shareholder holds our common stock as a capital asset as determined for United States federal income tax purposes (generally property held for investment). This summary is based on current provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, Treasury regulations, judicial opinions, published positions of the Internal Revenue Service and other applicable authorities, all of which are subject to change or differing interpretations, possibly with retroactive effect.

Each prospective purchaser of our common stock is advised to consult its tax adviser with respect to the U.S. federal, state, local and foreign income and other tax consequences of acquiring, holding and disposing of our common stock.

#### **Dividends**

If distributions are paid on shares of our common stock, such distributions will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. If a distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits, it will constitute a return of capital that is applied against and reduces, but not below zero, your adjusted tax basis in our common stock. Any remainder will constitute gain on the common stock. If we pay a dividend to a Non-U.S. shareholder, we will have to withhold United States federal withholding tax at a 30% rate (or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty) from the gross amount of any dividend paid to a Non-U.S. Shareholder of our common stock, unless the dividend is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder within the United States. If the dividend is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder within the United States and if a tax treaty applies and is attributable to a United States permanent establishment of the Non-U.S. Shareholder, the dividend will not be subject to United States withholding tax if the Non-U.S. Shareholder files certain forms with the payor of the dividend, including Internal Revenue Service

Form W-8ECI (or any successor form). Then the Non-U.S. Shareholder generally will be subject to United States federal income taxation on a net income basis in the same manner as if the Non-U.S. Shareholder were a resident of the United States. If the Non-U.S. Shareholder is a corporation, such effectively connected income may also be subject to an additional branch profits tax at the rate of 30% (or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty) on the repatriation or deemed repatriation from the United States of its effectively connected earnings and profits, subject to certain adjustments and exceptions.

90

#### **Table of Contents**

## Sale or Disposition of Common Stock

A Non-U.S. Shareholder generally will not be subject to United States federal income tax on any gain realized upon the sale or other disposition of our common stock unless (i) such gain is effectively connected with a United States trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder, (ii) the Non-U.S. Shareholder is an individual who holds our common stock as a capital asset and who is present in the United States for a period or periods aggregating 183 days or more during the calendar year in which such sale or disposition occurs and certain other conditions are met or (iii) the Non-U.S. Shareholder is subject to tax under the provisions of United States federal income tax law applicable to certain United States expatriates. In addition, if we are or have been a United States real property holding corporation for United States federal income tax purposes, a Non-U.S. Shareholder who is otherwise not subject to United States federal income tax on gain realized on a sale or other disposition of our common stock would not be subject to such taxation, but only if our common stock continues to be regularly traded on an established securities market for United States federal income tax purposes and such Non-U.S. Shareholder does not own, directly or indirectly, at any time during the five-year period ending on the date of disposition or such shorter period the shares were held, more than 5 percent of the outstanding shares of our common stock. We do not believe that we are or will become a United States real property holding corporation for United States federal income tax purposes.

## **Backup Withholding and Information Reporting**

Generally, dividends paid to Non-U.S. Shareholders that are subject to the 30% United States federal withholding tax described above under Dividends are not subject to backup withholding. We must report annually to the Internal Revenue Service and to each Non-U.S. Shareholder the amount of dividends paid to such shareholder and the amount, if any, of tax withheld with respect to such dividends. This information may also be made available to the tax authorities in the Non-U.S. Shareholder s country of residence.

The payment of the proceeds of the sale or other taxable disposition of our common stock to or through the United States office of a broker is subject to information reporting and backup withholding unless the Non-U.S. Shareholder properly certifies its non-United States status under penalties of perjury or otherwise establishes an exemption and the broker has no actual knowledge to the contrary. Generally, a Non-U.S. Shareholder will provide such certification on Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN. Information reporting requirements, but not backup withholding, will also generally apply to payments of the proceeds of a sale of our common stock by foreign offices of United States brokers or foreign brokers with certain types of relationships to the United States unless the Non-U.S. Shareholder establishes an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from payments made to a shareholder may be refunded or credited against such shareholder s United States federal income tax liability, if any, provided that the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

Non-U.S. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of information reporting and backup withholding to them, including the availability of and procedure for obtaining an exemption from backup withholding.

#### Federal Estate Tax

An individual Non-U.S. Shareholder who owns shares of our common stock at the time of his death or who made certain lifetime transfers of an interest in our common stock will be required to include the value of such common stock in his gross estate for United States federal estate tax purposes, unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise.

91

#### **Table of Contents**

#### UNDERWRITING

Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement among us, the selling shareholders and the underwriters, for whom Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. is acting as representative, the underwriters named below have severally agreed to purchase from the selling shareholders and the selling shareholders have severally agreed to sell to the underwriters, an aggregate of 3,314,015 shares of common stock in the amounts set forth below opposite their respective names.

Underwriters	Number of Shares
Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc.	1,756,708
Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc.	798,504
SunTrust Capital Markets, Inc	638,803
Avondale Partners	30,000
Legg Mason Wood Walker, Incorporated	30,000
Raymond James & Associates, Inc.	30,000
Wunderlich Securities, Inc.	30,000
Total	3,314,015

Under the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, the underwriters are committed to accept and pay for all of the shares offered by this prospectus, if any are taken. If an underwriter defaults, the underwriting agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the non-defaulting underwriters may be increased or, in certain cases, the underwriting agreement may be terminated. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters are conditional and may be terminated based on their assessment of the state of the financial markets. The underwriting agreement also provides that the underwriters obligations are subject to approval of certain legal matters by their counsel, including, without limitation, the authorization and the validity of the shares, and to various other conditions customary in a firm commitment underwritten public offering, such as receipt by the underwriters of officers certificates, legal opinions and comfort letters. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify this offer and to reject orders in whole or in part.

The underwriters propose to offer our common stock directly to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to selected securities dealers (that may include the underwriters) at that price less a concession not in excess of \$0.977 per share. The underwriters may allow, and the selected dealers may reallow, a concession not in excess of \$0.10 per share to certain brokers and dealers. If all the shares of common stock are not sold at the public offering price, the underwriters may change the offering price and other selling terms. After the offering, the offering price and other selling terms may from time to time be changed by the underwriters. We expect the shares of common stock will be ready for delivery on or about March 29, 2004.

We have granted the underwriters an option, exercisable within 30 days after the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to 497,102 additional shares solely to cover over-allotments, if any, at the same price per share to be paid by the underwriters for the other shares in this offering. If the underwriters purchase any additional shares under this option, each underwriter will be committed to purchase the additional shares at the price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and in approximately the same proportion allocated to them in the table above.

92

## **Table of Contents**

The following table presents the per share and the total underwriting discount to be paid by us and the selling shareholders to the underwriters in connection with this offering. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the over-allotment option.

		Per	Share			Total				
	No Exercise		Full Exercise		No	Exercise	F	ull Exercise		
Underwriting discount to be paid by:										
Selling Shareholders	\$	1.627	\$	1.627	\$	5,391,903	\$	5,391,903		
Us (in connection with over-allotment option)	\$	0	\$	1.627	\$	0	\$	808,785		

The expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount and commissions, to be paid by us are estimated to be \$268,655, \$206,726 of which will be paid by us, and \$61,930 of which will be paid by certain selling shareholders.

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may engage in transactions that are intended to stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of our common stock during and after the offering, such as the following:

The underwriters may over-allot or otherwise create a short position in the common stock for their own account by selling more shares of common stock than have been sold to them;

The underwriters may elect to cover any such short position by purchasing shares of common stock in the open market or by exercising the over-allotment option;

The underwriters may stabilize or maintain the price of the common stock by bidding; and

The underwriters may impose penalty bids, under which selling concessions allowed to syndicate members or other broker-dealers participating in the offering are reclaimed if shares of common stock previously distributed in the offering are repurchased in connection with stabilization transactions or otherwise.

The effect of these transactions may be to stabilize or maintain the market price of our common stock at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market. The imposition of a penalty bid may also affect the price of our common stock to the extent that it discourages resales of the common stock. The magnitude or effect of any stabilization or other transactions is uncertain. These transactions may be effected on the Nasdaq National Market or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

In connection with this offering, the underwriters and dealers may engage in passive market making transactions in the shares of our common stock in accordance with Rule 103 of Regulation M promulgated by the SEC. In general, a passive market maker may not bid for, or purchase, shares of common stock at a price that exceeds the highest independent bid. In addition, the net daily purchases made by any passive market maker generally may not exceed 30% of its average daily trading volume in the common stock during a specified two month prior period, or 200 shares, whichever is greater. A passive market maker must identify passive market making bids as such on the Nasdaq electronic inter-dealer reporting system. Passive market making may stabilize or maintain the market price of the common stock above independent market levels. Underwriters and dealers are not required to engage in passive market making and may end passive market making activities at any time.

We and the selling shareholders have agreed to indemnify the underwriters and their controlling persons against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to contribute to payments that the underwriters may be required to make in connection with those liabilities.

We have agreed that, without the prior written consent of Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., we will not, during the period ending 90 days after the date of this prospectus:

offer, sell, offer to sell, contract to sell, hedge, pledge, grant any option to purchase or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, any shares of our common stock or any security convertible into or

,.

#### **Table of Contents**

exercisable or exchangeable for our common stock or file any registration statement with respect to any such securities; or

enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of our common stock,

whether any such transaction described above is to be settled by delivery of common stock or such other securities in cash or otherwise, except that we may issue shares of our common stock upon the exercise of currently outstanding options. Our directors, executive officers and the selling shareholders have made the same agreement, subject to certain limited exceptions. See Common Stock Eligible for Future Sale for a description of these exceptions.

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more of the representatives of the underwriters of this offering and may also be made available on websites maintained by other underwriters. The underwriters may agree to allocate a number of shares to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders. The lead managers will allocate Internet distributions to underwriters that may make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations.

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. has from time to time, performed investment banking and other financial advisory services for us in the ordinary courses of business and has received fees from us for these services. Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc. and SunTrust Capital Markets, Inc. were underwriters for our initial public offering of common stock in August 2003.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the common stock offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Baker, Donelson, Bearman, Caldwell & Berkowitz, PC, Memphis, Tennessee. Certain legal matters in connection with the offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & MacRae, L.L.P., a limited liability partnership including professional corporations, New York, New York. From time to time, LeBoeuf, Lamb, Greene & MacRae, L.L.P. has provided legal services to us and some of our subsidiaries.

## **EXPERTS**

Our financial statements and schedules at December 31, 2003 and 2002, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2003, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their reports. We have included those financial statements and schedules in the prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement in reliance on Ernst & Young LLP s reports, given on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### AVAILABLE INFORMATION

We have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the common shares offered in this prospectus. This prospectus, filed as part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules, portions of which have been omitted as permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information about us and our common shares, we refer you to the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules. Statements in this prospectus about the contents of any contract, agreement or other document are not necessarily complete and, in each instance, we refer you to the copy of such contract, agreement or document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, with each such statement being qualified in all respects by reference to the document to which it refers. Anyone may inspect the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules without charge at the public reference facilities the SEC maintains at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain copies of all or any part of these materials from the SEC upon the payment of certain fees prescribed by the SEC. You may obtain further information about the operation of the SEC s Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. You may

94

## **Table of Contents**

also inspect these reports and other information without charge at a web site maintained by the SEC. The address of this site is http://www.sec.gov.

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and are required to file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may inspect and copy these reports, proxy statements and other information at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at the address noted above. You also may obtain copies of this material from the Public Reference Room of the SEC as described above, or inspect them without charge at the SEC s web site. We intend to furnish our shareholders with annual reports containing combined financial statements audited by an independent accounting firm.

95

# **Table of Contents**

# INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Audited Consolidated Financial Statements as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and for the Years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001

Report of Independent Auditors	F-2
Consolidated Statements of Operations	F-3
Consolidated Balance Sheets	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	F-6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

F-1

#### **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

Board of Directors Direct General Corporation and Subsidiaries

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Direct General Corporation and Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2003 and 2002, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2003. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Direct General Corporation and Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2003 and 2002 and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2003 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Nashville, Tennessee February 17, 2004

F-2

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

For the	Y ears	Hinded	Decem	her (I

	For the Tears Ended December 31,					
	2003		2002			2001
		(In th		ds, except per mounts)	share	
Revenues				,		
Premiums earned	\$	228,529	\$	144,975	\$	98,029
Finance income		44,886		35,726		27,283
Commission and service fee income		33,579		27,167		22,052
Net investment income		6,730		5,345		5,092
Net realized gains (losses) on securities and other		3,393	_	(75)		2,236
Total revenues		317,117		213,138		154,692
Expenses						
Insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses		168,196		100,683		93,859
Selling, general and administrative costs		74,493		59,740		53,814
Interest expense		6,376		6,160		7,646
Total expenses		249,065		166,583		155,319
Income (loss) before income taxes		68,052		46,555		(627)
Income tax expense (benefit)		24,960		15,518		(1,075)
Net income		43,092		31,037		448
Preferred stock dividends Series B		345		561		561
Net income (loss) available to common shareholders	\$	42,747	\$	30,476	\$	(113)
Earnings per Share						
Basic earnings (loss) per common share	\$	2.74	\$	2.30	\$	(0.01)
Dasic carmings (1055) per common snate	Ψ	2.17	Ψ	2.30	Ψ	(0.01)
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share	\$	2.20	\$	1.68	\$	(0.01)

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-3

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	As of Decei	mber 31,
	2003	2002
	(In thous	sands)
ASSETS		
Investments:		
Debt securities available-for-sale at fair value (amortized cost \$263,929 and \$119,292 at December 31, 2003 and 2002,		
respectively)	\$ 264,998	\$ 123,576
Short-term investments	1,322	2,745
Total investments	266,320	126,321
Cash and cash equivalents	87,342	87,027
Finance receivables, net	201,271	166,935
Reinsurance balances receivable	57,472	50,874
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	56,397	82,648
Deferred policy acquisition costs	11,432	8,165
Deferred income taxes	18,539	12,740
Property and equipment	13,775	12,791
Goodwill, net	20,840	7,409
Other assets	17,766	14,210
Oner assets	17,700	
Total assets	\$ 751,154	\$ 569,120
LIABILITIES, REDEEMABLE PREFERRED STOCK AN	D CHADEHOLD	EDC FOUTV
· ·		
Loss and loss adjustment expense reserves	\$ 112,618 213,250	
Unearned premiums	,	172,971
Reinsurance balances payable and funds held	62,223	76,722
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	13,105	13,629
Income taxes payable	2,369	3,182
Notes payable	148,946	126,880
Capital lease obligations	4,556	4,310
Other liabilities	16,692	19,648
Total liabilities	573,759	504,240
Redeemable Series A preferred stock, no par; authorized shares 2,937.7; issued shares 0 and 2,937.7 at December 31, 2003 and		
2002, respectively		5,685
Shareholders equity		
Series B preferred stock, no par; authorized shares 2,700.0;		
issued shares 0 and 2,078.2 at December 31, 2003 and 2002,		
respectively		9,219
Preferred stock, no par; authorized shares 10,000.0 and		
4,362.3 at December 31, 2003 and 2002, respectively; no		
shares issued		
Common stock, no par; authorized shares 100,000.0; issued		
shares 21,350.6 and 13,447.5 at December 31, 2003 and		
2002, respectively	91,853	9,037
Retained earnings	85,735	43,842
remined curmings	05,155	13,072

Edgar Filing: DIRECT GENERAL CORP - Form 424B4

Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss): Net unrealized appreciation on investment securities, after 695 2,789 Net loss on cash flow hedge (888)(1,144)Treasury stock, at cost; 1,328.4 shares at December 31, 2002. (4,548)Total shareholders equity 177,395 59,195 Total liabilities, redeemable preferred stock and \$ 569,120 shareholders equity \$ 751,154

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-4

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY

For the Years Ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001

				, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
	Series B Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Treasury Stock	Total Shareholders Equity
				n thousands)		
Balances at January 1, 2001.  Comprehensive income:	\$ 9,219	\$ 9,113	\$ 13,479	\$ (59)	\$ (12)	\$ 31,740
Net income			448			448
Net unrealized depreciation on securities available-for-sale, net of						
deferred taxes				(671)		(671)
Net change during the year related to cash flow hedge				115		115
Total comprehensive loss						(108)
Dividends on preferred stock			(561)			(561)
Issuance of stock related to exercise of stock options		(76)			12	(64)
Balances at December 31, 2001.  Comprehensive income:	9,219	9,037	13,366	(615)		31,007
Net income			31,037			31,037
Net unrealized appreciation on securities available-for-sale, net of						
deferred taxes				3,519		3,519
Net change during the year related to cash flow hedge				(1,259)		(1,259)
Total comprehensive income						33,297
Dividends on preferred stock			(561)			(561)
Purchase of treasury stock (110,697 shares)			, ,		(4,548)	(4,548)
Balances at December 31, 2002.	9,219	9,037	43,842	1,645	(4,548)	59,195
Comprehensive income:			42.002			42.002
Net income  Net unrealized depreciation on securities available-for-sale, net of			43,092			43,092
deferred taxes  Net change during the year related to				(2,093)		(2,093)
cash flow hedge				255		255
Total comprehensive income						41,254
Dividends on preferred stock			(345)			(345)
Dividends on common stock			(854)			(854)

Edgar Filing: DIRECT GENERAL CORP - Form 424B4

Common stock issued for conversion of Series A and Series B preferred stock							
(5,264.0 shares)	(9,219)	14,904					5,685
Common stock issued for exercise of							
warrant (195.1 shares)		800					800
Common stock issued pursuant to initial public offering, net of \$7,122.2							
issue costs (3,750.0 shares)		71,628					71,628
Exercise of stock options (24.0 shares)		65					65
Purchase of treasury stock (1.6 shares)					(33)		(33)
Retirement of treasury stock (1,330.0							
shares)		(4,581)			4,581		
				 		_	
Balances at December 31, 2003.	\$	\$ 91,853	\$ 85,735	\$ (193)	\$	\$	177,395

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-5

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

For the	Vears	Ended	Decemi	her 31

	ror the	ber 51,			
	2003	2002	2001		
		(In thousands)			
Operating activities					
Net income	\$ 43,092	\$ 31,037	\$ 448		
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash					
Provided by operating activities:					
Net realized capital (gains) losses	(3,393)	75	(2,236)		
Depreciation and amortization	4,514	5,385	5,610		
Deferred income taxes	(5,822)	(4,921)	(2,264)		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Finance receivables	(34,336)	(45,004)	(26,787)		
Reinsurance balances receivable	(6,598)	(1,292)	3,308		
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	26,251	(14,871)	(16,554)		
Deferred policy acquisition costs	(3,267)	(2,145)	(1,203)		
Income taxes recoverable/payable	(813)	5,413	1,599		
Loss and loss adjustment expense reserves	25,720	9,357	3,553		
Unearned premiums	40,279	50,859	31,447		
Reinsurance balances payable and funds held	(14,499)	17,075	46,039		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(524)	4,085	2,140		
Other	(3,497)	(2,606)	420		
Net cash provided by operating activities	67,107	52,447	45,520		
Investing activities  Proceeds from sales and maturities of debt securities available-for-sale and real estate	96,675	36,870	101,466		
Purchase of debt securities available-for-sale	(239,291)	(50,739)	(121,577)		
Net sales (purchases) of short-term investments Purchase of property and equipment, net	1,423 (5,380)	(1,345)	(1,400)		
Purchase of insurance agency assets	(13,792)	(4,851)	(2,918)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(160,365)	(20,065)	(24,429)		
Financing activities					
Issuances of common stock	72,493				
Proceeds from borrowings	34,063	23,585	18,368		
Payment of principal on borrowings	(11,751)	(3,289)	(7,768)		
Payment of preferred stock dividends	(345)	(561)	(561)		
Payment of common stock dividends	(854)				
Purchase of treasury stock	(33)	(4,548)			
Net cash provided by financing activities	93,573	15,187	10,039		
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	315	47,569	31,130		
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	87,027	39,458	8,328		
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 87,342	\$ 87,027	\$ 39,458		

Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information

Cash paid (received) during the year for:				
Interest	\$ 5,565	\$ 7,104	\$ 8,167	
Income taxes	30,756	15,109	(354)	

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

F-6

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies

Direct General Corporation, headquartered in Nashville, Tennessee, is a financial services holding company whose principal operating subsidiaries provide non-standard personal automobile insurance, term life insurance, premium finance and other consumer products and services primarily on a direct basis throughout most of the southeastern United States. Direct General Corporation owns four property/casualty insurance companies, one life/health insurance company, two premium finance companies, twelve insurance agencies, two administrative service companies and one company that provides non-insurance consumer products and services.

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Direct General Corporation and subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the Company or Direct General). These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP). All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Such estimates and assumptions could change in the future as more information becomes known that could impact the amounts reported and disclosed herein.

#### Premiums Earned and Unearned Premiums

Property and casualty insurance premiums and life insurance premiums are earned pro rata over the terms of the respective policies. The reserve for unearned premiums is determined on a daily pro rata basis.

## Insurance Losses and Loss Adjustment Expense Reserves

Insurance losses and loss adjustment expense reserves represent the estimated ultimate net cost of all unpaid reported and unreported losses incurred through December 31. The loss and loss adjustment expense reserves are estimated on an undiscounted basis, using individual case-basis valuations and statistical analyses. Those estimates, which are reported net of anticipated salvage and subrogation, are subject to the effects of trends in loss severity and frequency. Although considerable variability is inherent in such estimates, management believes the loss and loss adjustment expense reserves are adequate. The estimates are continually reviewed and adjusted as necessary as experience develops or new information becomes known; such adjustments are included in current operations.

#### Reinsurance

Reinsurance premiums, losses and loss adjustment expenses are accounted for on bases consistent with those used in accounting for the original policies issued and the terms of the reinsurance contracts. Ceding commissions are recognized net of a provision for return commissions on anticipated cancellations and the amount necessary to cover future maintenance costs.

## Finance Income and Receivables

The Company finances the majority of the insurance policies sold under a variety of payment plans. Finance income consists of interest, installment fees, acquisition and service fees, and delinquency fees. Finance income, other than delinquency fees, is recognized using the interest (actuarial) method or similar methods that produce a level yield. Delinquency fees are earned when billed. Acquisition fees, net of directly

F-7

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

related lending costs, are deferred and amortized into finance income over the remaining lives of the related loans. Upon cancellation of the underlying insurance policies, any uncollected earned interest or fees are charged off. The Company s allowance for finance receivable losses is comprised of a reserve for uncollected finance acquisition fees and a provision for the write-off of premium finance balances (primarily realized but uncollected interest), which is calculated using the historical level of finance receivable losses as a percentage of outstanding balances under the premium finance agreements.

#### **Commission Income**

The Company s insurance agencies receive commission income on the sale of ancillary insurance products offered by non-affiliated insurance companies. Commission is generally recognized into income when the ancillary insurance policies are issued, net of a provision for return commissions on anticipated cancellations.

#### Service Fees

The Company receives service fees for agency, underwriting, policy administration, and claims adjusting services performed on behalf of other insurance companies for insurance policies produced through the Company s insurance agency subsidiaries. Service fees are recorded net of the related fronting fees and premium taxes and are recognized as the services are performed, less amounts necessary to cover future processing and administrative costs.

#### Investments

The Company s entire portfolio of debt securities is classified as available-for-sale and reported at fair value, with unrealized gains and losses excluded from earnings and reported as a separate component of other comprehensive income, net of deferred income taxes. The Company may sell its available-for-sale securities in response to changes in interest rates, risk/reward characteristics, liquidity needs, or other economic factors.

Short-term investments, which are carried at cost, include investments in commercial paper, certificates of deposit, and other interest-bearing time deposits with original maturities of more than three months to one year. In addition, short-term investments include a trading portfolio, which consists primarily of futures contracts, swaps, and other derivative instruments. The trading portfolio represents a speculative investment and does not represent a hedge; accordingly, all contracts are marked to market with the change in market values reported as net realized gains (losses) on securities and other in the Company s consolidated statements of operations.

Cash and cash equivalents include interest-bearing time deposits with original maturities of three months or less.

The Company s investment portfolio is primarily exposed to interest rate risk and to a lesser extent market and credit risk. The fair value of our portfolio is directly impacted by changing interest rates, market conditions and financial conditions of the issuer. The Company examines its portfolio on at least a quarterly basis for evidence of impairment. If an investment becomes other than temporarily impaired, such impairment is treated as a realized loss and the investment is adjusted to fair value. Realized investment gains and losses are recognized using the specific identification method.

#### **Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs**

Policy acquisition costs include advertising, commissions, premium taxes and certain other underwriting and direct sales costs incurred in connection with writing business. These costs are deferred and are reported net of the related ceding commission received from reinsurers. Such deferred policy acquisition costs are being amortized over the effective period of the related insurance policies. Amortization charged to operations

F-8

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

amounted to \$26,271,000, \$21,060,000 and \$16,258,000 in 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. The Company considers anticipated investment income in determining the recoverability of these costs and believes they will be fully recovered over the next twelve months.

#### Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is recorded at cost. Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the respective assets, which are principally as follows: computer hardware and software (3-7 years), furniture and equipment (3-7 years), and Company-occupied buildings and improvements (30 years). Property and equipment includes software developed and capitalized for internal use.

#### Goodwill

Goodwill represents the amount by which the cost of acquired net assets exceeds their related fair value. In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, the Company ceased amortizing goodwill effective January 1, 2002. Prior to January 1, 2002, goodwill was amortized on a straight-line basis over 10 to 15 years. Amortization charged to operations amounted to \$719,000 in 2001. The related accumulated amortization was \$2,829,000 at December 31, 2001. Had the Company adopted Financial Accounting Standards No. 142 effective January 1, 2001, net income would have been \$923,000 for the year ended December 31, 2001. The carrying value of goodwill was initially reviewed for impairment as of January 1, 2002, and is reviewed annually or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount might not be recoverable. If the fair value of the operations to which goodwill relates is less than the carrying amount of those operations, including unamortized goodwill, the carrying amount of goodwill is reduced accordingly with a charge to expense. Based on its most recent analysis, the Company believes that no impairment of goodwill exists at December 31, 2003.

#### Cash Flow Hedge

The Company uses a derivative financial instrument known as an interest rate collar primarily for the purpose of hedging exposures to the variability in future cash flows associated with fluctuating interest rates on its revolving credit agreement. At the inception of the derivative contract and at least quarterly thereafter, the Company formally documents and updates the risk management strategy, the underlying exposure of the hedge, and the effectiveness of the hedging transaction in offsetting changes in the fair value or cash flows of the exposure being hedged. This derivative is recorded at fair value on the balance sheet with the changes in fair value recognized in earnings or other comprehensive income. Gains or losses reported in other comprehensive income are reclassified into income in the period in which earnings are affected by the underlying hedged item. The ineffective portion of the hedge is recognized in earnings in the current period.

#### Income Taxes

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are established for temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and the tax basis of assets and liabilities, at the enacted tax rates expected to be in effect when the temporary differences reverse. The effect of a tax rate change is recognized in income in the period of enactment. State income taxes are included in income tax expense.

A valuation allowance for deferred tax assets is provided for all or some portion of the deferred tax asset when it is more likely than not that an amount will not be realized. An increase or decrease in a valuation allowance that results from a change in circumstances that causes a change in judgment about the realizability of the related deferred tax asset is included in income. The Company believes its deferred tax assets are fully realizable at December 31, 2003.

F-9

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### Stock Split

Effective August 11, 2003, the Company effected a stock split pursuant to which each outstanding share of the Company s common stock became 12 new shares of common stock (see Note 10). The Company has adjusted all share and per share amounts in the financial statements and accompanying notes to reflect the 12 for 1 split.

#### Stock Options

The Company follows the provisions of Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, to account for its stock option activity in the financial statements. The Company granted all options currently outstanding at an exercise price equal to the market price at the date of grant and, therefore, under APB No. 25, no compensation expense is recorded. The Company follows the disclosure provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation (see Note 10).

## Segment Reporting

The Company has determined that it has two reportable segments. The primary reportable segment is comprised of principally all of the Company s operations. The Company s primary operating segments have been aggregated into this primary reportable segment. The other reportable segment consists of corporate operations and is not material to either revenues or net income.

The Company monitors, controls and manages its business lines as an integrated entity offering one product. Management believes that the finance and insurance businesses are dependent on each other. The finance company only provides financing for the Company s insurance customers and insurance policy sales are dependent, in part, upon the flexible payment plan structures of the finance company. The Company s agency subsidiaries complete the premium finance paperwork at the same time they are selling the underlying insurance policy. In addition, because our systems are integrated, any change to the underlying insurance policy such as a cancellation or endorsement will automatically result in a corresponding change to the premium finance agreement.

The Company primarily analyzes its results on a state-by-state basis because the insurance rates and finance plan structures are subject to state regulation. All revenue and expense streams are considered when analyzing a particular state s operating results. Accordingly, management may change any number of factors to achieve the desired results in a state including the premium rates, finance plan structure, amount of advertising, or other factors. The Company s state operating segments constitute one primary reporting segment that can be appropriately aggregated because each of the state operating segments has identical operations and products; however, varying state regulations require the operations to be divided geographically.

F-10

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 2. Investments

The amortized cost, gross unrealized gains, gross unrealized losses, and fair value of debt securities available-for-sale at December 31 are as follows:

	Amortized Cost		Gross Unrealized Gains		Gross Unrealized Losses			Fair Value
				(In thou	ısands)			
2003								
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of								
U.S. government corporations and agencies	\$	94,802	\$	289	\$	1,115	\$	93,976
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		49,920		1,766		24		51,662
Corporate debt securities		119,207		1,276		1,123		119,360
-								
Total	\$	263,929	\$	3,331	\$	2,262	\$	264,998
	_		_		_			
2002								
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of								
U.S. government corporations and agencies	\$	16,371	\$	608	\$	2	\$	16,977
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		69,587		2,473		9		72,051
Corporate debt securities		33,334		1,227		13		34,548
•	_						_	<u> </u>
Total	\$	119,292	\$	4,308	\$	24	\$	123,576
	_		_		_			

Substantially all of the gross unrealized losses on securities at December 31, 2003 were attributable to securities purchased within the past twelve months and are deemed to be temporary.

The components of pretax net investment income and net realized gains (losses) on sales of securities for the years ended December 31 were:

	2003	2002	2001
		(In thousands)	
Gross investment income:			
Debt securities available-for-sale	\$ 6,636	\$ 5,255	\$ 4,655
Short-term investments and cash equivalents	413	367	616
Total investment income	7,049	5,622	5,271
Investment expenses	319	277	179
Net investment income	\$ 6,730	\$ 5,345	\$ 5,092
Realized gains on investments	\$ 4,341	\$ 949	\$ 2,415
Realized losses on investments	(559)	(1,024)	(179)
Net unrealized loss on trading portfolio	(389)	` , ,	,

Net realized gains (losses)

\$ 3,393

(75)

\$ 2,236

F-11

## DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The amortized cost and fair value of debt securities available-for-sale at December 31, 2003, by contractual maturity, is shown below:

	Amortized Cost	Fair Value
	(In thou	ısands)
Years to maturity:		
One or less	\$ 9,875	\$ 9,909
After one through five	136,790	137,445
After five through ten	91,470	91,847
After ten	25,794	25,797
Total	\$ 263,929	\$ 264,998

At December 31, 2003, investments carried at market value of \$8,203,000 and cash of approximately \$127,000 were on deposit with regulatory authorities. Additionally, investments carried at market value of \$3,801,000 and cash of \$4,000,000 were pledged to secure letters of credit and reinsurance security trusts.

#### 3. Finance Receivables

Finance receivables net of unearned interest, unearned acquisition fees and deferred costs for the years ended December 31 were:

	2003	2002
	(In thou	sands)
Finance receivables	\$ 207,213	\$ 171,945
Less allowance for losses	(5,942)	(5,010)
Finance receivables, net	\$ 201,271	\$ 166,935

A progression of the allowance for finance receivable losses is as follows:

	2003	2002	2001
		(In thousands)	
Balance at January 1.	\$ 5,010	\$ 4,811	\$ 3,264
Provision for finance receivable losses	6,962	5,346	5,559
Charge-offs, net of recoveries	(6,030	(5,147)	(4,012)
		· —	
Balance at December 31.	\$ 5,942	\$ 5,010	\$ 4,811

Geographic concentrations of finance receivables at December 31 are as follows:

Edgar Filing: DIRECT GENERAL CORP - Form 424B4

	2003	2002
Florida	50.4%	48.6%
Tennessee	15.3	16.6
Georgia	7.8	9.0
Louisiana	7.8	7.0
Other states, combined	18.7	18.8
Total	100.0%	100.0%

F-12

## **Table of Contents**

## DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Finance receivables are collateralized by the unearned premiums of the related insurance policies. These finance receivables have an average remaining contractual maturity of approximately six months, with the longest contractual maturity being approximately eleven months.

#### 4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment at December 31 is as follows:

	2003			2002	
		(In thousands)			
Land	\$	171	\$	171	
Buildings and improvements		3,964		2,709	
Computer hardware and software		16,095		14,267	
Furniture and equipment		6,633		5,590	
Projects in progress		265		270	
Capital leases:					
Building		6,364		6,364	
Equipment		3,970		2,908	
			_		
		37,462		32,279	
Less accumulated depreciation		(23,687)		(19,488)	
			_		
Net property and equipment	\$	13,775	\$	12,791	
			_		

Depreciation expense was approximately \$4,472,000, \$5,385,000 and \$4,691,000 in 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively.

During April 1998, the Company entered into a sale and leaseback transaction of its building located in Baton Rouge, Louisiana. The gain of \$1,068,000 is being amortized over the term of the lease. At December 31, 2003 and 2002, the unamortized portion of the deferred gain was \$456,000 and \$563,000, respectively, and is included as a component of other liabilities. The building under capital lease was capitalized using the Company s average borrowing rate at inception of the lease. Depreciation expense on the capitalized building lease was \$636,000 during 2003, 2002 and 2001, and related accumulated depreciation on the building under capital lease was approximately \$3,500,000 and \$2,864,000 at December 31, 2003 and 2002, respectively.

The Company also leases certain computer equipment under capital lease arrangements. Depreciation expense on capitalized equipment leases during 2003, 2002 and 2001 was \$149,000, \$828,000 and \$1,004,000 respectively, and related accumulated depreciation as of December 31, 2003 and 2002, was \$2,934,000 and \$2,785,000, respectively.

F-13

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 5. Insurance Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

The following table provides a reconciliation of insurance losses and loss adjustment expenses (LAE) reserves, net of reinsurance recoverables:

	2003	2002	2001
		(In thousands)	
Balance at January 1.	\$ 86,898	\$ 77,541	\$ 73,988
Less reinsurance recoverables on unpaid losses	28,974	40,555	39,454
Net balance at January 1.	57,924	36,986	34,534
Add losses and LAE incurred, net of reinsurance related to:			
Current year	168,066	106,175	86,080
Prior years	130	(5,492)	7,779
Net losses and LAE incurred during the current year	168,196	100,683	93,859
Deduct losses and LAE paid, net of reinsurance, related to:			
Current year	107,649	66,619	60,181
Prior years	43,808	13,126	31,226
Net claim payments made during the current year	151,457	79,745	91,407
Net balance at December 31	74,663	57,924	36,986
Plus reinsurance recoverables on unpaid losses	37,955	28,974	40,555
Balance at December 31	\$ 112,618	\$ 86,898	\$ 77,541

The Company s net loss and LAE reserve development included favorable development in 2002 of \$1,790,000 related to the commutation of certain reinsurance contracts and unfavorable development of \$6,526,000 in 2001 relating to the write-off of reinsurance recoverable from an insolvent reinsurer (see Note 7). The remaining favorable and unfavorable development is primarily a result of changes in frequency and severity trends.

The net losses and LAE paid during 2002 that related to prior years was net of \$10,463,000 of reinsurance payments received in conjunction with the commutation of a reinsurer s obligation for unpaid losses and \$7,357,000 of reinsurance payments received in conjunction with the commutation of the Company s stop loss reinsurance agreement.

The anticipated effect of inflation is implicitly considered when estimating liabilities for losses and LAE. While anticipated price increases due to inflation are considered in estimating the ultimate claim costs, the increase in average severities of claims is caused by a number of factors that vary with the individual type of policy written. Future average severities are projected based on historical trends adjusted for implemented changes in underwriting standards, policy provisions, and general economic trends. Those anticipated trends are monitored based on actual development and are modified if necessary.

The Company is exposed to natural catastrophes such as hurricanes, earthquakes, and hailstorms. While the Company s results from operations would be negatively impacted by a major catastrophe, the Company maintains catastrophe insurance that limits its exposure to such events. The Company is generally not exposed to asbestos and environmental claims since it writes only personal automobile and life insurance.

F-14

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 6. Notes Payable

Notes payable at December 31 were as follows:

	2003	2002
	(In t	housands)
Revolving credit facility	\$ 148,000	\$ 115,000
Term notes		10,200
Other	946	1,680
Total	\$ 148,946	\$ 126,880

#### Revolving Credit Facility

The Company has maintained a revolving credit facility with a consortium of banks to fund the working capital needs of the Company s premium finance operations since 1994. Under the terms of the current facility, interest is payable quarterly at a rate elected by the Company of either the base commercial rate of First Tennessee Bank, N.A., as Agent , or at 1.5% to 2.0% above LIBOR. The LIBOR spread at the time of the election is determined based upon the Company s Average Funded Debt to EBITDA Ratio as defined in the agreement. At December 31, 2003, the weighted average rate in effect was 3.38%. Under terms of the current facility, the Company may borrow up to \$190,000,000. As of December 31, 2003, the unused amount was \$42,000,000. The current facility matures on June 30, 2004. The loan is principally secured by finance receivables, as well as the stock of Direct Insurance Company.

The revolving credit facility contains covenants which, among other matters 1) limit the Company s ability to incur or guarantee indebtedness, merge, consolidate and acquire or sell assets without bank approval; 2) require the Company to satisfy certain financial ratios, including those related to net worth, debt-to-equity, and profitability; and 3) restrict the payment of cash dividends on common stock. As of December 31, 2003, the Company was in compliance with all covenants related to the credit agreement.

## Term Notes

As of December 31, 2002, the Company had a \$7,500,000 and a \$2,700,000 bank term note, both bearing interest at 9.0% with interest being payable quarterly. The term notes were repaid in August 2003.

#### Other

The Company enters into various other credit agreements from time to time, primarily to finance the purchase of computer equipment and other assets. As of December 31, 2003, the Company has one such credit agreement bearing interest at 5.46%. Principal and interest are payable monthly, with principal totaling \$520,000 and \$426,000 due in 2004 and 2005 respectively. The note is secured by computer equipment.

## Scheduled Maturities

Aggregate principal payments on debt outstanding at December 31, 2003 are \$148,520,000 for 2004 and \$426,000 for 2005.

## 7. Reinsurance

## Ceded Reinsurance

The Company cedes certain premiums and risks of loss to other insurance companies under quota share, excess of loss, and catastrophe forms of reinsurance agreements. The ceded reinsurance agreements provide the Company with increased capacity to write additional business while limiting its exposure to loss within its

F-15

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

capital resources. The Company evaluates the financial condition of its reinsurers and monitors various credit risks to minimize its exposure to significant losses from reinsurer insolvencies. The Company remains obligated for amounts ceded in the event that the reinsurers do not meet their obligations.

Reliance Insurance Company (Reliance) was a reinsurer in the Company s quota share reinsurance program from October 1996 to December 2000. Reliance was placed into liquidation by the Pennsylvania Department of Insurance in October 2001 due to a rapid and significant deterioration in underwriting results, adverse development in loss reserves, and liquidity issues that were accelerated by the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001. During the third quarter of 2001, the Company wrote off its entire receivable from Reliance of approximately \$11,130,000.

The Company is the beneficiary of letters of credit totaling approximately \$3,469,000 and trust accounts totaling \$14,026,000 in accordance with the terms of its reinsurance agreements. The letters of credit and trust accounts were unused at December 31, 2003.

#### **Assumed Reinsurance**

The Company assumed, under quota-share reinsurance agreements, a percentage of personal automobile insurance produced for other insurers (see Note 8). As of December 31, 2003, the Company provided a letter of credit in the amount of \$4,000,000 which is secured by a certificate of deposit and security trust accounts totaling \$4,213,000 for the benefit of the other insurers with respect to its obligations under the assumed reinsurance agreements.

The following amounts are reflected in the financial statements as a result of reinsurance arrangements for the years ended December 31:

	remiums Premiums Written Earned			osses and LAE	
		(In	thousands)		
2003					
Direct	\$ 409,967	\$	370,888	\$	275,964
Assumed	25,220		24,021		14,164
Ceded	(140, 128)		(166,380)		(121,932)
	 				-
Net	\$ 295,059	\$	228,529	\$	168,196
2002					
Direct	\$ 326,593	\$	276,098	\$	198,153
Assumed	8,569		8,205		5,987
Ceded	(154,199)		(139,328)		(103,457)
Net	\$ 180,963	\$	144,975	\$	100,683
		_		_	
2001					
Direct	\$ 229,826	\$	200,829	\$	169,251
Assumed	8,888		6,438		6,024
Ceded	(125,792)		(109,238)		(81,416)
Net	\$ 112,922	\$	98,029	\$	93,859

F-16

## DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

# 8. Administrative Services

The Company s agency subsidiaries and administrative service subsidiaries produce and administer personal automobile insurance business for other insurers. The Company receives service fees for its underwriting, policyholder administration and claims processing services. Administrative service fees earned, net of the related fronting fees and premium taxes, were approximately \$7,574,000, \$7,018,000 and \$6,693,000 in 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively, and are included in the caption commissions and service fee income in the Statements of Operations.

Premiums associated with personal automobile insurance produced for other insurers and related assumed premiums were as follows:

	 2003		003 2002		2001
	(In thousands)				
Premiums produced for other carriers					
Written premiums	\$ 33,818	\$	24,338	\$	27,662
Earned premiums	34,993		26,692		27,165
Premiums assumed by the Company					
Written premiums	\$ 25,220	\$	8,569	\$	8,888
Earned premiums	24,021		8,205		6,438

#### 9. Income Taxes

The Company and its non-life subsidiaries file a consolidated federal income tax return, while Direct Life Insurance Company files a separate federal income tax return.

Income tax expense (benefit) is as follows:

	2003	2003 2002	
		(In thousands)	
Current:			
Federal	\$ 26,918	\$ 18,449	\$ 379
State	3,864	1,990	810
Total current	30,782	20,439	1,189
Deferred:			
Federal	(5,332)	(4,109)	(1,869)
State	(490)	(812)	(395)
Total deferred	(5,822)	(4,921)	(2,264)
Total income tax expense (benefit)	\$ 24,960	\$ 15,518	\$ (1,075)

F-17

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The provision (benefit) for income taxes in the accompanying consolidated statements of income differed from the statutory rate (35% in 2003 and 2002 and 34% in 2001) as follows:

	2003		2003 2002		2001	
		_	(In t	housands)		
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$	68,052	\$	46,555	\$	(627)
	_		_			
Income tax expense (benefit) at statutory rate	\$	23,818	\$	16,294	\$	(213)
Tax effect of:						
State income taxes		2,022		481		140
Tax exempt interest		(578)		(731)		(634)
Small life insurance company deduction				(517)		(610)
Other, net		(302)		(9)		242
Total income tax expense (benefit)	\$	24,960	\$	15,518	\$	(1,075)

The balance sheets reflect net deferred income tax asset amounts that resulted from temporary differences as of December 31 as follows:

	2003	2002
	(In thousands)	
Deferred income tax assets:		
Unearned premiums	\$ 10,507	\$ 7,393
Loss and loss adjustment expense reserves	2,341	1,548
Provision for return and unearned reinsurance commissions	1,860	2,158
Provision for return and unearned service fees	1,021	226
Provision for return commissions	857	859
Allowance for losses on finance receivables	2,080	1,754
Deferred gain on sale and leaseback	160	197
Depreciation	108	302
Unrealized loss related to cash flow hedge	478	615
Other	2,457	1,538
Total deferred income tax assets	21,869	16,590
Deferred income tax liabilities:		
Deferred policy acquisition costs	4,001	2,858
Net unrealized gains on available-for-sale securities	374	1,495
Other	752	804
Total deferred income tax liabilities	5,127	5,157
	16.742	11 122
Net federal deferred income tax asset	16,742	11,433
State deferred income tax asset	1,797	1,307
Net deferred income tax asset	\$ 18,539	\$ 12,740

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### 10. Capital Stock

# Initial Public Offering

In August 2003, the Company completed the initial public offering of 7,972,276 shares of common stock (after effect of a 12 for 1 stock split—see Note 1). The Company sold 3,750,000 shares and selling shareholders sold 4,222,276 shares resulting in net proceeds to the Company (after deducting issuance costs) of \$71,628,000. Of the offering proceeds, \$7,700,000 was used to repay outstanding term loans with First Tennessee Bank National Association and Hibernia National Bank. Direct General Corporation used \$51,900,000 to increase its investment in insurance subsidiaries and \$600,000 to increase the capitalization of its non-insurance subsidiaries. The Company intends to utilize the remaining proceeds to further increase the capital of its insurance subsidiaries and for general corporate purposes.

In conjunction with the Company s initial public offering of common stock, all outstanding shares of preferred stock were converted into, and a common stock warrant was exercised for, shares of common stock.

### Redeemable Series A Preferred Stock

On December 2, 1994, the Company issued 2,937,744 shares of no par value convertible Series A preferred stock in a private placement offering at a price of \$2.04 per share. Each share of Series A preferred stock was converted into one share of common stock in conjunction with the Company s initial public offering in August 2003. Dividends on Series A shares were payable in cash quarterly at an annual rate of 8% and are included in interest expense in the accompanying financial statements.

## Series B Preferred Stock

On November 25, 1996, the Company issued 1,776,588 shares of no par value convertible Series B preferred stock in a private placement offering at a price of \$4.50 per share. During 1997 and 1998, a total of 301,656 additional Series B shares were issued as dividends resulting in a total number issued and outstanding at December 31, 2002 of 2,078,244. Each share of Series B preferred stock was converted into 1.119 shares of common stock in conjunction with the Company s initial public offering in August 2003. Dividends on the Series B preferred stock were payable semiannually at an annual rate of 6% per share.

### Common Stock Stock Warrant

On November 25, 1996, the Company issued a stock warrant for the purchase of 195,060 shares of the Company s common stock, no par value, in return for consulting services to be provided by a company affiliated with a member of the board of directors. The common stock warrant was exercised in August 2003 for an aggregate exercise price of \$800,000.

## Stock Option Plans

In April 2003, the Company s board of directors adopted and the shareholders approved the 2003 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2003 Plan ). Under terms of the 2003 Plan, 1,680,000 shares of common stock are reserved and available for distribution. Under the 2003 Plan, incentive stock options and non-qualified stock options may be granted. Exercise provisions may vary, however, the term shall not exceed ten years from the date of grant.

On August 11, 2003, the Company granted options to purchase 924,000 shares of the Company s common stock under the 2003 Plan to certain of its executive officers and employees, the exercise price of which equals the initial public offering price of \$21 per share. Each of the options issued in August 2003 have a ten-year term with a five-year vesting schedule.

F-19

# **Table of Contents**

## DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

On April 29, 1996, the shareholders of Direct General Corporation approved the 1996 Employee Stock Incentive Plan (the 1996 Plan ). Under the 1996 Plan, incentive stock options and nonqualified stock options were granted. Exercise provisions varied, but most options are exercisable, in whole or in part, beginning six months after grant and ending ten years after grant. In April 2003, upon approval of the 2003 Plan, no further awards could be granted under the 1996 Plan.

As of December 31, 2003, the average remaining contractual life of options outstanding under both plans is approximately seven years.

A summary of the status of the Company s stock option plans as of December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, and changes during the years ending on these dates is as follows:

	Number of Shares	Av Ex	eighted verage xercise Price
Options outstanding January 1, 2001 (744,000 exercisable)	780,000	\$	1.47
Granted	216,000		2.71
Exercised	318,000		1.32
Forfeited	36,000		2.71
Options outstanding December 31, 2001 (482,016 exercisable)	642,000		1.89
Granted	60,000		2.71
Options outstanding December 31, 2002 (558,036 exercisable)	702,000		1.96
Granted	924,000		21.00
Exercised	24,000		2.71
Options outstanding December 31, 2003 (610,008 exercisable)	1,602,000	\$	12.93

The Company follows the provisions of Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, to account for its stock option activity in the financial statements. The Company granted all options currently outstanding at an exercise price equal to the market price at the date of grant and, therefore, under APB No. 25, no compensation expense is recorded. The Company follows the disclosure provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation.

F-20

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

If the Company had elected to recognize stock compensation expense based on the fair value of stock options at the grant date, as prescribed by SFAS No. 123, net income available to common shareholders and basic and diluted earnings per share would have been reported as presented in the following table.

	2003		2002		2001	
		(In tho		, except per s nounts)	share	
Net income (loss) available to common shareholders, as reported  Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense	\$	42,747	\$	30,476	\$	(113)
determined under the fair value based method, net of related tax effects		(218)		(59)		(219)
Net income (loss) available to common shareholders, pro forma	\$	42,529	\$	30,417	\$	(332)
Income for purposes of computing diluted earnings per share common, as reported	\$	43,386	\$	31,517	\$	928
Deduct: Total stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair value based method, net of related tax effects		(218)		(59)		(219)
Income for purposes of computing diluted earnings per share			_		_	
common, pro forma	\$	43,168	\$	31,458	\$	709
Earnings per share						
Basic as reported	\$	2.74	\$	2.30	\$	(0.01)
Basic pro forma	\$	2.72	\$	2.29	\$	(0.04)
	_		_			
Diluted as reported	\$	2.20	\$	1.68	\$	(0.01)
Diluted pro forma	\$	2.19	\$	1.68	\$	(0.04)

The Company uses the Black-Scholes pricing model to calculate the fair value of the options awarded as of the date of grant based on the following factors:

	2003	2002	2001
Expected option term	5 years	10 years	10 years
Annualized volatility rate	35%	35%	35%
Risk-free rate of return	3.37%	4.93%	5.14%
Fair value at the date of grant	\$21.00	\$2.71	\$2.71
Dividend yield	0.76%	0%	0%
Black-Scholes value	33.8%	56.2%	56.8%

Reserved Shares

As of December 31, 2003, shares of common stock have been reserved for the following:

Exercise of stock options under the 1996 Plan	678,000
Exercise of stock options under the 2003 Plan	1,680,000
1	
Total common shares reserved	2,358,000

F-21

# **Table of Contents**

## DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## Repurchase of Common Stock

In 2002, the Company repurchased 1,328,364 shares of stock from selling shareholders at a total price of \$4,548,000 (cost per share ranging from \$2.29 to \$3.52). These shares were included in treasury stock in the accompanying financial statements at cost as of December 31, 2002.

## 11. Statutory Financial Information and Accounting Policies

The Company's statutory-basis financial statements of its insurance subsidiaries are prepared in accordance with accounting practices prescribed or permitted by the Department of Insurance in each state of domicile. Effective January 1, 2001, each state of domicile required that insurance companies domiciled in those states prepare their statutory basis financial statements in accordance with the NAIC *Accounting Principles and Procedures Manual* subject to any deviations prescribed or permitted by the insurance commissioner in each state of domicile.

The monetary effect on statutory capital and surplus of the Company s insurance subsidiaries of using accounting practices prescribed or permitted by the Department of Insurance in each state of domicile as of December 31 is as follows:

		2003		2002	
		(In thou	usands)		
Statutory capital and surplus	\$	114,050	\$	52,562	
Effect of prescribed practices of:					
Immediate write-off of goodwill				166	
Provision for unearned ceding commissions		333		450	
Limitations on admitted value of subsidiaries				465	
	_				
Statutory capital and surplus in accordance with NAIC statutory accounting practices	\$	114,383	\$	53,643	

F-22

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Statutory accounting practices differ from GAAP. Significant differences for the Company s insurance subsidiaries were as follows:

	Yes	Net Income (Los ar ended Decemb		Surp	olus December 3	31,
	2003 2002		2001	2001 2003		2001
			(In th	ousands)		
Statutory basis amounts	\$ 6,569	\$ 17,109	\$ 595	\$ 114,050	\$ 52,562	\$ 32,631
Deferred policy acquisition						
costs	3,267	2,145	1,203	11,432	8,165	6,020
Deferred income taxes	4,323	3,740	1,049	1,324	708	1,624
Salvage and subrogation recoverable		(976)	976			976
Reinsurance commissions	850	651	(1,437)	(4,982)	(4,335)	(5,135)
Guaranty fund assessments	809	(1,072)	(790)	(1,052)	(1,862)	(790)
Reversal of statutory adjustment to beginning of						
year reserves			(3,868)			
Nonadmitted assets				1,539	1,735	898
Unrealized appreciation (depreciation) of securities						
available-for-sale				1,069	4,284	(1,034)
Other	(507	(897)	(759)	104	(1,927)	(1,030)
GAAP amounts	\$ 15,311	\$ 20,700	\$ (3,031)	\$ 123,484	\$ 59,330	\$ 34,160

The Company s insurance subsidiaries are restricted by state insurance laws as to the amounts they may pay as dividends without prior approval from their respective state insurance departments. For 2004, \$10,542,000 in dividends are available to be paid to the Company from insurance subsidiaries without prior approval. Property and casualty insurance companies are subject to certain Risk-Based Capital (RBC) requirements as specified by the NAIC. Under those requirements, the amount of capital maintained by an insurance company is to be determined based on the various risk factors related to it. At December 31, 2003, each of the Company s insurance subsidiaries exceeds the RBC requirements.

## 12. Cash Flow Hedge

The Company maintains a \$190,000,000 variable rate revolving credit agreement with a group of banks (Note 6), which subjects the Company to exposures from fluctuations in interest rates under the agreement. Effective November 1, 2001, the Company purchased an interest rate cap and sold an interest rate floor in a combined derivative instrument known as a zero-cost collar (derivative), which has been designated as a hedge of variable cash flows associated with interest rate increases above the 30-day LIBOR rate of 5.05% on a notional amount of \$50,000,000 (cap) and interest rate decreases below the 30-day LIBOR rate of 5.05% on a notional amount of \$25,000,000 (floor). This derivative instrument requires monthly settlements whereby the Company pays the difference between the current 30-day LIBOR rate and the floor of 5.05% on \$25,000,000 and receives the excess of the 30-day LIBOR rate over the cap of 5.05% on \$50,000,000. At December 31, 2003, the 30-day LIBOR rate in effect was 1.17%, which resulted in an increase to the monthly interest payments of approximately \$86,000. The derivative expires on November 1, 2005.

The Company has designated this derivative instrument as a cash flow hedge in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and

F-23

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Hedging Activities as subsequently amended by SFAS No. 138, Accounting for Certain Derivative Instruments and Certain Hedging Activities an amendment of SFAS No. 133. The credit risk associated with this contract is limited to the uncollected interest payments and the fair market value of the derivative to the extent it has become favorable to the Company.

In accordance with SFAS No. 133, as amended, the Company recorded a liability representing the fair market value of the derivative instrument based on a quoted market price of such instrument as of December 31, 2003 of \$1,366,000, which is included in other liabilities in the accompanying financial statements. During 2003, the Company paid \$969,000 under this contract, which was transferred net of taxes of \$339,000, from other comprehensive income to interest expense and income tax expense, respectively. In addition, the Company recorded an unrealized loss of \$374,000, net of deferred taxes of \$202,000 that is included in other comprehensive income in the accompanying financial statements. As of December 31, 2002, the Company recorded a liability of \$1,759,000, which is included in other liabilities in the accompanying financial statements. During 2002, the Company paid \$824,000 under this contract, which is recorded in interest expense and also recorded an unrealized loss of \$1,259,000, net of deferred taxes of \$674,000, which are included in other income and other comprehensive income, respectively, in the accompanying financial statements. As of December 31, 2001, the Company recorded an asset representing the fair market value of the derivative instrument based on a quoted market price of such instrument of \$304,000, which is included in other assets in the accompanying financial statements. During 2001, the Company recognized a gain of \$130,000 and also recorded an unrealized gain of \$115,000, net of deferred taxes of \$59,000, which are included in other income and other comprehensive income, respectively, in the accompanying financial statements.

#### 13. Commitments and Contingencies

#### **Commitments**

The Company leases various office space and equipment. Total rent expense was approximately \$6,248,000, \$5,710,000 and \$4,990,000 in 2003, 2002 and 2001, respectively. Approximate future minimum lease commitments for leases having an initial or remaining term of more than one year are as follows at December 31, 2003:

	Capital Leases		perating Leases
	(Iı	ı thousands	s)
2004	\$ 1,420	\$	7,239
2005	1,367		3,864
2006	1,286		2,628
2007	984		1,568
2008	164		864
Total minimum lease payments	5,221	\$	16,163
Less amount representing interest	665		
Present value of minimum lease payments	\$ 4,556		

F-24

#### DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### **Contingencies**

The Company is named as defendant in various legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business. Estimates of losses from legal actions pertaining to claims made under insurance policies underwritten by the Company are included in loss and loss adjustment expense reserves. Management believes that the resolution of all other actions will not have a material adverse effect on the Company s financial position or results of operations.

#### 14. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following methods and assumptions are used by the Company in estimating the fair value disclosures for financial instruments:

Debt Securities Additional fair value disclosures for debt securities are included in Note 2.

Short-Term Investments The carrying values reported in the accompanying balance sheets for these financial instruments approximate their fair values.

Finance Receivables, Net Fair value of finance receivables, which approximates carrying value, was estimated using projected cash flows, discounted at the weighted-average rates currently being offered for similar finance receivables. Cash flows were based on contractual payment terms adjusted for delinquencies and losses.

Reinsurance Balances Receivable and Reinsurance Balances Payable The carrying values reported in the accompanying balance sheets for these financial instruments approximate their fair values.

*Notes payable* The carrying values reported in the accompanying balance sheets for these financial instruments were estimated using projected cash flows, discounted at rates currently being offered for similar notes.

The carrying values and fair values of certain of the Company s financial instruments as of December 31 were as follows:

	2003				20	2002			
	Carrying Value		Fa	air Value	_	Carrying Value		air Value	
		(In tho						_	
Assets									
Debt securities available-for-sale	\$ 2	264,998	\$	264,998	\$	123,576	\$	123,576	
Short-term investments		1,322		1,322		2,745		2,745	
Finance receivables, net	2	201,271		201,271		166,935		166,935	
Reinsurance balances receivable		57,472		57,472		50,874		50,874	
Liabilities									
Reinsurance balances payable and funds held		62,233		62,233		76,722		76,722	
Notes payable		148,946		148,946		126,880		126,880	
Capital lease obligations		4,556		4,556		4.310		4,310	

Table of Contents 153

F-25

# **Table of Contents**

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

## 15. Earnings per Share

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings (loss) per share:

	2003			2002		2001
		(In thou	ısands, ex	cept per share a	mounts)	_
Numerator:						
Net income (loss) available to common shareholders	\$	42,747	\$	30,476	\$	(113)
Dividends paid to preferred shareholders		639		1,041		1,041
Income for purposes of computing diluted earnings per common share	\$	43,386	\$	31,517	\$	928
Denominator:						
Weighted average common shares outstanding		15,609.4		13,264.5		13,366.4
Dilutive stock options		712.1		204.6		287.7
Dilutive warrants		84.3				
Dilutive preferred stock		3,273.8		5,264.0		5,264.0
Weighted average common shares outstanding for purposes of computing diluted earnings (loss) per common share		19,679.6		18,733.1		18,918.1
Basic earnings (loss) per common share	\$	2.74	\$	2.30	\$	(0.01)
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share	\$	2.20	\$	1.68	\$	(0.01)

### 16. Acquisition

Effective November 1, 2003, the Company exercised its option with LR3 Enterprises, Inc., Maitland Underwriters, Inc., and each of the Cash Register Auto Insurance Agencies, Friendly Auto Insurance Agencies, and Insurance Options Agencies to purchase the assets of 42 offices used to conduct their automobile insurance agency business in the State of Florida. The purchase price was \$13,792,000, which resulted in approximately \$13,400,000 of goodwill.

## 17. Subsequent Event

On January 30, 2004, the Company acquired an inactive life insurance company for a total purchase price of \$7,330,000 of which approximately \$1,300,000 was attributable to goodwill. The assets of this life insurance company consist of licenses to conduct life and/or accident and health insurance business in 43 states and the District of Columbia and debt securities.

F-26

# DIRECT GENERAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

# 18. Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

Quarterly results of operations for 2003 and 2002 are summarized as follows:

			Basic Earnings	Diluted Earnings		Stock Price (2)	
	Total Revenues	Net Income	Per Share (1)	Per Share (1)	High (3)	Low (3)	Close (3)
			(In thousand	ds, except per share	e amounts)		
2003			`	, <b>.</b> .	,		
	_						
Q1	\$ 69,048	\$ 9,810	\$ 0.80	\$ 0.56	*	*	*
Q2	75,700	10,134	0.82	0.58	*	*	*
Q3	81,092	11,736	0.70	0.58	\$ 26.69	\$ 23.01	\$ 25.07
Q4	91,277	11,412	0.53	0.51	33.78	25.00	33.10
	\$ 317,117	\$ 43,092	\$ 2.74	\$ 2.20	\$ 33.78	\$ 23.01	\$ 33.10
2002							
	_						
Q1	\$ 48,776	\$ 4,537	\$ 0.33	\$ 0.25	*	*	*
Q2	49,820	5,834	0.42	0.31	*	*	*
Q3	54,622	7,019	0.52	0.38	*	*	*
Q4	59,920	13,647	1.04	0.74	*	*	*
			1				
	\$ 213,138	\$ 31,037	\$ 2.30	\$ 1.68	*	*	*

<sup>(1)</sup> As a result of rounding and weighted averages, the total of the four quarters earnings per share may not equal the earnings per share for the full year.

<sup>(2)</sup> The Company s Common Shares are listed on the NASDAQ National Market under the symbol of DRCT.

<sup>(3)</sup> Stock prices (high, low, close) for third quarter 2003 are from August 11, 2003 to September 30, 2003 and for the full year 2003 are from August 11, 2003 to December 31, 2003.

<sup>\*</sup> Information is not meaningful since prior to August 11, 2003 the Company  $\,$  s stock was not publicly traded. F-27

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information different from that contained in this prospectus. We are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, shares of common stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only on the date of this prospectus regardless of the time of the delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of our common stock.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	8
Forward-Looking Statements	20
Sources of Certain Statistical and Other Information	20
Use of Proceeds	21
Dividend Policy	21
Price Range of Common Stock	21
Capitalization	22
Selected Historical Consolidated Financial and Operating Data	23
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results	
of Operations	25
Business	47
Management	73
Principal and Selling Shareholders	82
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	84
Description of Capital Stock	85
Common Stock Eligible for Future Sale	89
Material U.S. Federal Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Shareholders	90
Underwriting	92
Legal Matters	94
Experts	94
Available Information	94
Index to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-1

# 3,314,015 Shares

# **Direct General Corporation**

**Common Stock** 

**PROSPECTUS** 

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods

Morgan Keegan & Company, Inc.

# **SunTrust Robinson Humphrey**

March 23, 2004